# PIGGYBACK AGREEMENT FOR VOICE AND DATA INFRASTRUCTURE, ON-CALL

THIS PIGGYBACK AGREEMENT (the "Agreement") is entered into as of the Effective Date defined in Section 3A, below, by and between Polk County (the "County"), a political subdivision of the State of Florida, situated at 330 W. Church Street, Bartow, Florida 33830, and Central Florida Wiring, Inc., (the "Vendor"), a Florida corporation, 12036 Howey Cross Road, Clermont, FL 34715, and whose Federal Employer Identification Number is 47-1343161.

WHEREAS, the County's Procurement Ordinance and Procurement Procedures permit it to enter into piggyback purchasing agreements; and

WHEREAS, the County requires the services of a vendor who can provide voice and data cabling services for the County's Information Technology Division; and

WHEREAS, the Vendor has contracted with the Lake County to provide voice and data cabling services pursuant to that certain Contract No. 23-433A dated as of June 1, 2023 (the "Lake County Agreement") which those parties entered into upon Lake County's award of RFQ 23-433 to voice and data cabling services; and

WHEREAS, the County and the Vendor have determined that the Lake County Agreement is an acceptable agreement upon which the County and the Vendor may establish a piggyback agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the promises contained herein, the parties hereby agree, as follows:

- 1. Recitals. The above stated recitals are true and correct and fully incorporated herein.
- 2. <u>Terms and Conditions: Conflict.</u> Except as otherwise stated herein, the terms and conditions of the Lake County Agreement shall form the basis of this Agreement and is hereby incorporated by reference into as Attachment "A", and made part of this Agreement, mutatis mutandis, as if the Lake County Agreement were set forth in full in this Agreement; provided, however.
  - a) all references to <u>Invoices</u>, <u>Time for Completion and Extensions</u> and <u>Changes</u> <u>In the Scope of Services</u> shall be deleted in its entirety and replaced with the County's Supplemental Terms and Conditions herein.
  - b) Licenses and Permits in the Lake County Agreement Exhibit "D" Additional Tenns and Conditions is deleted in its entirety and replaced with:

"VENDOR will be solely responsible for obtaining all necessary approvals and permits to complete the Work. When time and material rates are used, VENDOR shall be allowed to invoice for actual permit cost. VENDOR will remain appropriately licensed throughout the course of the Work. Failure to maintain all required licenses will entitle COUNTY to terminate this Agreement."

1

c) Rental in the Lake County Agreement Exhibit "D" Additional Terms and Conditions is deleted in its entirety and replaced with:

"Should VENDOR need to rent equipment to complete the assigned work, prior approval from the Project Manager shall be required. The cost of rental shall be indicated on the estimate and the invoice. VENDOR shall be allowed to assess a percentage of up to ten percent (10%) over the cost of the rental. A copy of the rental invoice to VENDOR shall accompany the invoice being submitted to COUNTY. There will be no allowance for rental if it is reasonably ascertained that the equipment is needed to complete the work as outlined in the scope of work and was not included in the original estimate."

d) Subcontractor in the Lake County Agreement Exhibit "D" Additional Terms and Conditions is deleted in its entirety and replaced with:

"When time and material rates are specified in a contract rather than a lump sum and VENDOR uses a subcontractor to complete the assigned work, the cost of the subcontractor shall be indicated on the estimate and the invoice. VENDOR shall not mark-up the cost of the subcontractor. A copy of the subcontractor invoice to VENDOR shall accompany the invoice submitted to COUNTY. Within five (5) calendar days after award of any subcontract, VENDOR shall deliver to COUNTY a statement setting forth the name and address of the subcontractor, a summary of the work subcontracted and a copy of the subcontract."

e) Contractor Personnel Item M. Subcontractors in the Lake County Agreement Exhibit "D" Additional Terms and Conditions is deleted in its entirety and replaced with:

"VENDOR will be responsible to COUNTY for the acts and omissions of VENDOR'S subcontractors and of persons either directly or indirectly employed by them.

All subcontractors, for as long as the subcontractor is working on the job site, will have at least one supervisor/foreman on the job site that will speak and understand English.

VENDOR will cause its subcontractors and suppliers to comply with the schedule and applicable sub-schedules."

- 3. <u>Supplemental Terms and Conditions</u>. The terms and conditions of the Lake County Agreement are hereby modified or supplemented, as follows:
  - A. Work Authorizations. When the County requires the Vendor to perform Services for a Project, the County, by the Division Director or their Designee, will issue a Work Authorization to the Vendor stating the specific scope of services, time schedule, and a maximum limit of compensation based on the unit prices listed in Attachment B Pricing Sheet for the Project, and all provisions of this Agreement shall apply to the Work Authorization with full force and effect as if appearing in full within each Work Authorization. Each Work Authorization will also state the following Project information: (1) specific scope of services, (2) maximum amount of

compensation, (3) Project schedule. Each Work Authorization shall become effective upon due execution and issuance of a purchase order.

Work Authorizations greater than \$100,000 shall be approved by the County Manager or Deputy County Manager prior to a purchase order being issued for the services. These Work Authorizations must also include a history of cumulative spend for all prior work authorizations executed under this Agreement.

The Vendor is not authorized to undertake any Project without a duly approved Work Authorization and corresponding purchase order, which shall specify the services to be performed and the time to be completed.

**B.** Compensation. The County shall pay the Vendor in accordance with Attachment B Pricing Sheet which is attached hereto and incorporated by reference as part of this Agreement. The fee schedule identifies all in scope line items, which will be performed as billable services pursuant to this Agreement and the fee for each line item. Performance of work by line items not listed on the fee schedule may be considered out of scope work.

Compensation may be negotiated as a not to exceed price on a per-project basis, on each individual Work Authorization.

Each individual application for payment shall be due and payable twenty (20) business days after receipt by the County of correct, fully documented, application for payment, in form and substance satisfactory to the County with all appropriate cost substantiations attached. All invoices for payment must reference this Agreement, corresponding purchase order number and shall be delivered, as applicable based on the particular project.

The Vendor shall attach all appropriate cost substantiations to the invoice and shall deliver the invoices to:
Polk County Information Technology
330 W. Church Street
Bartow, FL 33830

The Vendor will clearly state "Final Invoice" on the Vendor's final/last billing for the Services rendered to the County. The Vendor's submission of a Final Invoice is its certification that all Services have been properly performed and all charges and costs have been invoiced to the County. This account will be closed upon the County's receipt of a Final Invoice. The Contractor hereby waives any charges not properly included on its Final Invoice.

The County's payment of the Final Invoice shall not constitute evidence of the County's acceptance of the Contractor's performance of the Service or the County's acceptance of any work.

By submitting an invoice, the Vendor's project manager or designated payroll officer is attesting to the correctness and accuracy of all charges.

- C. <u>Term.</u> The term of this Agreement shall commence on the date (the "Effective Date") the later of the two parties executes this Agreement and, unless sooner terminated pursuant to Section 3.D herein, shall continue until the first to occur of the following: (i) upon expiration or earlier termination of the Lake County Agreement (it being acknowledged and understood that the latest possible termination date for the Lake County Agreement, with all renewal options exercised, is May 16, 2028); or (ii) upon termination by the County, for any reason or no reason, following 30 days' written notice to the Vendor.
- D. Insurance. The Vendor shall maintain at all times the following minimum levels of insurance and shall, without in any way altering its liability, obtain, pay for and maintain insurance for the coverage and amounts of coverage not less than those set forth below. The Vendor shall provide the County original Certificates of Insurance satisfactory to the County to evidence such coverage before any work commences. The County shall be named as an additional insured on General and Automobile Liability policies. General Liability and Workers' Compensation policies shall contain a waiver of subrogation in favor of Polk County. The commercial General Liability Policy shall (by endorsement if necessary) provide contractual liability coverage for the contractual indemnity stated in Section 10, above. All insurance coverage shall be written with a company having an A.M. Best rating of at least the "A" category and size category of VIII. The Vendor's self-insured retention or deductible per line of coverage shall not exceed \$25,000 without the permission of the County. In the event of any failure by the Vendor to comply with the provisions of this Section 11, the County may, at its option, upon notice to the Vendor suspend Vendor's performance of the Services for cause until there is full compliance. Alternatively, the County may purchase such insurance at the Vendor's expense. provided that the County shall have no obligation to do so and if the County shall do so, the Vendor shall not be relieved of or excused from the obligation to obtain and maintain such insurance amounts and coverage.

Comprehensive Automobile Liability Insurance. \$1,000,000.00 combined single limit of liability for bodily injuries, death and property damage resulting from any one occurrence, including all owned, hired, and non-owned vehicles.

Commercial General Liability. \$1,000,000.00 combined single limit of liability for bodily injuries, death and property damage, and personal injury resulting from any one occurrence, including the following coverages:

Premises and Operations:

Broad Form Commercial General Liability Endorsement to include Blanket Contractual liability (specifically covering, but not limited to, the contractual obligations assumed by the Firm); Personal Injury (with employment and contractual exclusions deleted); and Broad Form Property Damage coverage.

#### Independent Vendors:

Delete Exclusion relative to collapse, explosion and underground; Property Damage Hazards; Cross Liability Endorsement; and Contractual liability (specifically covering, but not limited to, the contractual obligations assumed by the Firm) Workers Compensation. The Vendor shall provide, pay for, and maintain workers compensation insurance on all employees, its agents or sub vendors as required by Florida Statutes.

- Indemnity. Vendor, to the maximum extent permitted by law, shall E. indemnify, defend (by counsel reasonably acceptable to County) protect and hold the County, and its officers, employees and agents harmless from and against any and all, claims, actions, causes of action, liabilities, penalties, forfeitures, damages, losses, and expenses (including, without limitation, attorneys' fees costs and expenses incurred during negotiation, through litigation and all appeals therefrom) whatsoever including, but not limited, to those pertaining to the death of or injury to any person, or damage to any property, arising out of or resulting from (i) the failure of Vendor to comply with applicable laws, rules or regulations, (ii) the breach by Vendor of its obligations under this Agreement, (iii) any claim for trademark, patent or copyright infringement arising out of the scope of Vendor's performance or nonperformance of this Agreement, or (iv) the negligent acts, errors or omissions, or intentional or willful misconduct, of Vendor, its professional associates, subcontractors, agents, and employees provided, however, that Vendor shall not be obligated to defend or indemnify the County with respect to any such claims or damages arising out of the County's sole negligence.
- Force Majeure. Either party hereunder may be temporarily excused from performance if an Event of Force Majeure directly or indirectly causes its nonperformance. An "Event of Force Majeure" is defined as any event which results in the prevention or delay of performance by a party of its obligations under this Agreement and which is beyond the reasonable control of the nonperforming party. It includes, but is not limited to fire, flood, earthquakes, storms, lightning, epidemic, war, riot, civil disturbance, sabotage, and governmental actions. Neither party shall be excused from performance if nonperformance is due to forces which are reasonably preventable, removable, or remediable and which the non-performing party could have, with the exercise of reasonable diligence, prevented, removed, or remedied prior to, during, or immediately after their occurrence. Within five (5) days after the occurrence of an Event of Force Majeure, the non-performing party shall deliver written notice to the other party describing the event in reasonably sufficient detail, along with proof of how the event has precluded the non-performing party from performing its obligations hereunder, and a good faith estimate as to the anticipated duration of the delay and the means and methods for correcting the delay. The nonperforming party's obligations, so far as those obligations are affected by the Event of Force Majeure, shall be temporarily suspended during, but no longer than, the continuance of the Event of Force Majeure and for a reasonable time thereafter as may be required for the non-performing party to return to normal business operations. If excused from performing any obligations under this Agreement due to the occurrence of an Event of Force Majeure, the nonperforming party shall promptly, diligently, and in good faith take all reasonable action required for it to be able to commence or resume performance of its obligations under this Agreement. During any such time period, the nonperforming party shall keep the other party duly notified of all such actions

required for it to be able to commence or resume performance of its obligations under this Agreement.

- G. <u>Default and Remedy.</u> If Vendor materially defaults in its obligations under this Agreement, then the County shall have the right to (i) immediately terminate this Agreement by delivering written notice to Vendor, and (ii) pursue any and all remedies available in law, equity, and under this Agreement. If the County materially defaults in its obligations under this Agreement, then Vendor shall have the right to immediately terminate this Agreement by delivering written notice to the County and to seek payment from County for those services Vendor has provided but for which has not yet been paid.
- H. Attorneys' Fees and Costs. In connection with any dispute or any litigation arising out of, or relating to this Agreement, each party shall be responsible for its own legal and attorneys' fees, costs and expenses, including attorneys' fees, costs, and expenses incurred for any appellate or bankruptcy proceedings.
- I. <u>Dispute Resolution</u>. Notwithstanding anything in the Lake County Agreement to the contrary, there shall be no arbitration of any dispute arising or pertaining to this Agreement. The parties shall resolve all such disputes via voluntary and non-binding mediation or negotiation.
- J. LIMITATION OF LIABILITY. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE COUNTY BE LIABLE TO THE VENDOR FOR INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, CONSEQUENTIAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR PUNITIVE DAMAGES OF ANY KIND OR NATURE WHATSOEVER INCLUDING LOSS OF PROFIT, WHETHER FORESEEABLE OR NOT, ARISING OUT OF OR RESULTING FROM THE NONPERFORMANCE OR BREACH OF THIS CONTRACT BY THE COUNTY WHETHER BASED IN CONTRACT, COMMON LAW, WARRANTY, TORT, STRICT LIABILITY, CONTRIBUTION, INDEMNITY OR OTHERWISE.
- K. <u>Governing Law.</u> This Agreement shall be governed in all respects by the Laws of the State of Florida, without regard to conflicts of the laws principles.
- L. <u>Venue.</u> Any litigation with respect to this Agreement shall be brought and prosecuted only in the courts of Polk County, Florida or in the United States District Court, Middle District of Florida, located in Hillsborough County, Florida.
- M. <u>Notice</u>. All notices, requests, consents and other communications required or permitted under this Agreement shall be in writing, and shall be, as elected by the person giving such notice, hand delivered by nationally recognized messenger or by courier service, or mailed by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, and addressed, as follows:

If to the County: Polk County Information Technology

Division

Attention: Director

P.O. Box 9005, Drawer UT01 Bartow, FL 33831-9005

If to Vendor: Central Florida Wiring

Attention: Jerry Rivera/President 12036 Howey Cross Road, Clermont, FL 34715

N. <u>Non-exclusive Agreement.</u> This Agreement does not grant the Vendor the exclusive right to provide the County voice and data cabling services during the Agreement term. The County may utilize its own personnel to perform such services or it may employ other vendors or vendors to provide such services.

# O. Public Records Law.

- (a) The Vendor acknowledges the County's obligations under Article I, Section 24, of the Florida Constitution and under Chapter 119, Florida Statutes, to release public records to members of the public upon request and comply in the handling of the materials created under this Agreement. The Vendor further acknowledges that the constitutional and statutory provisions control over the terms of this Agreement. In association with its performance pursuant to this Agreement, the Vendor shall not release or otherwise disclose the content of any documents or information that is specifically exempt from disclosure pursuant to all applicable laws.
- (b) Without in any manner limiting the generality of the foregoing, to the extent applicable, the Vendor acknowledges its obligations to comply with Section 119.0701, Florida Statutes, with regard to public records, and shall:
- (1) keep and maintain public records required by the County to perform the services required under this Agreement;
  - (2) upon request from the County's Custodian of Public Records or his/her designee, provide the County with a copy of the requested records or allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time at a cost that does not exceed the cost provided in Chapter 119, Florida Statutes, or as otherwise provided by law;
  - (3) ensure that public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements are not disclosed except as authorized by law for the duration of the term of this Agreement and following completion of this Agreement if the Vendor does not transfer the records to the County; and
  - (4) upon completion of this Agreement, transfer, at no cost, to the County all public records in possession of the Vendor or keep and maintain public records required by the County to perform the service. If the Vendor transfers all public records to the County upon completion of this Agreement, the Vendor shall destroy any duplicate public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements. If the Vendor keeps and maintains public records upon completion of this Agreement, the Vendor shall meet all

applicable requirements for retaining public records. All records stored electronically must be provided to the County, upon request from the County's Custodian of Public Records, in a format that is compatible with the information technology systems of the County.

(c) IF THE VENDOR HAS QUESTIONS REGARDING THE APPLICATION OF CHAPTER 119, FLORIDA STATUTES, TO THE VENDOR'S DUTY TO PROVIDE PUBLIC RECORDS RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, CONTACT THE COUNTY'S CUSTODIAN OF PUBLIC RECORDS AT:

RECORDS MANAGEMENT LIAISON OFFICER POLK COUNTY 330 WEST CHURCH ST. BARTOW, FL 33830 TELEPHONE: (863) 534-7527 EMAIL:RMLO@POLK-COUNTY.NET

# P. <u>Scrutinized Companies and Business Operations Certification:</u> Termination.

# A. Certification(s).

- (i) By its execution of this Agreement, the Vendor hereby certifies to the County that the Vendor is not on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List, created pursuant to Section 215.4725, Florida Statutes, nor is the Vendor engaged in a boycott of Israel, nor was the Vendor on such List or engaged in such a boycott at the time it submitted its bid, proposal, quote, or other form of offer, as applicable, to the County with respect to this Agreement.
- (ii) Additionally, if the value of the goods or services acquired under this Agreement are greater than or equal to One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000), then the Vendor further certifies to the County as follows:
  - (a) the Vendor is not on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List, created pursuant to Section 215.473, Florida Statutes; and (b) the Vendor is not on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List, created pursuant to Section 215.473, Florida Statutes; and
  - (c) the Vendor is not engaged in business operations (as that term is defined in Florida Statutes, Section 287.135) in Cuba or Syria; and
  - (d) the Vendor was not on any of the Lists referenced in this subsection A(ii), nor engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria when it submitted its proposal to the County concerning the subject of this Agreement.
- (iii) The Vendor hereby acknowledges that it is fully aware of the penalties that may be imposed upon the Vendor for submitting a false certification to the County regarding the foregoing matters.
- B. <u>Termination</u>. In addition to any other termination rights stated herein, the County may immediately terminate this Agreement upon the occurrence of any of the following events:
  - (i) the Vendor is found to have submitted a false certification to the County with respect to any of the matters set forth in subsection A(i) above, or the Vendor is found to have been placed on the Scrutinized

Companies that Boycott Israel List or is engaged in a boycott of Israel; or

- (ii) the Vendor is found to have submitted a false certification to the County with respect to any of the matters set forth in subsection A(ii) above, or the Vendor is found to have been placed on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List, or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List, or has been engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria, and the value of the goods or services acquired under this Agreement are greater than or equal to One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000).
- Q. No Construction Against Drafter. The Parties acknowledge that this Agreement and all the terms and conditions contained herein have been fully reviewed and negotiated by the Parties. Accordingly, any rule of construction to the effect that ambiguities are to be resolved against the drafting party shall not apply in interpreting this Agreement.
- R. Public Entity Crimes. The Vendor declares and warrants that neither the Vendor nor any of the Vendor's affiliates, as that term is defined in Section 287.133, Florida Statutes, are subject to the restrictions in Section 287.133, Florida Statutes, regarding the commission of a public entity crime. If during the term of this Agreement, the Vendor or any affiliate is convicted of a public entity crime or is otherwise prohibited from performing work for or transacting business with the County pursuant to Section 287.133, Florida Statutes, then the Vendor shall be in material default of this Agreement, and in such case, the County shall have the rights and remedies as provided herein.

# S. Unauthorized Alien(s)

The Vendor shall not employ or utilize unauthorized aliens in the performance of the Services provided pursuant to this Agreement. The County shall consider the employment or utilization of unauthorized aliens a violation of Section 274A(e) of the Immigration and Naturalization Act (8 U.S.C. 1324a) and a cause for the County's unilateral termination of this Agreement. When delivering executed counterparts of this Agreement to the County, the Vendor shall also deliver a completed and executed counterpart of the attached "AFFIDAVIT CERTIFICATION IMMIGRATION LAWS" form.

# T. Employment Eligibility Verification (E-VERIFY)

- A. Unless otherwise defined herein, terms used in this Section which are defined in Section 448.095, Florida Statutes, as may be amended from time to time, shall have the meaning ascribed in said statute.
- B. Pursuant to Section 448.095(5), Florida Statutes, the contractor hereto, and any subcontractor thereof, must register with and use the E-Verify system to verify the work authorization status of all new employees of the contractor or subcontractor. The contractor acknowledges and agrees that (i) the

County and the contractor may not enter into this Agreement, and the contractor may not enter into any subcontracts hereunder, unless each party to this Agreement, and each party to any subcontracts hereunder, registers with and uses the E-Verify system; and (ii) use of the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify System and compliance with all other terms of this Certification and Section 448.095, Fla. Stat., is an express condition of this Agreement, and the County may treat a failure to comply as a material breach of this Agreement.

- C. By entering into this Agreement, the contractor becomes obligated to comply with the provisions of Section 448.095, Fla. Stat., "Employment Eligibility," as amended from time to time. This includes but is not limited to utilization of the E-Verify System to verify the work authorization status of all newly hired employees, and requiring all subcontractors to provide an affidavit attesting that the subcontractor does not employ, contract with, or subcontract with, an unauthorized alien. The contractor shall maintain a copy of such affidavit for the duration of this Agreement. Failure to comply will lead to termination of this Agreement, or if a subcontractor knowingly violates the statute or Section 448.09(1), Fla. Stat., the subcontract must be terminated immediately. If this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 448.095, Fla. Stat., such termination is not a breach of contract and may not be considered as such. Any challenge to termination under this provision must be filed in the Tenth Judicial Circuit Court of Florida no later than 20 calendar days after the date of termination. If this Agreement is terminated for a violation of Section 448.095, Fla. Stat., by the contractor, the contractor may not be awarded a public contract for a period of 1 year after the date of termination. The contractor shall be liable for any additional costs incurred by the County as a result of the termination of this Agreement. Nothing in this Section shall be construed to allow intentional discrimination of any class protected by law.
- U. <u>Entire Agreement.</u> This Agreement sets forth the entire understanding and agreement between the parties. This Agreement may only be modified or changed in writing, and such modifications and changes signed by both parties.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Agreement as of the Effective Date. ATTEST: STACY BUTTERFIELD Polk County, a political subdivision CLERK OF THE BOARD of the State of Florida By: By: Deputy Clerk Chairman Board of County Commissioners Date Signed By County Reviewed as to form and legal sufficiency: County Attorney's Office ATTEST: Central Florida Wiring, Inc., a Florida corporation By: Corporate Secretary John Michaud Jerry O. Rivera [Print Name] [Print Name] President Date: 11/18/2024 [Title] Date: 11/18/2024

SEAL

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF FIRM, IF A PART	TNERSHIP
STATE OF County OF	
The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me by mean	as of physical presence
or online notarization this(Date) by	(Name
of acknowledging partner or agent) on behalf of	a
partnership. He/She personally appeared before me at the time o	f notarization, and is
personally known to me or has produced	as identification and
did certify to have knowledge of the matters in the foregoing ins	trument and certified the
same to be true in all respects. Subscribed and sworn to (or affirm	med) before me this
(Date)	(Official
Notary Signature and Notary Seal)	(Name of
Notary typed, printed or stamped)	
Commission Number Commission Expir	ration Date

	M IF A LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY
STATE OF Co	ounty OF
The foregoing instruments was acknowled	edged before me by means of physical
presence oronline notarization this	(Date) by(title of
(Name of officer or agent	t) as (title of
officer or agent) of the Company on beh	alf of the Company, pursuant to the powers
conferred upon him/her by the Company	He/she personally appeared before me at the
time of notarization, and is personally	v known to me or has produced
	cation and did certify to have knowledge of the
matters stated in the foregoing instrumer	at and certified the same to be true in all respects.
Subscribed and sworn to (or affirmed) he	efore me this(Date)
business and sworm to (or arringed) by	(Official Notary Signature and Notary Seal)
Commission Number	(Name of Notary typed, printed or stamped)
COMMISSION NUMBER	Commission Expiration Date
VICTOR INSTRUMENTAL PROPERTY OF THE PARTY OF	
ACKNOWI EDGEMENT	OF FIRM, IF A CORPORATION
STATE OF Florida Co	or Tikin, if A CORFORATION
The foregoing instrument was palmowles	dead before males and of Males in 1
or Tonline notorigation this 11 19 720	dged before me by means of physical presence
of officer or egentles	24 (Date) by Serry Rivera (Name
Composition on habilitatibe Composition	(title of officer or agent) of the
be the Composition He/de a second	n, pursuant to the powers conferred upon him/her
by the Corporation, He/she personally ap	opeared before me at the time of notarization, and
is personally known to me or has	
	wledge of the matters stated in the foregoing
instrument and certified the same to be tr	rue in all respects. Subscribed and sworn to (or
	24 (Date) Dla of Est
(Official Notary Signatur	
Gladys E. Martinez	(Name of Notary typed, printed or stamped)
Commission Number HH 437610	Commission Expiration Date 09 21 202
ACKNOWLEDGEMEN	T OF FIRM, IF AN INDIVIDUAL
STATE OF Co	ounty OF
	dged before me by means of 🔲 physical presence
	(Date) By
	personally appeared before me at the time of
notarization, and  is personally known	to me or has produced as
identification and did certify to have kno	wledge of the matters in the foregoing instrument
	spects. Subscribed and sworn to (or affirmed)
	ate)
(Official Notary Signature and Notary Se	eal)
(Name of Notary typed, printed or stamp	ed)
	Commission Expiration Date

	F FIRM IF A LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY
STATE OF	County OF
The foregoing instruments was acknowledged	nowledged before me by means of physical
presence or Online notarization the	nis(Date) by
(Name of officer or a	agent) as (title of
officer or agent) of the Company or	behalf of the Company, pursuant to the powers
	pany. He/she personally appeared before me at the
	onally known to me or \(\sime\) has produced
	entification and did certify to have knowledge of the
matters stated in the foregoing instr	ument and certified the same to be true in all respects.
Subscribed and sworn to (or affirme	ed) before me this(Date)(Official Notary Signature and Notary Seal)
	(Official Notary Signature and Notary Seal)
	(Name of Notary typed, printed or stamped)  Commission Expiration Date
Commission Number	Commission Expiration Date
	THE PROPERTY OF THE PARTY WITH THE PARTY OF
ACKNOWLEDGEM	IENT OF FIRM, IF A CORPORATION
STATE OF	_ County OF
The foregoing instrument was acknowledged	owledged before me by means of 💹 physical presence
oronline notarization this	(Date) by (Name
of officer or agent) as	(title of officer or agent) of the
	ration, pursuant to the powers conferred upon him/her
by the Corporation. He/she personal	lly appeared before me at the time of notarization, and
is personally known to me or	has produced as
	e knowledge of the matters stated in the foregoing
	be true in all respects. Subscribed and sworn to (or
affirmed) before me this	
(Official Notary Sig	nature and Notary Seal)
	(Name of Notary typed, printed or stamped)
Commission Number	Commission Expiration Date
	MENT OF FIRM, IF AN INDIVIDUAL
STATE OF	County OF
	owledged before me by means of _ physical presence
oronline notarization this	(Date) By
	who personally appeared before me at the time of
-	nown to me or has produced as
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	e knowledge of the matters in the foregoing instrument
	all respects. Subscribed and sworn to (or affirmed)
before me this	(Date)
(Official Notary Signature and Nota	* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *
(Name of Notary typed, printed or s Commission Number	Commission Expiration Date
COMMINSOION LAGINDEL	Commission Expiration Date

# **AFFIDAVIT CERTIFICATION IMMIGRATION LAWS**

SOLICITATION NO.: PB 24-347, VOICE AND DATA CABLING SERVICES

POLK COUNTY WILL NOT INTENTIONALLY AWARD COUNTY CONTRACTS TO ANY CONSULTANT WHO KNOWINGLY EMPLOYS UNAUTHORIZED ALIEN WORKERS, CONSTITUTING A VIOLATION OF THE EMPLOYMENT PROVISIONS CONTAINED IN 8 U.S.C. SECTION 1324 a(e) {SECTION 274A(e) OF THE IMMIGRATION AND NATIONALITY ACT ("INA"). POLK COUNTY MAY CONSIDER THE EMPLOYMENT BY ANY CONSULTANT OF UNAUTHORIZED ALIENS A VIOLATION OF SECTION 274A(e) OF THE INA. SUCH VIOLATION BY THE RECIPIENT OF THE EMPLOYMENT PROVISIONS CONTAINED IN SECTION 274A(e) OF THE INA SHALL BE GROUNDS FOR UNILATERAL CANCELLATION OF THE CONTRACT BY POLK COUNTY.

PROPOSER ATTESTS THAT THEY ARE FULLY COMPLIANT WITH ALL APPLICABLE IMMIGRATION LAWS (SPECIFICALLY TO THE 1986 IMMIGRATION ACT AND SUBSEQUENT AMENDMENTS).

IMMIGRATION ACT AND SUBSEQUENT AMENDMENTS).
Company Name: Central Florida Wiring, Inc
Signature:
Title: President
Date: 11/18/2024
State of: FLorida
County of: Lake
The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me by means of physical presence
or online notarization, this 18 day of November, 2024 Feet.
Jerry Rivera (name) as President (title of officer) of
Certral Florida Wiring In (entity name), on behalf of the company, who is
personally known to me or has produced as
identification.
Notary Public Signature: Masse C. Luc
Printed Name of Notary Public: Gladys E. Hartinez
Notary Commission Number and Expiration: Htt 437610 09/21/2027
(AFFIX NOTARY SEAL)
GLADYS E MARTINEZ  Notary Public - State of Florida  Commission # HH 437610

Bonded through National Notary Assn.

# Affidavit Regarding the Use of Coercion for Labor or Services

In compliance with Section 787.06(13), Florida Statutes, this attestation must be completed by an officer or representative of a nongovernmental entity that is executing, renewing, or extending a contract with Polk County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida.

The undersigned, on behalf of the entity listed below (the "Nongovernmental Entity"), hereby attests under penalty of perjury as follows:

- 1. I am over the age of 18 and I have personal knowledge of the matters set forth herein.
- 2. I currently serve as an officer or representative of the Nongovernmental Entity.
- 3. The Nongovernmental Entity does **not** use <u>coercion</u> for <u>labor</u> or <u>services</u>, as those underlined terms are defined in Section 787.06, Florida Statutes.
- 4. This declaration is made pursuant to Section 92.525, Fla. Stat. and Section 787.06, Fla. Stat. I understand that making a false statement in this declaration may subject me to criminal penalties.

Under penalties of perjury, I <u>Jerry Rivera/ President</u> (Signatory Name and Title), declare that I have read the foregoing Affidavit Regarding the Use of Coercion for Labor and Services and that the facts stated in it are true.

Further Affiant sayeth naught.

Central Florida Wiring, Inc
NONGOVERNMENTAL ENTITY
SIGNATURE
Jerry Rivera
PRINT NAME
President
TITLE
11/19/2024
DATE



# For Voice and Data Infrastructure, On-Call

LAKE COUNTY, FLORIDA, a political subdivision of the State of Florida, through its Board of County Commissioners (hereinafter "County") does hereby accept, with noted modifications, if any, the bid of Central Florida Wiring, Inc. (hereinafter "Contractor") to supply Voice and Data Cabling Infrastructure to the County pursuant to County Bid number 23-433 with any included addenda (hereinafter "Bid"), with an opening date of 2/23/2023, and Contractor's Bid response dated 2/16/2023, thereto with all County Bid provisions governing.

A copy of the Contractor's signed Bid is attached hereto and incorporated herein, thus making it a part of this Contract except that any items not awarded have been struck through. The attachments noted below are attached hereto and are part of this Contract.

#### ATTACHMENTS:

Attachment 1 – Submittal Form with General Terms & Conditions acceptance signed by Contractor

Attachment 2 - Pricing Sheet

Exhibit A – Scope of Work

Exhibit B – Insurance Requirements

Exhibit C - Lake County General Terms & Conditions version 5.6.21 (lakecountyfl.gov)

Exhibit D – Additional Terms and Conditions v1.11.23

Exhibit E - Contractors Final Payment Affidavit

Exhibit F – Federally Required Clauses

# For projects that are federally funded, pricing shall be submitted in lump sum pricing utilizing the Request For Quote (RFQ) system.

No financial obligation under this Contract shall accrue against the County until a specific purchase transaction is completed pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Contract.

The County's Procurement Services Director shall be the sole judge as to the fact of the fulfillment of this Contract, and upon any breach thereof, shall, at his option, declare this Contract terminated, and for any loss or damage by reason of such breach, whether this Contract is terminated or not, said Contractor and their surety for any required bond shall be liable.

The Contract initial term is from 6/1/2023 through 5/31/2024 with the option for two subsequent two-year renewals. The County reserves the right to terminate this Contract immediately for cause and/or lack of funds and with thirty (30) day written notice for the convenience of the County. Renewals are contingent upon mutual written agreement.

Modifications to this Contract must be in writing signed by the County's Procurement Services Director.

LAKE COUNTY, FLORIDA

By: Sandra Rogers

Senior Contracting Officer

Date: 04/21/2023

# 7. CERTIFICATION REGARDING BACKGROUND CHECKS

Under any County Contract that involves Contractor or subcontractor personnel working in proximity to minors, Vendor hereby confirms that any personnel so employed will have successfully completed an initial, and subsequent annual, Certified Background Check, completed by Contractor at no additional cost to County. County retains the right to request and review any associated records with or without cause, and to require replacement of any Contractor employee found in violation of this requirement. Contractor shall indemnify County in full for any adverse act of any such personnel in this regard. Additional requirements may apply in this regard as included within any specific contract award. YES

# 8. DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE PROGRAM

County does not establish specific goals for minority set-asides however, participation by minority and non-minority qualified firms is strongly encouraged. If the firm is a minority firm or has obtained certification by the State of Florida, Office of Supplier Diversity, (OSD) (CMBE), please indicate the appropriate classification(s) Hispanic Hispanic and enter OSD Certification Number 20347457 and enter effective date 10/29/2022 to date 10/21/2023

## 9. ANTITRUST VIOLATOR VENDOR LISTS

A person or an affiliate who has been placed on the antitrust violator vendor list following a conviction or being held civilly liable for an antitrust violation may not submit a bid, proposal, or reply for any new contract to provide any goods or services to a public entity; may not submit a bid, proposal, or reply for a new contract with a public entity for the construction or repair of a public building or public work; may not submit a bid, proposal, or reply on new leases of real property to a public entity; may not be awarded or perform work as a contractor, supplier, subcontractor, or consultant under a new contract with a public entity; and may not transact new business with a public entity.

## 10. FEDERAL FUNDING REQUIREMENT

10.1. A contract award expected to equal or exceed \$25,000 or a contract award at any tier for a federally required audit (irrespective of the contract amount) must not be made to parties listed on the government-wide exclusions in the System for Award Management (SAM), in accordance with the OMB guidelines at 2 C.F.R. part 180. The Excluded Parties List System in SAM contains the names of parties debarred, suspended, or otherwise excluded by agencies, as well as parties declared ineligible under statutory or regulatory authority other than Executive Order 12549.

Recipients, contractors, and subcontractors (at any level) that enter into covered transactions are required to verify that the entity (as well as its principals and affiliates) with which they propose to contract or subcontract is not excluded or disqualified. This is done by: (a) checking the SAM exclusions; (b) collecting a certification from that person; or (c) adding a clause or condition to the contract or subcontract.

Registration or search can be conducted here: SAM Directory and Registration website

10.2. REQUIRED for this project – The System for Award Management (SAM.gov) Unique Entity ID SAM.gov | Home: YR9R-391Y-Y92S-EFDD RECIPROCAL VENDOR PREFERENCE:

#### 11. RECIPROCAL VENDOR PREFERENCE

Not applicable.

## 12. GENERAL VENDOR INFORMATION

Firm Name: Central Florida Wiring Inc. Street Address: 12036 Howey Cross Rd

City: Clermont State and ZIP Code: FL 34715

Mailing Address (if different): N/A Telephone: 352-432-6011 Fax: N/A

Federal Identification Number / TIN: 47-1343161

DUNS Number: 068163528

# 13. SUBMITTAL SIGNATURE

I hereby certify the information indicated for this Submittal is true and accurate and that my electronic signature shall have the same legal effect as if made under oath; that I am an authorized representative of this Vendor and/or empowered to execute this Submittal on behalf of the Vendor. I, individually and on behalf of the Vendor, acknowledge and agree to abide by all terms and conditions contained in this solicitation as well as any attachments, exhibits, or addenda.

Name of Legal Representative Submitting this Proposal: Jerry Rivera

Date: 2/16/2023

Print Name: Jerry Rivera

Title: President

Primary E-mail Address: jrivera@cfwiring.com

Secondary E-mail Address: gladys.martinez@cfwiring.com

The individual signing this Submittal affirms that the facts stated herein are true and that the response to this Solicitation has been submitted on behalf of the aforementioned Vendor.

[The remainder of this page is intentionally blank]

# Central Florida Wiring Inc.

Lake County is exempt from all taxes (Federal, State, Local). A Tax Exemption Certificate will be furnished upon request for any direct purchasing. Contractor will be responsible for payment of taxes on all materials purchased by the Contractor for incorporation into the project.

This is an indefinite quantity contract with no guarantee services will be required. The County does not guarantee a dollar amount to be expended on any contract(s) resulting from this ITB.

Section 1	Description	Hourly Rate	Estimated Number of Hours	Cost
1	Technician Services hourly rate during business hours	\$60.00	28	\$1,680.00
2	Helper Services hourly rate during business hours	\$60.00	15	\$900.00
3	Technician Services hourly rate after business hours	\$90.00	28	\$2,520.00
4	Helper Services hourly rate after business hours	\$90.00	15	\$1,350.00
Section 2	Description	Box A - Estimated cost for parts, materials and equipment	Box B - Mark- Up Percentage	coet and Morle IIn
5	Percentage Mark-Up charge for cost of parts, materials and equipment	\$20,000.00	10.00%	\$22,000.00
Example: I percent: Fi	f the estimated cost for parts, materials and equipment is (we percent of \$20,000. is (Box B) \$1,000., then total cost (	Box A) \$20,000. as (Box C is \$21,000.	nd your mark-Up	Percentage is five
6	Total cost for Item #'s 1 through 5			28,450,00

The following information is required in order to be considered for a price redetermination.

Assuming prices quoted include costs for vehicles, maintenance, repair, insurance, fuel, wages, insurances, other employee benefits, materials, overhead, operating expenses, etc., what percentage of the rate is directly attributed to the cost of fuel?	10.00%
Which does the firm use: Diesel fuel or Gasoline?	Both
Assuming prices quoted include costs for vehicles, maintenance, repair, insurance, fuel, wages, materials, overhead, operating expenses, etc., what percentage of the rate is directly attributed to the cost of wages?	60.00%
Assuming prices quoted include costs for vehicles, maintenance, fuel, wages, insurances, other employee benefits, materials, overhead, operating expenses, etc., what percentage of the rate is directly attributed to the cost of materials?	30.00%

#### 1. CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITIES

Contractor shall:

- 1.1. Be licensed and fully competent in all aspects of low voltage and/or data cabling in a safe manner.
  - 1.1.1. Employ only skilled, qualified workers.
- 1.2. Provide all-inclusive quotes to provide 100% turnkey projects that include common installation, repairs, preventative maintenance, and replacement of fixtures/equipment.
  - 1.2.1. Include all required labor, material, equipment, plans, engineering, surveys, permitting and local and state inspections, if required.
  - 1.2.2. Have and maintain an active Low Voltage Contractor's License certification (ES) for the duration of the contract.
  - 1.2.3. Include costs for general housekeeping and work area clean up.
  - 1.2.4. Include travel time.
  - 1.2.5. Change orders shall not be issued for incidental items or tasks that should have been reasonably construed to be part of the project by the Contractor.
- 1.3. Obtain licenses, permits, and fees (including inspection fees) as required to comply with all laws, ordinances, regulations, and code requirements applicable to complete projects. Low voltage permitting is required to be approved by Lake County Building Services. The anticipated fee is under \$100.00 and shall be paid by Contractor. Lake County's low voltage building permit application can be done online here: Apply For A Permit Online here.
- 1.4. Be responsible inspections, penalties, fees, or fines for projects.
- 1.5. Be responsible for damages caused as the result of completing projects.
- 1.6. Furnish all tools and equipment (possibly cranes, lift trucks, boom trucks, cherry pickers, etc.) to complete projects timely.

## 2. GENERAL WORK REQUIREMENTS

Contractor shall perform all work in accordance with applicable codes, local ordinances, and County requirements. Contractor shall be responsible for verification of quantities to ensure a 100% complete project. All copper cables will be tested for connectivity; opens, shorts, reversals, miss-wires, and split pairs. The bid amount for the initial and all subsequent project includes provision of as-built drawing and copies of Category 6 test results upon completion of the project. All cables will be run in the most appropriate and efficient manner possible following all codes and regulations. All fire wall and or building penetrations will be properly sleeved and fire stopped per all local codes and regulations. All Cables will be properly terminated, tested, and labeled for future reference.

#### 3. HOURS OF OPERATION

- 3.1 Work shall be performed between the hours of 8:00 am and 5:00 pm, Monday through Friday.
- 3.2 No work may be done on Saturday, Sunday, or on any days between the hours of 5:01 P.M. and 7:59 A.M. except when such work is necessary for the proper care and protection of the work already performed, and when permission to do such work is secured from the County Department representative. No overtime work may be started without prior approval of the immediate project manager or his/her designated representative.

# 4. ACCIDENT PREVENTION AND BARRICADES

Precautions must be always exercised for the protection of persons and property. Contractor performing services must conform to all relevant Federal, State, and County regulations. Any fines levied for failure to

comply with these requirements will be borne solely by Contractor. Barricades must be provided by Contractor when work is performed in areas traversed by persons, or when deemed necessary by County Project Manager.

# 5. COMPLETION OF WORK FROM DATE OF PURCHASE ORDER

Work must be performed in accordance with good commercial practice. The work schedule and completion dates must be adhered to by Contractor, except in such cases where the completion date will be delayed due to acts of God, strikes, or other causes beyond the control of Contractor. In these cases, Contractor shall notify County of the delays in advance of the original completion so that a revised delivery schedule can be appropriately considered by County.

# 6. FURNISH AND INSTALL REQUIREMENTS

This Exhibit A describes the various functions and classes of work required as necessary for the completion of the project. Any omissions of inherent technical functions or classes of work will not relieve Contractor from furnishing, installing, or performing such work where required for the satisfactory completion of the project. Contractor will also be required to provide adequate general user training to County personnel on the appropriate use of the materials or products as and if necessary.

# 7. HOURLY RATE

The hourly rate quoted shall be deemed to provide full compensation to Contractor for labor, equipment uses, travel time, and any other element of cost or price. This rate is assumed to be at straight time for all labor, except as otherwise noted.

[The remainder of this page intentionally left blank]

- A. CONTRACTOR will purchase and maintain at all times during the term of this Contract, without cost or expense to the COUNTY, policies of insurance as indicated below, with a company or companies authorized to do business in the State of Florida, and which are acceptable to the COUNTY, insuring the CONTRACTOR against any and all claims, demands, or causes of action, for injuries received or damage to property relating to the performance of duties, services, or obligations of the CONTRACTOR under the terms and provisions of the Contract. An original certificate of insurance, indicating that CONTRACTOR has coverage in accordance with the requirements of this section must be received and accepted by the COUNTY prior to contract execution or before any work begins. It will be furnished by CONTRACTOR to the COUNTY'S Project Manager and Procurement Services Director within five working days of such request. The parties agree that the policies of insurance and confirming certificates of insurance will insure the CONTRACTOR in accordance with the following minimum limits:
- i. General Liability insurance on forms no more restrictive than the latest edition of the Occurrence Form Commercial General Liability policy (CG 00 01) of the Insurance Services Office or equivalent without restrictive endorsements, with the following minimum limits and coverage:

Each Occurrence/General Aggregate	\$1,000,000/2,000,000
Products-Completed Operations	\$2,000,000
Personal & Adv. Injury	\$1,000,000
Fire Damage	\$50,000
Medical Expense	\$5,000
Contractual Liability	Included

- ii. Automobile liability insurance, including owned, non-owned, and hired autos with the minimum Combined Single Limit of \$1,000,000
- iii. Workers' compensation insurance based on proper reporting of classification codes and payroll amounts in accordance with Chapter 440, Florida Statutes, and any other applicable law requiring workers' compensation (Federal, maritime, etc.). If not required by law to maintain workers compensation insurance, the CONTRACTOR must provide a notarized statement that if he or she is injured, he or she will not hold the COUNTY responsible for any payment or compensation.
  - iv. Employers Liability with the following minimum limits and coverage:

Each Accident\$1,000,000Disease-Each Employer\$1,000,000Disease-Policy Limit\$1,000,000

- v. Specialty insurance (cyber) with minimum limits of \$1,000,000 and annual aggregate of \$2,000,000.
- B. Lake County, a Political Subdivision of the State of Florida, and the Board of County Commissioners, will be named as additional insured as their interest may appear all applicable policies. Certificates of insurance must identify the RFP or ITB number in the Description of Operations section on the Certificate.

- C. CONTRACTOR must provide a minimum of 30 days prior written notice to the County of any change, cancellation, or nonrenewal of the required insurance.
- D. Certificates of insurance must evidence a waiver of subrogation in favor of the COUNTY, that coverage must be primary and noncontributory, and that each evidenced policy includes a Cross Liability or Severability of Interests provision, with no requirement of premium by the COUNTY.
- E. CONTRACTOR must provide a copy of all policy endorsements, reflecting the required coverage, with Lake County listed as an additional insured along with all required provisions to include waiver of subrogation. Contracts cannot be completed without this required insurance documentation. A certificate of insurance (COI) will not be accepted in lieu of the policy endorsements.
  - F. Certificate holder must be:

LAKE COUNTY, A POLITICAL SUBDIVISION OF THE STATE OF FLORIDA, AND THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS. P.O. BOX 7800

TAVARES, FL 32778-7800

- G. All self-insured retentions will appear on the certificates and will be subject to approval by the COUNTY. At the option of the COUNTY, the insurer will reduce or eliminate such selfinsured retentions; or CONTRACTOR will be required to procure a bond guaranteeing payment of losses and related claims expenses.
- H. The COUNTY will be exempt from, and in no way liable for, any sums of money, which may represent a deductible or self-insured retention in any insurance policy. The payment of such deductible or self-insured retention will be the sole responsibility of the CONTRACTOR or subcontractor providing such insurance.
- CONTRACTOR will be responsible for subcontractors and their insurance. Subcontractors are to provide Certificates of Insurance to the COUNTY evidencing coverage and terms in accordance with the CONTRACTOR'S requirements.
- J. Failure to obtain and maintain such insurance as set out above will be considered a breach of contract and may result in termination of the contract for default.
- K. Neither approval by the COUNTY of any insurance supplied by CONTRACTOR, nor a failure to disapprove that insurance, will relieve CONTRACTOR of full responsibility of liability, damages, and accidents as set forth herein.

[The remainder of this page is intentionally left blank.]

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS	. I
DEFINITIONS	. 1
INSTRUCTIONS TO VENDORS	. 1
PREPARATION OF PROPOSALS	. 2
COLLUSION	. 2.
PROHIBITION AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES	. 2
CONTRACTING WITH COUNTY EMPLOYEES	., 3
INCURRED EXPENSES	., 3
AWARD	3
GRANT FUNDING	3
STATE REGISTRATION REQUIREMENTS	. 4
PRIME CONTRACTOR	
SUBCONTRACTING	. 4
DISADVANTAGED BUSINESSES	. 4
GENERAL CONTRACT CONDITIONS	
GOVERNING LAW	
COMPLIANCE OF LAWS, REGULATIONS, AND LICENSES	. 4
CONTRACT EXTENSION	. 5
MODIFICATION OF CONTRACT	. 5
ASSIGNMENT	
NON-EXCLUSIVITY	. 5
OTHER AGENCIES	
CONTINUATION OF WORK	
WARRANTY	. 5
DEFICIENCIES IN WORK TO BE CORRECTED BY THE CONTRACTOR	
COUNTY IS TAX-EXEMPT	. 6
SHIPPING TERMS, F.O.B. DESTINATION	
ACCEPTANCE OF GOODS OR SERVICES	. 6
ESTIMATED QUANTITIES	. 6
PURCHASE OF OTHER ITEMS	
SAFETY	. 7
MATERIAL SAFETY DATA SHEET (MSDS)	. 7
TOBACCO PRODUCTS	. 7
CLEAN-UP	.7
PROTECTION OF PROPERTY	. 8
CERTIFICATE OF COMPETENCY/LICENSURE, PERMITS, AND FEES	. 8
TRUTH IN NEGOTIATION CERTIFICATE	. 8
COMPETENCY OF VENDORS AND ASSOCIATED SUBCONTRACTORS	. 8
RESPONSIBILITY AS EMPLOYER	
MINIMUM WAGES	. 9
PRICE REDETERMINATIONS	. 9
INDEMNIFICATION	. 9
TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE	0

TERMINATION DUE TO UNAVAILABILITY OF CONTINUING FUNDING	9
TERMINATION FOR DEFAULT	9
FRAUD AND MISREPRESENTATION	
RIGHT TO AUDIT	10
PROPRIETARY/CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION	10
PUBLIC RECORDS LAW	10
COPYRIGHTS	12
SOVEREIGN IMMUNITY	
COMPLIANCE WITH FEDERAL STANDARDS	
E-VERIFY	12
HEALTH INSURANCE PORTABILITY AND ACCOUNTABILITY ACT (HIPPA)	
FORCE MAJEURE	13
NO CLAIM FOR DAMAGES	13
CERTIFICATION REGARDING SCRUTINIZED COMPANIES	13
ANTI-TRAFFICKING RELATED ACTIVITIES	13
NOTICES	

#### DEFINITIONS

**Contract:** The agreement to perform the services set forth in a document signed by both parties with any attachments specifically incorporated.

Contractor: The Vendor to whom award has been made.

County: Lake County, Florida, a political subdivision of the State of Florida.

**Proposal:** Any offer submitted in response to a solicitation.

**Solicitation:** The written document requesting bids, quotes, or proposals from the marketplace. **Vendor:** Any entity responding to a solicitation or performing under any resulting contract.

# INSTRUCTIONS TO VENDORS

- A. <u>Vendor Qualification</u>: The County requires Vendors provide evidence of compliance with the requirements below upon request:
  - 1. Disclosure of Employment.
  - 2. Disclosure of Ownership.
  - 3. Drug-Free Workplace.
  - 4. W-9 and 8109 Forms as required by the Internal Revenue Service.
  - 5. Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA).
  - 6. Conflict of Interest.
  - 7. Debarment Disclosure Affidavit.
  - 8. Nondiscrimination.
  - 9. Family Leave.
  - 10. Antitrust Laws By acceptance of any contract, the Vendor agrees to comply with all applicable antitrust laws.
- B. <u>Public Entity Crimes:</u> Pursuant to Section 287.133, Florida Statutes, a person or affiliate who has been placed on the convicted vendor list following a conviction of a public entity crime may not be awarded or perform work as a contractor, supplier, subcontractor, or contractor under a contract with any public entity in excess of the threshold amount provided in Section 287.017, Florida Statutes, for Category Two for a period of thirty-six (36) months from the date of being placed on the convicted vendor list.
- C. <u>Contents of Solicitation and Vendors' Responsibilities</u>: The Vendor shall be thoroughly familiar with the requirements of this solicitation. Ignorance of these matters by the Vendor will not be accepted as a basis for varying the requirements of the County, or the compensation to be paid.
- E. <u>Restricted Discussions</u>: From the date of solicitation issuance until final County action, Vendors will not discuss any part of the solicitation with any employee, agent, or other representative of the County except as expressly authorized by the designated procurement representative. The only communications that will be considered pertinent to a solicitation are appropriately signed written documents from the Vendor to the designated procurement representative and any relevant written document promulgated by the designated procurement representative.
- F. <u>Changes to Proposal</u>: Prior to the scheduled due date, a Vendor may change its Proposal by submitting a new proposal with a letter on the firm's letterhead, signed by an authorized agent stating that the new submittal replaces the original. The new submittal must contain the letter and all information as required in the solicitation.
- G. <u>Withdrawal of Proposal</u>: A Proposal will be irrevocable unless it is withdrawn as provided in a solicitation. A Proposal may be withdrawn, either physically or by written notice, at any time prior to solicitation award. If withdrawn by written notice, that notice must be addressed to, and received

<u>TOC</u>

- by, the designated procurement representative. The letter must be on company letterhead and signed by an authorized agent of the Vendor.
- H. Conflicts within the Solicitation: Where there appears to be a conflict between the General Terms and Conditions, Special Conditions, the Technical Specifications, the Pricing Section, or any addendum issued, the order of precedence will be: the last addendum issued, the Proposal Price Section, the Technical Specifications, the Special Conditions, and then the General Terms and Conditions. It is incumbent upon the Vendor to identify such conflicts to the designated procurement representative prior to the Proposal due date.
- I. Prompt Payment Terms: Payment for all purchases by County agencies will be made in a timely manner and interest payments will be made on late payments in accordance with Part VII, Chapter 218, Florida Statutes, known as the Florida Prompt Payment Act. The Vendor may offer cash discounts for prompt payments; however, such discounts will not be considered in determining the lowest price during Proposal evaluation.

# PREPARATION OF PROPOSALS

- A. The pricing section of a solicitation defines requirements of items to be purchased and must be completed and submitted with the Proposal. Use of any other form or alteration of the form may result in rejection of the Proposal.
- B. The Proposal submitted must be legible. Vendors shall type or use an ink to complete the Proposal. All changes must be crossed out and initialed in ink. Failure to comply with these requirements may cause the bid to be rejected.
- C. An authorized agent of the Vendor's firm must sign the Proposal. The County may reject any Proposal not signed by an authorized agent.
- D. The Vendor may submit alternate Proposals for the same solicitation provided that such offer is allowable under the terms and conditions. The alternate Proposal must meet or exceed the minimum requirements and be submitted as a separate Proposal marked "Alternate Proposal."
- E. When there is a discrepancy between the unit prices and any extended prices, the unit prices will prevail. The County reserves the right to allow for clarification of questionable entries and the correction of obvious mistakes.
- F. Any Proposal received after the designated receipt date will be considered late and will not be considered for award.

#### **COLLUSION**

Where two (2) or more related parties each submit a Proposal for the same contract, such Proposals will be presumed to be collusive. Furthermore, any prior understanding, agreement, or connection between two (2) or more corporations, firms, or persons submitting a Proposal for the same materials, supplies, services, or equipment will also be presumed to be collusive. Proposals found to be collusive will be rejected. Vendors which have been found to have engaged in collusion may be considered non-responsible and may be suspended or debarred. Any contract resulting from collusive bidding may be terminated for default.

## PROHIBITION AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES

The Vendor warrants that they have not employed or retained any company or person, other than a bona fide employee working solely for the Vendor to solicit or secure the Contract and that they have not paid or agreed to pay any person, company, corporation, individual, or firm, other than a bona fide employee working solely for the Vendor, any consideration contingent upon or resulting from the award or making of the Contract.

**TOC** Version 05.06.2021

#### CONTRACTING WITH COUNTY EMPLOYEES

Any County employee or immediate family member seeking to contract with the County shall seek a conflict of interest opinion from the County Attorney prior to submittal of a Proposal. The affected employee shall disclose the employee's assigned function within the County and interest or the interest of his or her immediate family in the proposed contract and the nature of the intended contract.

#### **INCURRED EXPENSES**

A solicitation does not commit the County to make an award nor will the County be responsible for any cost or expense which may be incurred by any Vendor in preparing and submitting a Proposal, or any cost or expense incurred by any Vendor prior to the execution of a purchase order or contract.

#### **AWARD**

- A. The Contract resulting from a solicitation may be awarded to the responsible Vendor which submits a Proposal determined to provide the best value to the County with price, technical, and other applicable factors considered. The County reserves the right to reject any and all Proposals, to waive irregularities or technicalities, and to re-advertise for all or any part of this solicitation as deemed in its best interest. The County will be the sole judge of its best interest.
- B. When there are multiple line items in a solicitation, the County reserves the right to award on an individual item basis, any combination of items, total low bid, or in whichever manner deemed in the best interest of the County. This provision specifically supersedes any method of award criteria stated in the solicitation when such action is necessary to protect the best interests of the County.
- C. The County reserves the right to reject any and all Proposals if it is determined that prices are excessive or determined to be unreasonable, or it is otherwise determined to be in the County's best interest to do so.
- D. The County reserves the right to reject offers containing terms or conditions contradictory to the County's.
- E. Award of a solicitation will be made to firms satisfying all necessary legal requirements to do business with the County. The County may conduct a pre-award inspection of the Vendor's site or hold a pre-award qualification hearing to determine if the Vendor can perform the requirements of a solicitation.
- F. The Vendor's performance as a Contractor or subcontractor on previous County contracts will be considered in evaluating the responsibility of the Vendor.
- G. Any tie situations will be resolved in consonance with current written County procedure.
- H. The County has imposed a reciprocal match local vendor preference practice to ensure an equal procurement environment for all potential vendors unless prohibited by the funding source. More information is available on <u>Section 2-222 Local Vendor Preference</u>.
- I. Award of the contract resulting from this solicitation may be predicated on compliance with and submittal of all required documents as stipulated in the solicitation.
- J. A Vendor wishing to protest any award decision resulting from a solicitation may do so per the <u>Lake County Protest Procedures</u>.

#### **GRANT FUNDING**

In the event any part of a Contract is to be funded by federal, state, or other local agency monies, the Vendor hereby agrees to comply with all requirements of the funding entity applicable to the use of the monies, including full application of requirements involving the use of minority firms, women's business enterprises, and labor surplus area firms. Contractors are advised that payments under the Contract may

be withheld pending completion and submission of all required forms and documents required of the Contractor pursuant to the grant funding requirements.

# STATE REGISTRATION REQUIREMENTS

Any entity conducting business in Florida shall either be registered or have applied for registration with the Florida Department of State in accordance with Florida law, unless exempt from registration. A copy of the registration may be required prior to award of a Contract. Additional information is available by visiting the Florida Department of State home page.

# PRIME CONTRACTOR

The Vendor awarded a Contract shall act as the Prime Contractor and will assume full responsibility for the successful performance under the Contract. The Awarded Vendor (Contractor) will be considered the sole point of contact regarding meeting all requirements of the Contract. All subcontractors may be subject to advance review by the County regarding competency and security concerns. No change in subcontractors may be made without the consent of the County after the award of the Contract. Contractor will be responsible for all insurance, permits, licenses, and related matters for any and all subcontractors. County may require the Contractor to provide any insurance certificates required by the work to be performed even if the subcontractor is self-insured.

#### SUBCONTRACTING

Unless otherwise stipulated in a solicitation, the Contractor shall not subcontract any portion of the work without the prior written consent of the County. Subcontracting without the prior consent of the County may result in termination of the Contract for default.

#### DISADVANTAGED BUSINESSES

The County has adopted policies which assure and encourage the full participation of Disadvantaged Business Enterprises (DBE) in the provision of goods and services. The County encourages joint ventures between majority-owned firms and qualified disadvantaged/minority/women-owned firms.

## GENERAL CONTRACT CONDITIONS

The Contract will be binding upon and will inure to the benefit of each of the parties and respective successors and permitted assigns. The Contract may not be amended, released, discharged, rescinded or abandoned, except by a written instrument duly executed by the parties. The failure of any party at any time to enforce any of the provisions of the Contract will in no way constitute or be construed as a waiver of such provision or of any other provision of the Contract, nor in any way affect the validity of, or the right to enforce, each and every provision of the Contract. Any dispute arising during Contract performance that is not readily rectified by coordination between the Contractor and the County user department will be referred to Procurement Services.

## **GOVERNING LAW**

The interpretation, effect, and validity of any contract will be governed by the laws and regulations of the State of Florida, and Lake County, Florida. Venue of any court action will be solely in Lake County, Florida. The Contractor hereby waives its right to a jury trial.

# COMPLIANCE OF LAWS, REGULATIONS, AND LICENSES

The Contractor shall comply with all federal, state, and local laws and regulations applicable to provision of the goods or services specified in a solicitation. During the term of a Contract, the Contractor assures that it is in compliance with Title VII of the 1964 Civil Rights Act, as amended, and the Florida Civil Rights Act of 1992, in that the Contractor does not on the grounds of race, color, national origin, religion, sex, age, disability or marital status, discriminate in any form or manner against its employees or

# LAKE COUNTY, FLORIDA - GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

applicants for employment. The Contractor understands that any Contract is conditioned upon the veracity of this statement.

#### CONTRACT EXTENSION

The County has the unilateral option to extend a Contract for up to ninety (90) calendar days beyond the current Contract period. In such event, the County will notify the Contractor in writing of such extensions. The Contract may be extended beyond the initial ninety (90) day extension upon mutual agreement between the County and the Contractor. Exercise of the above options requires the prior approval of the Procurement Services Director.

## MODIFICATION OF CONTRACT

Any Contract resulting from a solicitation may be modified by mutual consent of duly authorized parties, in writing through the issuance of a modification to the Contract or purchase order as appropriate. This presumes the modification itself complies with all applicable County procedures.

#### ASSIGNMENT

The Contractor shall not assign or transfer any Contract resulting from a solicitation, including any rights, title or interest in the Contract, or its power to execute such Contract to any entity without the prior written consent of the County. This provision includes any acquisition or hostile takeover of the Contractor. Failure to comply may result in termination of the Contract for default.

#### NON-EXCLUSIVITY

It is the intent of the County to enter into an agreement that will satisfy its needs as described within a solicitation. However, the County reserves the right to perform, or cause to be performed, all or any of the work and services described in a solicitation in the manner deemed to represent its best interests. In no case will the County be liable for billings in excess of the quantity of goods or services provided under the Contract.

#### OTHER AGENCIES

Other governmental agencies may make purchases in accordance with the Contract with Contractor consent. Purchases are governed by the Contract's terms and conditions except for the change in agency name. Each agency will be responsible and liable for its own purchases for materials or services received.

# **CONTINUATION OF WORK**

Any work that commences prior to, and will extend, beyond the expiration date of any Contract period must, unless terminated by mutual written agreement between the County and the Contractor, continue until completion without change to the then current prices, terms and conditions.

## WARRANTY

All warranties express and implied, must be made available to the County for goods and services covered by a solicitation. All goods furnished must be fully guaranteed by the Contractor against factory defects and workmanship. They will be covered by the most favorable commercial warranty given for comparable quantities of products or services and the rights and remedies provided in the Contract will be in addition to the warranty and do not limit any right afforded to the County by any other provision of a solicitation. Contractor shall correct any and all apparent and latent defects that may occur within the manufacturer's standard warranty period at no expense to the County. The special conditions of a solicitation may supersede the manufacturer's standard warranty.

# DEFICIENCIES IN WORK TO BE CORRECTED BY THE CONTRACTOR

Contractor shall promptly correct all apparent and latent deficiencies or defects in work, or any work that fails to conform to the Contract documents regardless of project completion status. All corrections

must be made within seven (7) calendar days after such rejected defects, deficiencies, or non-conformances are verbally reported to the Contractor by the County's project administrator. Contractor must bear all costs of correcting such rejected work. If the Contractor fails to correct the work within the period specified, the County may, at its discretion, notify the Contractor, in writing, that the Contractor is subject to contractual default provisions if the corrections are not completed to the satisfaction of the County within seven (7) calendar days of receipt of the notice. If the Contractor fails to correct the work within the period specified in the notice, the County may place the Contractor in default, obtain the services of another Contractor to correct the deficiencies, and charge the incumbent Contractor for these costs, either through a deduction from the final payment owed to the Contractor or through invoicing. If the Contractor fails to honor this invoice or credit memo, the County may terminate the contract for default.

#### **COUNTY IS TAX-EXEMPT**

When purchasing on a direct basis, the County is generally exempt from Federal Excise Taxes and all State of Florida sales and use taxes (85-8013874700C-1). Visit <u>Lake County Tax Exemption Certificate page</u> to print a copy of the certificate. Except for items specifically identified by the Contractor and accepted by the County for direct County purchase under the Sales Tax Recovery Program, Contractors doing business with the County are not exempt from paying sales tax to their suppliers for materials to fulfill contractual obligations with the County, nor will any Contractor be authorized to use any of the County's Tax Exemptions in securing such materials.

# SHIPPING TERMS, F.O.B. DESTINATION

The F.O.B. point for any product ordered will be F.O.B.: DESTINATION – Inside Delivery, FREIGHT ALLOWED. The County will not consider any Proposal showing a F.O.B. point other than F.O.B.: Destination – Inside Delivery.

## ACCEPTANCE OF GOODS OR SERVICES

The products delivered as a result of a solicitation will remain the property of the Contractor, and services rendered under the Contract will not be deemed complete, until a physical inspection and actual usage of the products or services is accepted by the County and is in compliance with the terms in the contract.

Any goods or services purchased as a result of a solicitation or Contract may be tested/inspected for compliance with specifications. In the event that any aspect of the goods or services provided is found to be defective or does not conform to the specifications, the County reserves the right to terminate the Contract or initiate corrective action on the part of the Contractor, to include return of any non-compliant goods to the Contractor at the Contractor's expense, requiring the Contractor to either provide a direct replacement for the item, or a full credit for the returned item. The Contractor shall not assess any additional charges for any conforming action taken by the County under this clause. The County will not be responsible to pay for any product or service that does not conform to the Contract specifications.

In addition, any defective product or service or any product or service not delivered or performed by the date specified in a purchase order or Contract, may be procured by the County on the open market, and any increase in cost may be charged against the Contractor. Any cost incurred by the County in any reprocurement plus any increased product or service cost will be withheld from any monies owed to the Contractor by the County for any Contract or financial obligation.

## **ESTIMATED QUANTITIES**

Estimated quantities or dollars are for the Vendor's guidance only and may be used in the award evaluation process. No guarantee is expressed or implied as to quantities or dollar value that will be used during the Contract period. The County is not obligated to place any order for a given amount subsequent

# LAKE COUNTY, FLORIDA - GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

to the award of a solicitation. In no event will the County be liable for payments in excess of the amount due for quantities of goods or services actually ordered.

#### PURCHASE OF OTHER ITEMS

While the County has listed all major items within a solicitation, there may be ancillary or similar items purchased by the County during the term of a Contract. The Contractor will provide a price quote for the ancillary items. The County may request price quotes from all Contractors under Contract if there are multiple Contracts. The County reserves the right to award these ancillary items to the primary Contractor, another Contract Contractor based on the lowest price quoted, or to acquire the items through a separate solicitation.

Although a Contract may identify specific locations to be serviced, it is hereby agreed and understood that any County department or facility may be added or deleted to the Contract at the option of the County. The location change will be addressed by formal Contract modification. The County may obtain price quotes for the additional facilities from other Vendors if fair and reasonable pricing is not obtained from the Contractor, or for other reasons at the County's discretion. It is hereby agreed and understood that the County may delete service locations when such service is no longer required, upon fourteen (14) calendar days' written notice to the Contractor.

#### SAFETY

The Contractor will be responsible for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the work and for complying with all requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Administration Act (OSHA). The Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss to persons or property.

The Contractor shall provide all standard equipment, work operations, safety equipment, personal protective equipment, and lighting required or mandated by State, Federal, OSHA, or Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA) regulations.

The Contractor shall designate a competent person of its organization whose duty will be the prevention of accidents at the site. This person must be literate and able to communicate fully in the English language because of the necessity to read job instructions and signs, as well as the need for conversing with County personnel. This person must be the Contractor's superintendent unless otherwise designated in writing by the Contractor to the Contract Manager.

## **MATERIAL SAFETY DATA SHEET (MSDS)**

The Contractor is responsible to ensure the County has received the latest version of any MSDS required by 29 C.F.R. Section 1910.1200 with the first shipment of any hazardous material. The Contractor shall promptly provide a new MSDS to the County with the new information relevant to the specific material at any time the content of an MSDS is revised.

#### TOBACCO PRODUCTS

Tobacco use, including both smoke and smokeless tobacco, is prohibited on County owned property.

#### **CLEAN-UP**

If applicable, all unusable materials and debris must be removed from the premises at the end of each workday and disposed of in an appropriate manner. The Contractor shall thoroughly clean up all areas where work has been involved as mutually agreed with the associated user department's project manager upon final completion.

#### PROTECTION OF PROPERTY

All existing structures, utilities, services, roads, trees, shrubbery, and property in which the County has an interest must always be protected against damage or interrupted services by the Contractor during the term of a Contract. The Contractor will be held responsible for repairing or replacing property to the satisfaction of the County which is damaged by reason of the Contractor's operation on the property. In the event the Contractor fails to comply with these requirements, the County reserves the right to secure the required services and charge the costs of such services back to the Contractor.

# CERTIFICATE OF COMPETENCY/LICENSURE, PERMITS, AND FEES

Any Vendor that submits an offer in response to a County solicitation shall, at the time of such offer if required, hold a valid Certificate of Competency or appropriate current license issued by the State or County Examining Board qualifying the Vendor to perform the work proposed. If work for other trades is required in conjunction with a solicitation, and such work will be performed by subcontractors hired by the Vendor, an applicable Certificate of Competency/license issued to the subcontractors must be submitted with the Vendor's offer. The County may at its option and in its best interest, allow the Vendor to supply the subcontractors certificate/license to the County during the offer evaluation period. The Contractor is responsible to ensure that all required licenses, permits, and fees (to include any inspection fees) required for a project are obtained and paid for, and shall comply with all laws, ordinances, regulations, and building or other code requirements applicable to the work contemplated in a solicitation. Damages, penalties, or fines imposed on the County or the Contractor for failure to obtain required licenses, permits, inspection or other fees, or inspections will be borne by the Contractor.

# TRUTH IN NEGOTIATION CERTIFICATE

Any organization awarded a Contract must execute a truth-in-negotiation certificate stating that the wage rates and other factual unit costs are accurate, complete, and current, at the time of contracting for each Contract that exceeds \$195,000.00. Any Contract requiring this certificate will contain a provision that the original Contract price and any additions will be adjusted to exclude any significant sums by which the County determines the Contract price was increased due to inaccurate, incomplete, or non-current wage rates and other factual unit costs. All such Contract adjustments will be made within one (1) year following the end of the Contract.

# COMPETENCY OF VENDORS AND ASSOCIATED SUBCONTRACTORS

Proposals will be considered from firms which are regularly engaged in the business of providing or distributing the goods or services described in the solicitation, and who can produce evidence of a consistent satisfactory record of performance. The County may consider any evidence available to it of the financial, technical, and other qualifications and abilities of any Vendor responding under a solicitation, including past performance with the County. Vendors must have sufficient financial support and organization to ensure satisfactory delivery under the stated solicitation terms and conditions of any Contract awarded. In the event the Vendor intends to subcontract any part of its work or will obtain the goods specifically offered under the Contract from another source of supply, the Vendor may be required to verify the competency of its subcontractor or supplier. The County reserves the right, before awarding the Contract, to require a Vendor to submit such evidence of its or its subcontractor's qualifications.

#### RESPONSIBILITY AS EMPLOYER

The employees of the Contractor will always be considered its employees, and not an employees or agents of the County. The Contractor shall provide employees capable of performing the work as required. The County may require the Contractor to remove any employee it deems unacceptable. All employees of the Contractor may be required to wear appropriate identification.

# LAKE COUNTY, FLORIDA – GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

#### MINIMUM WAGES

Under the Contract, the wage rate paid to all laborers, mechanics and apprentices employed by the Contractor for the work under the Contract, must not be less than the prevailing wage rates for similar classifications of work as established by the Federal Government and enforced by the U.S. Department of Labor, Wages and Hours Division, and Florida's Minimum Wage requirements in Article X, Section 24 (f) of the Florida Constitution and enforced by the Florida Legislature by statute or the State Agency for Workforce Innovation by rule, whichever is higher.

#### PRICE REDETERMINATIONS

Contractor may petition for a price redetermination with documented increases in the cost of wages, fuel, or materials within 30 calendar days of the anniversary date of the Contract. Price redeterminations will be based upon changes documented by the applicable Employment Cost Index (ECI) or Producer Price Index (PPI) as published on the <u>Bureau of Labor Statistics site here</u>. Contractor may petition for price redetermination for Contractor's minimum wage employees should the minimum wage increase during the Contract. Upon verification, the County may grant an increase matching the minimum wage increase.

#### **INDEMNIFICATION**

To the extent permitted by law, the Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless the County and its officers, employees, agents and instrumentalities from any and all liability, losses or damages, including attorneys' fees and costs of defense, which the County or its officers, employees, agents or instrumentalities may incur as a result of claims, demands, suits, causes of actions or proceedings of any kind or nature arising out of, relating to or resulting from the performance of the Contract by the Contractor or its employees, agents, servants, partners, principals or subcontractors. The Contractor shall pay all claims and losses in connection with those claims and losses, and shall investigate and defend all claims, suits or actions of any kind or nature in the name of the County, where applicable, including appellate proceedings, and shall pay all costs, judgments, and attorneys' fees which may be incurred. The Contractor expressly understands and agrees that any insurance protection required by the Contract or otherwise provided by the Contractor will in no way limit the responsibility to indemnify, keep and hold harmless and defend the County or its officers, employees, agents and instrumentalities as provided in a solicitation or any Contract arising from a solicitation.

#### TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE

The County, at its sole discretion, reserves the right to terminate the Contract upon thirty (30) days' written notice. Upon receipt of such notice, the Contractor shall not incur any additional costs under the Contract. The County will be liable only for reasonable costs incurred by the Contractor prior to notice of termination. The County will be the sole judge of "reasonable costs."

#### TERMINATION DUE TO UNAVAILABILITY OF CONTINUING FUNDING

When funds are not appropriated or otherwise made available to support continuation of performance in a current or subsequent fiscal year, the Contract will be cancelled, and the Contractor will be reimbursed for the reasonable value of any non-recurring costs incurred amortized in the price of the supplies or services/tasks delivered under the contract.

#### TERMINATION FOR DEFAULT

The County reserves the right to terminate any Contract arising from a solicitation, in part or in whole, or affect other appropriate remedy in the event the Contractor fails to perform in accordance with the terms and conditions stated in the Contract. The County further reserves the right to suspend or debar the Contractor in accordance with the County's ordinances, resolutions and administrative orders. The Contractor will be notified by letter of the County's intent to terminate and the Contractor will be given

ten (10) calendar days to cure the breach. In the event of termination for default, the County may procure the required goods and services from any source and use any method deemed in its best interest. All reprocurement costs will be borne by the Contractor.

#### FRAUD AND MISREPRESENTATION

Any individual, corporation or other entity that attempts to meet its contractual obligations through fraud, misrepresentation or other material misstatement, may be debarred for up to five (5) years. The County as a further sanction may terminate or cancel any other Contracts with such individual, corporation or entity with such Contractor held responsible for all direct or indirect costs associated with termination or cancellation, including attorneys' fees.

#### RIGHT TO AUDIT

The County reserves the right to require the Contractor to submit to an audit, by any auditor of the County's choosing. The Contractor shall provide access to all of its records, which relate directly or indirectly to the contract at its place of business during regular business hours. The Contractor shall retain all records pertaining to the contract and upon request make them available to the County for three (3) complete calendar years following expiration of the contract. The Contractor agrees to provide such assistance as may be necessary to facilitate the review or audit by the County to ensure compliance with applicable accounting and financial standards.

If the Contractor provides technology services, the Contractor must provide Statement of Standards for Attestations Engagements (SSAE) 16 or 18 and System and Service Organization Control (SOC) reports upon request by the County. The SOC reports must be full Type II reports that include the Contractor's description of control processes, and the independent auditor's evaluation of the design and operating effectiveness of controls. The cost of the reports will be paid by the Contractor.

If an audit inspection or examination pursuant to this section discloses overpricing or overcharges of any nature by the Contractor to the County in excess of one percent (1%) of the total contract billings, in addition to making adjustments for the overcharges, the reasonable actual cost of the County's audit must be reimbursed to the County by the Contractor. Any adjustments or payments which must be made as a result of any such audit or inspection of the Contractor's invoices or records must be made within a reasonable amount of time, but in no event may the time exceed ninety (90) calendar days, from presentation of the County's audit findings to the Contractor.

This provision is hereby considered to be included within, and applicable to, any subcontractor agreement entered into by the Contractor in performance of any work under the contract.

#### PROPRIETARY/CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION

Vendors are hereby notified that all information submitted as part of a Proposal will be available for public inspection in compliance with Chapter 119 of the Florida Statutes (the "Public Record Act"). The Vendor should not submit any information in response to a solicitation which the Vendor considers proprietary or confidential. The submission of any information to the County in connection with a solicitation will be deemed a waiver from release of the submitted information unless such information is exempt or confidential under the Public Records Act.

#### PUBLIC RECORDS LAW

Pursuant to section 119.0701(2)(a), Florida Statutes, the County is required to provide Contractor with this statement and establish the following requirements as contractual obligations pursuant to the contract:

IF THE CONTRACTOR HAS QUESTIONS REGARDING THE APPLICATION OF CHAPTER 119, FLORIDA STATUTES, TO THE CONTRACTOR'S DUTY

TO PROVIDE PUBLIC RECORDS RELATING TO THIS SOLICITATION, CONTACT THE CUSTODIAN OF PUBLIC RECORDS AT 352-343-9839, PURCHASING@LAKECOUNTYFL.GOV, BY MAIL, OFFICE OF PROCUREMENT SERVICES, ATTN: RON FALANGA, P.O. BOX 7800 TAVARES, FL 32778.

By entering into the Contract, Contractor acknowledges and agrees that any records maintained, generated, received, or kept in connection with, or related to the performance of services provided under, the Contract are public records subject to the public records disclosure requirements of section 119.07(1), Florida Statutes, and Article I, section 24 of the Florida Constitution. Pursuant to section 119.0701, Florida Statutes, any Contractor entering into a contract for services with the County is required to:

- A. Keep and maintain public records required by the County to perform the services and work provided pursuant to the Contract.
- B. Upon request from the County's custodian of public records, provide the County with a copy of the requested records or allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time at a cost that does not exceed the cost provided in Chapter 119, Florida Statutes, or as otherwise provided by law.
- C. Ensure that public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements are not disclosed except as authorized by law for the duration of the Contract term and following completion or termination of the Contract if the Contractor does not transfer the records to the County.
- D. Upon completion or termination of the Contract, transfer, at no cost, to the County all public records in the possession of the Contractor or keep and maintain public records required by the County to perform the service. If the Contractor transfers all public records to the County upon completion or termination of the Contract, the Contractor shall destroy any duplicate public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements. If the Contractor keeps and maintains public records upon completion or termination of the Contract, the Contractor shall meet all applicable requirements for retaining public records. All records stored electronically must be provided to the County, upon request from the County's custodian of public records, in a format that is compatible with the information technology systems of the County.

Requests to inspect or copy public records relating to the County's Contract for services must be made directly to the County. If Contractor receives any such request, Contractor shall instruct the requestor to contact the County. If the County does not possess the records requested, the County shall immediately notify the Contractor of such request, and the Contractor must provide the records to the County or otherwise allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time.

Contractor acknowledges that failure to provide the public records to the County within a reasonable time may be subject to penalties under section 119.10, Florida Statutes. Contractor further agrees not to release any records that are statutorily confidential or otherwise exempt from disclosure without first receiving prior written authorization from the County. Contractor shall indemnify, defend, and hold the County harmless for and against any and all claims, damage awards, and causes of action arising from the Contractor's failure to comply with the public records disclosure requirements of section 119.07(1), Florida Statutes, or by Contractor's failure to maintain public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from the public records disclosure requirements, including, but not limited to, any third party claims or awards for attorney's fees and costs arising therefrom. Contractor authorizes County to seek

declaratory, injunctive, or other appropriate relief against Contractor from a Circuit Court in Lake County on an expedited basis to enforce the requirements of this section.

#### **COPYRIGHTS**

Any copyright derived from a Contract will belong to the author. The author and the Contractor shall expressly assign to the County nonexclusive, royalty free rights to use any and all information provided by the Contractor in any deliverable or report for the County's use which may include publishing in County documents and distribution as the County deems to be in its best interests. If anything included in any deliverable limits the rights of the County to use the information, the deliverable will be considered defective and not acceptable and the Contractor will not be eligible for any compensation.

The County owns and retains all proprietary rights in its logos, trademarks, trade names, and copyrighted images (Intellectual Property). As such, nothing in any solicitation permits or shall be construed as authorizing Vendor or Contractor to use or display County's Intellectual Property. The County has the right to redact the County Logo displayed on any submission.

#### **SOVEREIGN IMMUNITY**

County expressly retains all rights, benefits and immunities of sovereign immunity in accordance with Section 768.28, Florida Statutes. Nothing will be deemed as a waiver of immunity or the limitations of liability of County beyond any statutory limited waiver of immunity or limits of liability. Nothing will inure to the benefit of any third party for the purpose of allowing any claim against County, which would otherwise be barred under the law.

#### COMPLIANCE WITH FEDERAL STANDARDS

All items to be purchased under a Contract must be in accordance with all governmental standards to include, but not be limited to, those issued by the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA), the National Institute of Occupational Safety Hazards (NIOSH), and the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA).

#### **E-VERIFY**

Upon award of a Contract, the Contractor shall utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify system in accordance with the terms governing use of the system to confirm the employment eligibility of all new persons hired by the Contractor during the term of the Contract.

The Contractor shall include in all contracts with subcontractors performing work pursuant to any Contract, an express requirement that subcontractors utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify system in accordance with the terms governing use of the system to confirm the employment eligibility of all new employees hired by subcontractors during the term of the subcontract.

# HEALTH INSURANCE PORTABILITY AND ACCOUNTABILITY ACT (HIPPA)

The Contractor may be required to execute a Business Associate Agreement, pursuant to the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (P.L. 104-191) (codified at 42 U.S.C. Section 1320d, et. seq.), and regulations contained in 45 C.F.R. Parts 160 and 164.

If the Contractor obtains any information governed by 42 U.S.C. Section 290dd-2 and the regulations implemented by the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration at 42 C.F.R. Part 2 (collectively referred to as the "SAMHSA regulations"), whether from the County or another source, while providing services to the County under the contract, the Contractor shall only use or disclose that information pursuant to the SAMHSA regulations.

The Contractor will also comply with any and all laws under the State of Florida governing the confidentiality of health information, including but not limited to records or other documents containing medical, mental health, or substance abuse information.

#### FORCE MAJEURE

The parties will exercise every reasonable effort to meet respective obligations under the Contract but will not be liable for delayed performance or nonperformance resulting from a force majeure. A party that becomes aware of a force majeure that will significantly delay performance will notify the other party promptly, within 15 calendar days, after if discovers the force majeure. If a force majeure occurs, the parties may execute a contract modification or change order to extend the performance schedule or make accommodations that are reasonable under the circumstances.

#### NO CLAIM FOR DAMAGES

No claim for damages or any claim other than for an extension of time may be made or asserted against the County because of any delays. No interruption, interference, inefficiency, suspension, or delay in the commencement or progress of the work will relieve the Contractor of duty to perform or give rise to any right to damages or additional compensation from the County. The Contractor's sole remedy will be the right to seek an extension to the Contract time. However, this provision will not preclude recovery of damages by the Contractor for hindrances or delays due solely to fraud, bad faith, or active interference on the part of the County.

## CERTIFICATION REGARDING SCRUTINIZED COMPANIES

The Contractor hereby certifies that, pursuant to Section 287.135, Florida Statutes, it is not listed on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel and is not participating in a boycott of Israel. The Contractor understands that pursuant to Section 287.135, Florida Statutes, the submission of a false certification may subject it to civil penalties, attorneys' fees, and costs. The Contractor further understands that any contract with the County for goods or services may be terminated at the option of the County if the Contractor is found to have submitted a false certification or has been listed on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel list or is participating in a boycott of Israel.

For purchases of \$1 million or more:

By submitting a response to any solicitation, the Contractor hereby certifies that, pursuant to Section 287.135, Florida Statutes, it is not listed on the Scrutinized Companies with activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List, or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List, is not listed on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel and is not participating in a boycott of Israel, and is not engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria. The Contractor understands that pursuant to Section 287.135, Florida Statutes, the submission of a false certification may subject it to civil penalties, attorneys' fees, and costs. The Contractor further understands that any contract with the County for goods or services of \$1 million or more may be terminated at the option of the County if the Contractor is found to have submitted a false certification or has been listed on the Scrutinized Companies with activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List, is listed on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel list or is participating in a boycott of Israel, or is engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria.

#### ANTI-TRAFFICKING RELATED ACTIVITIES

The U.S. Government has adopted a policy prohibiting trafficking in persons including the trafficking-related activities listed below. These prohibitions specifically apply to come federally funded contracts and prohibit contractors, contractor employees, and their agents from:

A. Engaging in severe forms of trafficking in persons during the period of performance of the contract;

<u>TOC</u> Version 05.06.2021

- B. Procuring commercial sex acts during the period of performance of the contract;
- C. Using forced labor in the performance of the contract;
- D. Destroying, concealing, confiscating, or otherwise denying access by an employee to the employee's identity or immigration documents, such as passports or drivers' licenses, regardless of issuing authority;
- E. Using misleading or fraudulent practices during the recruitment of employees;
- F. Charging employees or potential employees recruitment fees:
- G. Failing to provide return transportation or paying for the cost of return transportation upon the end of employment for certain employees;
- H. Providing or arrange housing that fails to meet the host country housing and safety standards; or
- I. Failing to provide an employment contract, recruitment agreement, or other required work documents in writing, as required by law or contract.

#### **NOTICES**

All notices given by one party to the other party under a contract must be delivered to the receiving party's address set forth on the Contract either by hand, qualified courier, or e-mail and will be deemed received the day after it is transmitted. For County, it must be addressed to the Office of Procurement Services, Post Office Box 7800, 315 West Main Street, Suite 441, Tavares, Florida, 32778 or emailed to purchasing@lakecountyfl.gov.

[The remainder of this page intentionally left blank]

EXHIBIT D - ADDITIONAL TERMS & CONDITIONS	23-433
TABLE OF CONTENTS	
INVOICES	
LICENSES AND PERMITS	2
CONDITIONS	2
RENTAL	3
SUBCONTRACTOR	3
COUNTY RESPONSIBILITIES	3
AGREEMENT DOCUMENTS	3
CONTRACTOR PERSONNEL	4
SAFETY	7
FACILITIES PROVISIONS	9
SERVICE MATERIALS AND STORAGE	10
TIME FOR COMPLETION AND EXTENSIONS	11
CHANGES IN THE SCOPE OF SERVICES	11
SALES TAX RECOVERY PROGRAM	12
CLAIMS AND DISPUTES	13
ACCEPTANCE OF THE WORK AND FINAL PAYMENT	14
FINAL INSPECTION	14
MAINTENANCE OF WORK	14
FINAL ACCEPTANCE	15
WAIVER OF CLAIMS	15
TERMINATION OF CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES	15
RECOVERY RIGHTS SUBSEQUENT TO FINAL PAYMENT	15
WARRANTIES	15
SANITATION	17
SUBMITTALS AND EQUAL PRODUCTS	
FEES.	17
RETURN OF MATERIALS	
RETAINING OTHER CONTRACTORS	18
ACCURACY	18
BUSINESS HOURS OF OPERATION	
PROTECTION OF PROPERTY	19
RISK OF LOSS/ACCIDENT NOTIFICATION	19

#### **INVOICES**

CONTRACTOR shall submit an original invoice to COUNTY after work has been completed via email (FacilitiesInvoices@LakeCountyFL.gov). Invoice submission shall not exceed ten (10) calendar days beyond the date the work was completed. Under no circumstances shall the invoices be submitted to COUNTY in advance of the delivery and acceptance of the work. All invoices shall be accompanied by the PDF documentation including but not limited to service tickets, suppliers' invoices, purchase orders, time sheets, approved proposals, and any other pertinent backup documentation in COUNTY's discretion. COUNTY will make payment on all undisputed invoices in accordance with the Florida Prompt Payment Act, Part VII, Chapter 218, Florida Statutes.

Work proposals shall be based on either time and material rates, or lump sum rate based as indicated in Exhibit A – Scope of Work. When time and material rates are specified in a contract rather than a lump sum the pricing section shall include the hours of labor, labor rate (based on the bid price), and total cost for the hours worked. CONTRACTOR shall be allowed to charge a minimum of one (1) hour of labor time whether or not the technician is on site for the entire first hour. Time after the first hour shall be calculated into fifteen (15) minutes increments.

The invoice shall be itemized to show the price of the part to CONTRACTOR, the percentage of markup, the total percentage markup cost, and the total of the part.

A. Work \$25,000 and Under: COUNTY will provide a lump sum payment when all work tasks are completed by CONTRACTOR and approved by COUNTY Project Manager. For COUNTY to provide payment, CONTRACTOR will submit a documented invoice that provides the basic information set forth herein.

B. Work Greater than \$25,000: CONTRACTOR may receive periodic payments on a 30-day interval for Work tasks completed during that period by CONTRACTOR and approved by COUNTY Project Manager. Retention of funds will be held in accordance with Florida Prompt Payment Act. In order for COUNTY to provide payment, CONTRACTOR will submit a documented invoice that provides the basic information set forth in this Section.

#### LICENSES AND PERMITS

CONTRACTOR will be solely responsible for obtaining all necessary approvals and permits to complete the Work. When time and material rates are used, CONTRACTOR shall be allowed to invoice for actual permit cost plus 15% markup. CONTRACTOR will remain appropriately licensed throughout the course of the Work. Failure to maintain all required licenses will entitle COUNTY to terminate this Agreement.

#### **CONDITIONS**

CONTRACTOR acknowledges that it has sufficient understanding of the nature and conditions of the work, including but not limited to, those bearing upon transportation, disposal, handling and storage of materials, availability of water, electric power, and roads, uncertainties of weather, physical conditions, character of equipment and facilities, quality and quantity of surface and subsurface materials, obstacles, or conditions of the site. Any failure by CONTRACTOR to acquaint itself with any aspect of the work or with any of the applicable conditions will not relieve CONTRACTOR from responsibility for adequately evaluating the difficulty or cost of successfully performing the work required, nor will it be considered a basis for any claim for additional time or compensation.

v1.11.23 Page **2** of **20** 

#### RENTAL

Should CONTRACTOR need to rent equipment to complete the assigned work, prior approval from the Project Manager shall be required. The cost of the rental shall be indicated on the estimate and the invoice. CONTRACTOR shall be allowed to assess a percentage of up to fifteen percent (15%) over the cost of the rental. A copy of the rental invoice to CONTRACTOR shall accompany the invoice being submitted to COUNTY. There will be no allowance for rental if it is reasonably ascertained that the equipment is needed to complete the work as outlined in the scope of work and was not included in the original estimate.

#### SUBCONTRACTOR

When time and material rates are specified in a contract rather than a lump sum and CONTRACTOR uses a subcontractor to complete the assigned work, the cost of the subcontractor shall be indicated on the estimate and the invoice. CONTRACTOR shall be allowed to assess a percentage of up to fifteen percent (15%) over the cost of the subcontractor. A copy of the subcontractor invoice to CONTRACTOR shall accompany the invoice submitted to COUNTY. Within five (5) calendar days after award of any subcontract, CONTRACTOR shall deliver to COUNTY a statement setting forth the name and address of the subcontractor, a summary of the work subcontracted and a copy of the subcontract.

#### **COUNTY RESPONSIBILITIES**

A. Project Manager: COUNTY will designate a COUNTY staff member to act as COUNTY Project Manager. It is agreed to by the parties that COUNTY Project Manager will decide all questions, difficulties, or disputes, of whatever nature, which may arise relative to the interpretation of the plans, construction, prosecution, and fulfillment of the Scope of Services, and about the character, quality, amount, and value of any work done, and materials furnished, under or by reason of this Agreement. COUNTY Project Manager may appoint representatives as desired that will be authorized to inspect all work done and all materials furnished.

B. COUNTY will pay in accordance with the provisions set forth in this Agreement. COUNTY retains the right to inspect all work to verify compliance with the agreement documents. Such inspection may extend to all or any part of the work and to the manufacture, preparation, or fabrication of the materials to be used.

### AGREEMENT DOCUMENTS

A. Definitions: For purposes of this Agreement, the term "agreement documents" includes all bid documents, drawings, the Scope of Services, attachments to this Agreement, and provisions within this Agreement, along with any change orders or amendments to this Agreement. It is the intent of the agreement documents to describe a functionally complete Service which defines the scope of work. Any work, materials, or equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the agreement documents as being required to produce the intended result will be supplied whether or not specifically called for. When words which have a well-known technical or trade meaning are used to describe work, material or equipment, such words will be interpreted in accordance with that meaning. Reference to standard specifications, manuals, or codes of any technical society, organization, or association or to the laws or regulations of any governmental authority having jurisdiction, whether such reference be specified or by implication, will mean the latest standard specification, manual, code, law or regulation in effect at the time the work performed, unless specifically stated otherwise herein.

v1.11.23 Page **3** of **20** 

- B. Agreement Documents: The agreement documents and all referenced standards cited therein are essential parts of the agreement requirements. A requirement occurring in one is binding as though occurring in all. Drawings and specifications are intended to agree and be mutually complete. Any item not contained within the drawings, but contained in the specifications, or viceversa, will be provided or executed as shown in either the drawing or specification at no extra costs to COUNTY. Should anything not included in either the drawing or the specifications be necessary for the proper construction or operation as herein specified, or should any error or disagreement between the specifications and drawings exist or appear to exist, CONTRACTOR will not derive unjust benefit thereby, or use such disagreement counter to the best interests of COUNTY. CONTRACTOR will immediately notify COUNTY Project Manager of any discrepancy and await the Project Manager's direction before proceeding with the work in question.
- C. Completion of the Scope of Services: CONTRACTOR will give the work the attention necessary to assure the scheduled progress and will cooperate with COUNTY and with other contractors on the job site. All work will be done in accordance with the agreement documents. When not specifically identified in the technical specifications, such materials and equipment will be of a suitable type and grade for the purpose. All material, workmanship, and equipment will be subject to the inspection and approval of COUNTY.
- D. Errors and Omissions: CONTRACTOR will not take advantage of any apparent error or omission in the agreement documents. If any error or omission appears in the agreement documents, CONTRACTOR will immediately notify COUNTY in writing of such errors or omissions. In the event CONTRACTOR knows or should have known of any error or omission and failed to provide such notification, CONTRACTOR will be deemed to have waived any claim for increased time or compensation CONTRACTOR may have had and CONTRACTOR will be responsible for the results and the costs of rectifying any such error or omission.

#### CONTRACTOR PERSONNEL

- A. Personnel: CONTRACTOR will assure that all personnel are competent, careful, and reliable. All personnel must have sufficient skill and experience to perform their assigned task properly and satisfactorily, to operate any equipment involved, and will make do and proper effort to execute the work in the manner prescribed in the agreement documents. When COUNTY determines that any person is incompetent, unfaithful, intemperate, disorderly, or insubordinate, such person will be immediately discharged and will not again be employed without the written consent of COUNTY. Should CONTRACTOR fail to remove such person or persons, COUNTY may withhold all payments which are or may become due or may suspend the work with approval of COUNTY until such orders are complied with. No alcoholic beverages or drugs are permitted on any COUNTY properties. Evidence of alcoholic beverages or drug use by an individual will result in immediate termination from the job site.
- B. E-Verify: CONTRACTOR will utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify system to verify the employment eligibility of all new employees hired by CONTRACTOR during the term of this agreement; and will expressly require any contractor and subcontractors performing work or providing services pursuant to this agreement to likewise utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify system to verify the employment eligibility of all new employees hired by the subcontractor during the agreement term.
- C. Employment: CONTRACTOR acknowledges and agrees that, in accordance with Section 255.099, Florida Statutes, if assigned to CONTRACTOR is being supported in whole or in part by State funding CONTRACTOR will give preference to the employment of state residents in the performance of the work if state residents have substantially equal qualifications to those of non-

v1.11.23 Page 4 of 20

residents. If CONTRACTOR is required to employ state residents, CONTRACTOR will contact the Department of Economic Opportunity to post the employment needs in the State's job bank system. However, in work involving the expenditure of federal aid funds, this section may not be enforced in such a manner that would conflict with or be contrary to federal law prescribing a labor preference to honorably discharged soldiers, sailors, or marines, or prohibiting as unlawful any other preference or discrimination among the citizens of the United States.

- D. Superintendent: CONTRACTOR will have at the site as its agent a competent superintendent capable and thoroughly experienced in the type of work being performed, who will receive instructions from COUNTY. The superintendent will supervise all trades, direct all Service activities, establish, and maintain installation schedules, and provide COUNTY Project Manager with progress reports as requested. The superintendent will have full authority to execute the orders or directions of COUNTY, and if applicable to supply promptly any materials, tools, equipment, labor, and incidentals which may be required. Such superintendent will be furnished regardless of the amount of work sublet. CONTRACTOR'S superintendent will speak, write, and understand English and will be on the job site during all working hours.
- E. Dress Code: CONTRACTOR will maintain a dress code for its employees with a minimum of shirts, pants, and work shoes/boots, in decent condition, always while the work is being performed. In the event COUNTY determines ID badges are necessary, COUNTY will provide CONTRACTOR with ID badges and CONTRACTOR agrees to enforce that its employees, whether employed by CONTRACTOR or a subcontractor, wear such ID badge while working on site.
- F. Employee Documentation: If required by COUNTY for a Service, CONTRACTOR will provide COUNTY Project Manager with all requested documentation for all personnel, subcontractors, and representatives of CONTRACTOR that will be utilized. Documentation will be provided within five working days of request and will be submitted electronically in PDF format. This information will also be provided when new personnel, subcontractors, and representatives of CONTRACTOR are hired at any time during the agreement period. The information supplied will be used to run background checks and to provide identification badging, proximity cards, and keys. All required documentation will be supplied in one PDF attachment that will be titled with the Company's name, the person's name, and the person's birthdate.

Example: ACME Plumbing - John H. Smith - 10/10/96. The documentation will include Full name, Address, Email address, Telephone number, copy of driver's license/state of Florida identification card/valid passport/valid work visa, current color photo (head shot) taken with a plain background, building name(s) and address(s) of the facilities where the individual will be working, and any additional information that may be requested by the Lake COUNTY Sheriff's Office.

- G. Criminal Justice Information Services (CJIS): When advised by COUNTY Project Manager, CONTRACTOR'S personnel, subcontractors, and representatives will be required to complete an online training class that includes testing in order to have access to some secure areas of COUNTY facilities. Finger printing may also be required and will be performed by the Lake COUNTY Sheriff's Office at no expense to CONTRACTOR.
- H. Background Check: Background checks may be performed by the Lake COUNTY Sheriff's Office for projects or services being done at the Lake COUNTY Courthouse at no expense to CONTRACTOR. On sites other than the Lake COUNTY Courthouse, all personnel, subcontractors, and representatives of CONTRACTOR will be required to submit to the Florida Department of Law Enforcement (1-850-410-8109) for a "Certified Background Check." CONTRACTOR will be responsible for all costs associated with the "Certified Background

v1.11.23 Page **5** of **20** 

Check." A copy of the "Certified Background Check" will be supplied to COUNTY Project Manager prior to any work starting. COUNTY Project Manager will notify CONTRACTOR electronically of approved and denied background checks. Reasons for denials will not be provided.

- I. Identification Badging / Proximity Cards / Keys: CONTRACTOR'S personnel, subcontractors, and representatives that are approved to work in restricted areas will receive an identification badge which may also act as a proximity card. All approved personnel, subcontractors, and representatives of CONTRACTOR will be issued identification badge(s) and will be required to wear them at all times while on COUNTY property. Personnel, subcontractors, and representatives of CONTRACTOR will not be allowed to work on COUNTY property prior to being given approval by the Office of Facilities Management and the assignment of a CONTRACTOR identification badge. For facilities that do not have proximity card readers, keys may be issued to or approved personnel, subcontractors, and representatives of CONTRACTOR. The Office of Facilities Management will notify CONTRACTOR that identification badges, proximity cards, or keys are ready for pickup, and will have CONTRACTOR complete a release form(s) and then distribute them to CONTRACTOR for disbursement to their personnel, subcontractors, and representatives.
- J. Lost/Stolen/Damaged Identification Badges / Proximity Cards / Keys: Should an identification badge, proximity card or key is lost, stolen, or damaged, CONTRACTOR will immediately notify COUNTY Project Manager. Personnel, subcontractors, and representatives of CONTRACTOR will be temporarily substituted by CONTRACTOR until a new identification badge/proximity card is provided. CONTRACTOR will be assessed a \$25.00 fee for each lost, stolen, or damaged card or key. All fees due will be deducted from CONTRACTOR'S next invoice.
- K. Reports: CONTRACTOR will provide an initial report within 30 business days of the start date and then an annual report due each anniversary of the initial report date for all employees currently being utilized for Projects or Services for COUNTY. All additions or changes will be highlighted in yellow. Reports will be provided for the duration. The report will be delivered electronically in PDF format to the Lake COUNTY Sheriff's Office Representative, the Facilities Maintenance Division Supervisor, and COUNTY Project Manager. Reports will include the following information for each employee: individual's name, birthdate, and driver's license number; identification badge/proximity card number, all facilities where the employee works, all facilities accessible by proximity card or key, the date the identification badge/proximity card was issued, dates of subsequently issued identification badges/proximity cards due to loss, theft, or damage; and the date that the individual left employment of CONTRACTOR and the date the identification badge/proximity card was returned.
- L. Leave Reporting and Project Completion: CONTRACTOR will immediately contact COUNTY Project Manager upon the dismissal or permanent leave of any personnel, subcontractors, and representatives of CONTRACTOR that are utilized for Service for COUNTY. CONTRACTOR will contact COUNTY Project Manager to arrange to drop off identification badge(s), proximity card(s), and key(s) of a dismissed worker(s) within three business days of dismissal or leave. At completion, CONTRACTOR will, within three business days, arrange to meet with the Facilities Maintenance Division Manager to return all identification badges, proximity cards, and keys.

#### M. Subcontractors:

CONTRACTOR will be responsible to COUNTY for the acts and omissions of CONTRACTOR'S subcontractors and of persons either directly or indirectly employed by them.

v1.11.23

All subcontractors, for as long as the subcontractor is working on the job site, will have at least one supervisor/foreman on the job site that will speak and understand English.

CONTRACTOR will cause its subcontractors and suppliers to comply with the schedule and applicable sub-schedules.

CONTRACTOR will include with the final invoice a completed CONTRACTOR'S FINAL PAYMENT AFFIDAVIT, which will be provided by COUNTY to CONTRACTOR. A copy of the Affidavit may be provided by request to COUNTY.

- N. Emergency Contact: Dependent on COUNTY needs, CONTRACTOR will have a responsible person available at, or reasonably nearby, on a 24-hour basis, seven days a week, who may be contacted in emergencies and in cases where immediate action must be taken to handle any problem that might arise. CONTRACTOR will submit to COUNTY Project Manager, the phone numbers and names of personnel designated to be contacted in cases of emergencies. This list will contain the name of their supervisors responsible for work pertaining to this Agreement.
- O. Notification of Emergency: In the event of an emergency affecting the safety or protection of persons, or the work or property at the site or adjacent thereto, CONTRACTOR, without special instruction or authorization from COUNTY, is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. CONTRACTOR will contact COUNTY as soon as possible by telephone and with written notice as soon as feasible thereafter, but no later than 24 hours after the occurrence of the emergency, if CONTRACTOR believes that any significant changes in the work or variations from the agreement documents has occurred. If COUNTY determines that a change in the agreement documents is required of the action taken in response to an emergency, a change order request will be issued to document the consequences of the changes or variations. If CONTRACTOR fails to provide written notice within the 24-hour limitation noted above, CONTRACTOR will be deemed to have waived any right it otherwise may have had to seek an adjustment to the agreed amount or an extension to the agreed time.

#### **SAFETY**

- A. CONTRACTOR will be responsible for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the work and for complying with all requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) and any other industry, federal, state, or local government standards, including the National Institute of Occupational Safety Hazards (NIOSH), and the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA). CONTRACTOR will take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and will provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to, persons or property. CONTRACTOR will be aware that while working for COUNTY, representatives from agencies such as OSHA are invitees and need not have warrants or permission to enter the work site. Any fines levied by the above-mentioned authorities for failure to comply with these requirements will be borne solely by CONTRACTOR.
- B. CONTRACTOR certifies that all material, equipment, etc. to be used in an individual Service meets all Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) requirements. CONTRACTOR certifies that if any of the material, equipment, etc. is found to be deficient in any OSHA requirement in effect on the date of delivery, all costs necessary to bring the material, equipment, etc. into compliance with the requirements will be borne by CONTRACTOR. All standard equipment, work operations, safety equipment, personal protective equipment, and lighting required or mandated by State, Federal, OSHA, or Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) regulations must be provided and used by CONTRACTOR and its employees.

v1.11.23 Page **7** of **20** 

- C. All safety devices installed by the manufacturer on equipment utilized by CONTRACTOR on the jobsite will be in place and in proper working order at all times. If COUNTY determines that the equipment is deficient in safety devices, CONTRACTOR will be notified immediately. CONTRACTOR will immediately repair or remove the equipment from service until the deficiency is corrected to the satisfaction of COUNTY.
- D. COUNTY may periodically monitor the work site for safety. Should there be safety or health violations, COUNTY will have the authority, but not the duty, to require CONTRACTOR to correct the violation in an expeditious manner. If there is any situation that is deemed unsafe by COUNTY, work will be shut down immediately upon notice and will not resume until the unsafe condition has been remedied.
- E. Should the work site be in a hazardous area, COUNTY will take reasonable actions to furnish CONTRACTOR with information concerning hazards such as the types or the identification of known toxic material, machine hazards, Safety Data Sheets (SDS), or any other information that would assist CONTRACTOR in the planning of a safe work site.
- F. CONTRACTOR retains the ultimate responsibility to ensure all work is performed in a manner consistent with all applicable safety standards and directives.
- G. CONTRACTOR will erect and maintain, as required by existing conditions and agreement performance, safeguards for safety and protection such as barricades, danger signs, a construction fence, and other warnings against hazardous conditions.
- H. CONTRACTOR will be responsible for the removal of all surplus material and debris from the site at the end of each workday. All costs associated with clean-up and debris removal will be included in the lump sum price stated elsewhere herein. CONTRACTOR will leave the site clean and neat. All work must be cleaned up prior to the next day of business. The specified work will not interfere with the regular operating hours of COUNTY.
- I. CONTRACTOR must have sufficient and Service site appropriate cleaning supplies and equipment, including vacuum cleaners, on-site for clean-up. CONTRACTOR will not use COUNTY cleaning supplies or equipment. Upon final completion, CONTRACTOR will thoroughly clean-up all areas where work has been involved as mutually agreed with COUNTY Project Manager. If at any time CONTRACTOR fails to clean up the work area to acceptable levels COUNTY will retain outside cleaning services and the actual costs for this service will be deducted from CONTRACTOR'S final payment with the minimum cost of \$50.00 to offset COUNTY time for securing services to properly clean and inspect the site.
- J. CONTRACTOR will confine all equipment, materials and operations to the site and areas identified in the agreement documents. CONTRACTOR will assume all responsibility for any damage to any such area resulting from the performance of the work.
- K. CONTRACTOR is responsible for notifying COUNTY of any hazardous materials used on the work site and providing COUNTY a copy of the Safety Data Sheets (SDS). Any spillage of hazardous chemicals or wastes by CONTRACTOR will be reported immediately to COUNTY and cleaned up in accordance with all State and Federal Regulations. The cost of cleanup of any spillage of hazardous chemicals or wastes caused by CONTRACTOR will be the sole responsibility of CONTRACTOR and COUNTY will share no responsibility of these costs. A copy of the complete report showing compliance with local, state, and federal agencies will be given to COUNTY. If any hazardous chemicals or conditions are discovered during the normal operation, it is the responsibility of CONTRACTOR to immediately contact COUNTY with a description and location of the condition. The SDS must meet the requirements of 29 C.F.R. 1910.1200(g), and include the following information:

- i. Section 1: Identification
- ii. Section 2: Hazard(s) identification;
- iii. Section 3: Composition/information on ingredients;
- iv. Section 4: First-aid measures;
- v. Section 5: Fire-fighting measures;
- vi. Section 6: Accidental release measures;
- vii. Section 7: Handling and storage;
- viii. Section 8: Exposure controls / personal protection;
- ix. Section 9: Physical and chemical properties;
- x. Section 10: Stability and reactivity;
- xi. Section 11: Toxicological information;
- xii. Section 12: Ecological information;
- xiii. Section 13: Disposal considerations;
- xiv. Section 14: Transport information;
- xv. Section 15: Regulatory information; and
- xvi. Section 16: Other information, including date of preparation or last revision. .

#### **FACILITIES PROVISIONS**

A. Underground Utilities: Any required digging or subsurface work will be done in accordance with Chapter 556, Florida Statutes. It will be the responsibility of CONTRACTOR to have all underground utilities located before any work begins (Sunshine State One Call 1-800-432-4770). The repairs of any damaged underground utilities because of the work being performed by CONTRACTOR will be the responsibility of CONTRACTOR. The proper utility company will be contacted immediately to expedite the repairs if damage has occurred. CONTRACTOR will notify COUNTY and provide a written explanation of the incident within two days of the damage to any underground utilities.

- B. General Inspection Requirements:
- i. CONTRACTOR will furnish COUNTY with every reasonable accommodation for finding out whether the work performed, and materials used are in accordance with the requirements and intent of the agreement documents. If COUNTY so requests, CONTRACTOR will, at any time before final acceptance of the work, remove or uncover such portions of the finished work as may be directed. After examination, CONTRACTOR will restore the uncovered portions of the work to the standard required by the specifications. Should the work so exposed or examined prove unacceptable to COUNTY, the uncovering or removal, and the replacing of the covering or making good of the parts removed, will be at CONTRACTOR'S expense. However, should the work exposed or examined prove acceptable in the opinion of COUNTY, the uncovering or removing and the replacing or the covering or making good of the parts removed, will be paid for as unforeseen work.
- ii. If COUNTY fails to reject defective work or materials, whether from lack of discovery of such defect or for any other reason, such initial failure to reject will in no way prevent COUNTY'S later rejection when such defect is discovered, nor obligate COUNTY to final acceptance or payment, and CONTRACTOR will make no claim for losses suffered due to any necessary removals or repairs of such defects.
- iii. If, during or prior to construction operations, COUNTY rejects any portion of the work on the grounds that the work or materials are defective, COUNTY will give CONTRACTOR notice of the defect, which notice may be confirmed in writing. CONTRACTOR will then have seven calendar days from the date the notice is given to correct the defective condition. If

v1.11.23 Page **9** of **20** 

CONTRACTOR fails to correct the deficiency within the seven calendar days, COUNTY may take any action necessary, including correcting the deficient work utilizing another contractor, returning any non-compliant goods to CONTRACTOR at CONTRACTOR expense or terminating this Agreement. CONTRACTOR will not assess any additional charges for any conforming action taken by COUNTY. COUNTY will not be responsible to pay for any product or service that does not conform to the agreement documents.

- iv. Should CONTRACTOR fail to remove and renew any defective materials used or work performed, or to make any necessary corrections in an acceptable manner and in accordance with the agreement documents, within the time indicated in writing, COUNTY may direct CONTRACTOR to correct the unacceptable or defective materials or work at CONTRACTOR'S expense. Any expense incurred by COUNTY, whether direct, indirect, or consequential, in making said repairs, removals, or renewals will be paid for out of any monies due or which may become due to CONTRACTOR. A change order will be issued, incorporating the necessary revisions to the agreement documents, including an appropriate decrease to the agreement amount. Such costs will include, but not be limited to, costs of repair and replacement of work destroyed or damaged by correction, removal or replacement of CONTRACTOR'S defective work and additional compensation due COUNTY. CONTRACTOR will not be allowed an extension of the term of this Agreement because of any delay in performance attributable to the exercise by COUNTY of COUNTY'S rights and remedies hereunder.
- v. If CONTRACTOR fails to honor the change order, COUNTY may terminate this Agreement. In the event COUNTY Project Manager finds the materials or the finished product in which the materials are used and not within reasonably close conformity to the specifications, COUNTY Project Manager will then make a determination if the work will be accepted and remain in place. In this event, COUNTY Project Manager will document the basis of acceptance by a change order that will provide for an appropriate deduction as needed in the agreement price for such work or materials necessary to conform to the determination based on COUNTY Project Manager's professional judgment.
- vi. When all or a portion of the cost of Services is to be paid by federal, state or another governmental agency, the work will be subject to such inspection by federal, state, or other governmental agency representative, but such inspections will not make the government or agency a party to this agreement.

#### SERVICE MATERIALS AND STORAGE

A. Unless otherwise specified within the agreement documents, all materials to be used to complete work, except where recycled content is specifically requested, will be new, unused, of recent manufacture, and suitable for its intended purpose. All goods will be assembled, serviced, and ready for operation when delivered. In the event any of the materials supplied by CONTRACTOR are found to be defective or do not conform to specifications: (1) the materials may be returned to CONTRACTOR at CONTRACTOR'S expense and this Agreement may be terminated, or (2) COUNTY may require CONTRACTOR to replace the materials at CONTRACTOR'S expense.

B. Materials will be placed to permit easy access for proper inspection and identification of each shipment. Any material which has deteriorated, become damaged, or is otherwise unfit for use, as determined by COUNTY, will not be used in the work, and will be removed from the site by CONTRACTOR at CONTRACTOR'S expense. Until incorporated into the work, materials will

v1.11.23 Page **10** of

be the sole responsibility of CONTRACTOR and CONTRACTOR will not be paid for such materials until incorporated into the work. If any chemicals, materials, or products containing toxic substances are to be used at any time, CONTRACTOR will furnish a Safety Data Sheet to COUNTY prior to commencing such use.

- C. When not specifically identified in the technical specifications, such materials and equipment will be of a suitable type and grade for the purpose.
- D. All unusable materials and debris will be removed from the premises at the end of each workday and disposed of in an appropriate manner.

#### TIME FOR COMPLETION AND EXTENSIONS

- A. A written notice to proceed or a Purchase Order with instruction is required for CONTRACTOR to schedule or begin work. CONTRACTOR will diligently pursue the completion of the work and coordinate the work being done by its subcontractors and material suppliers, as well as coordinate CONTRACTOR'S work with the work of other contractors so that CONTRACTOR'S work or the work of others will not be delayed or impaired. CONTRACTOR will be solely responsible for all means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures, as well as coordination of all portions of the work under the agreement documents.
- B. Should CONTRACTOR be obstructed or delayed in the completion of the work because of unforeseeable causes beyond the control of CONTRACTOR, and not due to CONTRACTOR'S fault or neglect, CONTRACTOR will notify COUNTY in writing within 24 hours after the commencement of such delay, stating the cause or causes thereof, or be deemed to have waived any right which CONTRACTOR may have had to request a time extension.
- C. If CONTRACTOR complies with the 24-hour notice requirement, COUNTY will ascertain the facts and the extent of the delay being claimed and recommend an extension to the agreement time when, in COUNTY'S sole judgment, the findings of fact justify such an extension. CONTRACTOR will cooperate with COUNTY'S investigation of the delays by providing any schedules, correspondence or other data that may be required to complete the findings of fact. Extensions to the agreement time may be granted only for those delays which impact CONTRACTOR'S construction schedule. Extensions of agreement time, if approved by COUNTY, must be authorized by written change order.

#### CHANGES IN THE SCOPE OF SERVICES

A. COUNTY may, by written change order, in accordance with COUNTY Purchasing Policy and Procedures, modify the Scope of Services. For changes requested by CONTRACTOR, CONTRACTOR will prepare and submit change order requests for COUNTY approval. Each change order will include time and monetary impacts of the change, whether the change order is considered alone or with all other changes. Both COUNTY and CONTRACTOR will execute the change order. The value of such extra work or change will be determined by the agreement unit values if applicable unit values are set forth in this Agreement. The amount of the change will be computed from such values and added to or deducted from the agreement price.

B. If COUNTY and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on the change order for a requested change, CONTRACTOR agrees to promptly perform the change as directed in writing by COUNTY. If CONTRACTOR disagrees with COUNTY'S adjustment determination, CONTRACTOR must make a claim pursuant to the Claims and Disputes section herein, or else be deemed to have waived any claim on this matter CONTRACTOR might have otherwise had.

v1.11.23 Page **11** of

For work not contemplated by the original agreement, the amount of an increase will be limited to CONTRACTOR'S reasonable direct labor and material costs and reasonable actual equipment costs as a result of the change (including allowance for labor burden costs) plus a maximum ten percent (10%) markup for all overhead and profit, unless otherwise agreed to in writing by COUNTY. In such case, CONTRACTOR will keep and present to COUNTY an itemized accounting together with appropriate supporting data.

- C. COUNTY will not be liable to CONTRACTOR for any increased compensation in the absence of a written change order executed in accordance with COUNTY policy. The payment authorized by such a change order will represent full and complete compensation to CONTRACTOR for labor, materials, incidental expenses, overhead, profit, costs, and time associated with the work authorized by such change order.
- D. Execution by CONTRACTOR of a properly authorized change order will be considered a waiver of all claims or requests for additional time or compensation for any activities prior to the time of execution related to items included in the change order.
- E. Upon receipt of an approved change order, changes in the Scope of Services will be promptly performed. All changes in work will be performed under the terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- F. Change orders will not be issued for incidental items or tasks that should have been reasonably construed to be part of the project by CONTRACTOR.

#### SALES TAX RECOVERY PROGRAM

In accordance with Section 212.08(6), Florida Statutes, and Rule 12A-1.094, Florida Administrative Code, COUNTY is tax exempt when it purchases tangible personal property for use in public works projects, subject to certain restrictions. In the event this project is declared a sales tax recovery project by COUNTY, the following procedures will apply:

- A. COUNTY, through the Office of Facilities Management, shall determine whether COUNTY will directly purchase certain materials required. CONTRACTOR shall prepare a list of proposed items that may be desirable for COUNTY direct purchasing. Proposed items will be items that are purchased in a single order from a single vendor with a value greater than \$10,000. Upon reviewing this list, COUNTY will determine whether it will directly purchase certain materials. COUNTY shall notify CONTRACTOR in writing of the specific materials which are intended to be purchased.
- B. Within ten (10) calendar days from receipt of the written notice described above, CONTRACTOR shall advise COUNTY in writing of: (a) the date upon which the materials must be on-site according to the Construction Schedule approved at that time, (b) the date that CONTRACTOR directs that COUNTY place the order for the described materials, (c) the location to which the materials are to be delivered, and (d) any other particular details of the order which CONTRACTOR requests that COUNTY include in the Purchase Order to the vendor.
- C. COUNTY may, but is not required to, provide CONTRACTOR with the proposed Purchase Order for the materials. In that case, CONTRACTOR shall review the Purchase Order for compliance with the Agreement, including, without limitation, the plans, specifications, and Construction Schedule. Within the earlier of five (5) calendar days from the receipt of the proposed Purchase Order or the day prior to the date provided by CONTRACTOR as defined hereinabove, CONTRACTOR shall provide COUNTY with written approval of the Purchase Order or shall provide written revisions to the Purchase Order, in order that the materials and the delivery will

comply with the Agreement Documents, including, without limitation, the plans, specifications and Construction Schedule.

- D. COUNTY, through the Office of Facilities Management, will place the Order for the materials with the vendor.
- E. COUNTY will take title to those materials directly from the vendor and will bear the risk of loss or damage to the materials which are delivered by the vendor through the time that the materials are delivered to the location designated by CONTRACTOR. After the materials are delivered to the location designated by CONTRACTOR, CONTRACTOR will have full responsibility for storage, protection, risk-of-loss, and installation pursuant to the Agreement, including, without limitation, the plans, specifications, and Construction Schedule.
- F. The vendor will invoice COUNTY directly for the materials purchased from the vendor. COUNTY shall pay the invoices for the materials directly, presenting its sales tax exemption certificate to each vendor at the time of payment.

With respect to the materials specifically designated by this Section, CONTRACTOR will be relieved only of its responsibilities to place the order for the subject materials, to pay for the materials and to insure the materials against loss through the date that they are delivered to the location designated by CONTRACTOR. Nothing in this Agreement will revise or modify CONTRACTOR'S responsibilities set forth in this Agreement, including, without limitation, the responsibility to schedule the timely ordering and delivery of the materials purchased, the management of the materials once delivered or the incorporation of the materials into the Work, as provided in the Agreement Documents, including, without limitation, the plans, specifications, and Construction Schedule.

THE PURPOSE OF THE SALES TAX RECOVERY PROGRAM IS TO ACHIEVE COST SAVINGS FOR COUNTY. THE COST OF ANY MATERIALS PURCHASED THROUGH THE SALES TAX RECOVERY PROGRAM WILL BE DEDUCTED FROM THE AGREEMENT AMOUNT. ALL SAVINGS REALIZED BY THE SALES TAX RECOVERY PROGRAM WILL INURE TO THE BENEFIT OF COUNTY.

COUNTY and CONTRACTOR shall execute a written change order described in this Agreement and approved in accordance with COUNTY policy and the Change Order will become a part of the Agreement Documents. CONTRACTOR'S fee will be calculated on the basis that CONTRACTOR, rather than COUNTY, procured the materials. Therefore, for purpose of calculating the fee, the total of subcontractor and supplier costs will include payments made by COUNTY under this program.

#### CLAIMS AND DISPUTES

- A. Claims by CONTRACTOR will be made in writing to COUNTY within two business days after the commencement of the event giving rise to such claim or CONTRACTOR will be deemed to have waived the claim. All claims will be priced in accordance with the Section in this Agreement entitled "Changes in Work."
- B. CONTRACTOR will proceed diligently with its performance as directed by COUNTY, regardless of any pending claim, action, suit, or administrative proceeding, unless otherwise agreed to by COUNTY in writing. COUNTY will continue to make payments on the undisputed portion of the agreement in accordance with the agreement documents during the pendency of any claim.
- C. Claims by CONTRACTOR will be resolved in the following manner:

Upon receiving the claim and supporting data, COUNTY will within 15 calendar days respond to the claim in writing stating that the claim is either approved or denied. If denied, COUNTY will specify the grounds for denial. CONTRACTOR will then have 15 calendar days in which to provide additional supporting documentation, or to notify COUNTY that the original claim stands as is.

If the claim is not resolved, COUNTY may, at its option, choose to submit the matter to mediation. A mediator will be mutually selected by the parties and each party will pay one-half (1/2) the expense of mediation. If COUNTY declines to mediate the dispute, CONTRACTOR may bring an action in a court of competent jurisdiction in and for Lake COUNTY, Florida.

Claims by COUNTY against CONTRACTOR will be made in writing to CONTRACTOR as soon as the event leading to the claim is discovered by COUNTY. CONTRACTOR will respond in writing within 15 calendar days of receipt of the claim. If the claim cannot be resolved, COUNTY will have the option to submit the matter to mediation as set forth in the preceding paragraph above.

Arbitration will not be considered as a means of dispute resolution.

No claim for damages or any claim other than for an extension of time will be made or asserted against COUNTY by reason of any delays. No interruption, interference, inefficiency, suspension or delay in the commencement or progress of the work will relieve CONTRACTOR of its duty to perform or give rise to any right to damages or additional compensation from COUNTY. CONTRACTOR expressly acknowledges and agrees that CONTRACTOR will receive no damages for delay. This provision will not preclude recovery or damages by CONTRACTOR for hindrances or delays due solely to fraud, bad faith, or active interference on the part of COUNTY. Otherwise, CONTRACTOR will be entitled to extensions of the agreement time as the sole and exclusive remedy for such resulting delay, in accordance with and to the extent specifically provided above.

# ACCEPTANCE OF THE WORK AND FINAL PAYMENT

The work and services rendered under this Agreement will remain the property of CONTRACTOR and will not be deemed complete until a physical inspection and actual usage of the product(s) or service(s) is (are) accepted by COUNTY and will comply with the terms herein, in accord with the specifications and of the highest quality. Any goods or services purchased under this Agreement may be tested/inspected for compliance with the specifications listed.

#### FINAL INSPECTION

When all materials have been furnished, all work has been performed, and the construction contemplated by this Agreement has been satisfactorily completed, COUNTY will make the final inspection. The final inspection will be completed within five business days of receipt of notification from CONTRACTOR. COUNTY will notify CONTRACTOR, if necessary, of any deficiencies, and CONTRACTOR will correct all deficiencies before final acceptance and payment is made.

#### MAINTENANCE OF WORK

CONTRACTOR will maintain all work in as-new condition until the final inspection is completed and the work is accepted by COUNTY. All insurance will be maintained until final acceptance by COUNTY.

#### FINAL ACCEPTANCE

When work or any portion thereof, as designated by COUNTY, is ready for its intended use, COUNTY and any other invited parties will inspect to verify its completeness and develop a punch list of items needing completion or correction before final payment will be made. CONTRACTOR will have 10 calendar days to correct all deficiencies. An \$80.00 re-inspection fee will be applied for the third inspection and any required re-inspection thereafter. COUNTY will have the right to exclude CONTRACTOR from those portions of the work designated as complete after the inspection; provided, however, that CONTRACTOR will have reasonable access for the time allotted by COUNTY to complete or correct items on the punch list.

When the work provided for under this Agreement has been completely performed by CONTRACTOR, and the final inspection has been made by COUNTY, a final invoice will be prepared by CONTRACTOR and submitted with Exhibit E – Final Payment Affidavit. The amount of this invoice, less any sums that may have been deducted or retained under the provisions of this Agreement, will be paid to CONTRACTOR in accordance with this Agreement, and after CONTRACTOR has agreed in writing to accept the balance due, as determined by COUNTY, as full settlement of the account under the agreement and of all claims in connection therewith. Occupancy by COUNTY alone does not constitute final acceptance.

#### WAIVER OF CLAIMS

CONTRACTOR'S acceptance of final payment will constitute a full waiver of any and all claims by CONTRACTOR against COUNTY arising out of the Agreement or otherwise related work, except those previously made in writing and identified by CONTRACTOR as unsettled at the time the final estimate is prepared. Neither the acceptance of the work nor payment by COUNTY will be deemed a waiver of COUNTY'S rights to enforce any continuing obligations of CONTRACTOR or to the recovery of damages for defective work not discovered by COUNTY at the time of final inspection.

#### TERMINATION OF CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

This Agreement will be considered complete when all work has been completed and accepted by COUNTY and all warranty periods have expired. CONTRACTOR will then be released from further obligation except as set forth in this Agreement.

#### RECOVERY RIGHTS SUBSEQUENT TO FINAL PAYMENT

COUNTY reserves the right, should an error be discovered in the invoice, or should proof of defective work or materials used by or on the part of CONTRACTOR be discovered after the final payment has been made, to claim and recover from CONTRACTOR by process of law, such sums as may be sufficient to correct the error or make good the defects in the work and materials, including any fees or costs associated with the additional services of COUNTY.

#### WARRANTIES

A. All warranties will begin on the date of COUNTY'S acceptance which will be the date final payment is issued to CONTRACTOR and will last for a period of 12 months unless otherwise specified in the Scope of Services, plans or specifications. CONTRACTOR will obtain and assign to COUNTY all express warranties given to CONTRACTOR or any subcontractors by any material suppliers, equipment, or fixtures to be incorporated.

v1.11.23

- B. CONTRACTOR warrants to COUNTY that any materials and equipment furnished under the Agreement Documents will be new unless otherwise specified, and that all work will be of good quality, free from defects and in conformance with the Agreement Documents. CONTRACTOR warrants to COUNTY that all materials and equipment furnished under the Agreement Documents will be applied, installed, connected, erected, used, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with the instructions of the applicable manufacturers, fabricators, suppliers, or processors except as otherwise provided for the agreement documents. This warranty requirement will remain in force for the full period identified above, regardless of whether CONTRACTOR is still under agreement at the time of the defect. These warranties are in addition to those implied warranties to which COUNTY is entitled as a matter of law.
- C. If sod is used as part of an individual Service, it will be warranted to be free of noxious and invasive weeds, disease, and insects. If pests or noxious weeds manifest themselves within 60 days of placement of the sod, CONTRACTOR will treat the affected areas. The process for treating these areas will be approved by COUNTY. If the sod does not meet any of the required specifications, CONTRACTOR will be responsible to replace it at no expense to COUNTY. It will be the responsibility of CONTRACTOR to ensure the sod is sufficiently established as described as specified in the Scope of Services, plans, or specifications. This will include watering the sod on a regular basis as needed to keep it alive until established. Established will be considered as being sufficiently rooted, as determined by COUNTY Project Manager, into the surface that it was installed. If the sod dies or does not become established CONTRACTOR will be responsible for the replacement at no cost to COUNTY.
- D. CONTRACTOR will be responsible for promptly correcting any deficiency, at no cost to COUNTY, within five (5) calendar days after COUNTY notifies CONTRACTOR of such deficiency in writing. If CONTRACTOR fails to honor the warranty or fails to correct or replace the defective work or items within the period specified, COUNTY may, at its discretion, notify CONTRACTOR in writing that CONTRACTOR may be debarred as a COUNTY vendor, and become subject to contractual default if the corrections or replacements are not completed to the satisfaction of COUNTY within five calendar days of receipt of the notice. If CONTRACTOR fails to satisfy the warranty within the period specified in the notice, COUNTY may (a) place CONTRACTOR in default of its agreement and (b) procure the products or services from another source and charge CONTRACTOR for any additional costs that are incurred by COUNTY for this work or items, either through a credit memorandum or through invoicing.
- E. Liquidated Damages: If the deficiencies have been noted and the remedies have not been completed within the contracted time, COUNTY may send out a notification notifying CONTRACTOR of an assessment of Liquidated Damages. COUNTY and CONTRACTOR recognize that, since time is of the essence for this Agreement, COUNTY will suffer financial loss if the work is not completed within the time specified. COUNTY will be entitled to assess Liquidated Damages, not a penalty, for each calendar day. Work will be deemed to be completed on the date the work is considered complete to the satisfaction of COUNTY. CONTRACTOR hereby expressly waives and relinquishes any right which it may have to seek to characterize the Liquidated Damages as a penalty. The parties agree that the Liquidated Damages sum represents a fair and reasonable estimate of COUNTY'S actual damages at the time of contracting if CONTRACTOR fails to complete the work in a timely manner. The Liquidated Damages will be as set forth in the following table:

Service/Project Amount	Daily Charge (Per Calendar Day)
\$5,000 and under	\$25

Over \$5,000 but less than \$10,000	\$65
\$10,000 or more but less than \$20,000	\$91
\$20,000 or more but less than \$30,000	\$121
\$30,000 or more but less than \$40,000	\$166
\$40,000 or more but less than \$50,000	\$228
\$50,001 or more	\$250

F. COUNTY will retain from the compensation to be paid to CONTRACTOR the above-described sum. If CONTRACTOR is in default for not completing work within the time specified, COUNTY may require CONTRACTOR to stop work on any other project or service to COUNTY until the work specified in this Agreement is complete and the Liquidated damages Sum is satisfied.

#### SANITATION

If work does not involve interior work, CONTRACTOR will be required to provide and maintain adequate sanitary conveniences for the use of persons employed. These conveniences will be always maintained without nuisance, and the use will be strictly enforced. The location of these conveniences will be subject to COUNTY Project Manager's approval. All such facilities will be installed and maintained by CONTRACTOR in accordance with applicable federal, state, and local laws.

## SUBMITTALS AND EQUAL PRODUCTS

- A. Submittals of products required hereunder, will be supplied to COUNTY by CONTRACTOR for pre-approval prior to the start of the work. These documents will be provided to COUNTY at least one week before the installation.
- B. If a product or service requested by COUNTY has been identified in the specifications by a brand name and has not been notated as a "No Substitute" item, such identification is intended to be descriptive and not restrictive and is to indicate the quality and characteristics of product or service that will be acceptable. If CONTRACTOR offers an alternate product or service for consideration, such product must be clearly identified by CONTRACTOR to COUNTY. COUNTY will decide whether the alternate meets the salient characteristics of the specifications. An alternate product will not be considered for any item notated "No Substitute."
- C. Unless CONTRACTOR clearly indicates in its response that it is proposing an alternate product, the response will be considered as offering the same brand name referenced in the specifications. If CONTRACTOR proposes to furnish an alternate product or service, the brand name of the product or service to be furnished will be clearly identified. A formal submittal for the alternate/shop drawings will be submitted. The evaluation of the alternate and the determination on acceptability of the alternate product or service will be the responsibility of COUNTY and will be based upon information furnished by CONTRACTOR. COUNTY will not be responsible for locating or securing any information which is not included in CONTRACTOR'S response. To ensure that sufficient information is available, CONTRACTOR will furnish as part of the bid or proposal all descriptive material by providing the manufacturer specification sheets so COUNTY can make an informed determination whether the product offered meets the salient characteristics required by the specifications. Failure to do so will require the use of the specified products.

#### FEES

The following is a list of fees that may be assessed to CONTRACTOR during the term of this Agreement. These fees are assessed to help offset the additional costs associated with COUNTY'S

v1.11.23 Page **17** of

labor and vehicle usage required for unnecessary inspections or missed appointments. The \$80.00 fee shown below is a re-inspection fee for uncorrected workmanship. The fee will be applied to the third inspection and for any subsequent inspections. Any re-inspection fee charged to COUNTY by other agencies having jurisdiction, will additionally be charged back to CONTRACTOR. The fees, if any, will be deducted from the final invoices.

Missing scheduled appointments	\$70.00 each occurrence
Failure to respond to emergency calls	\$250.00 per day
Late to emergency calls	\$36.00 per hour
Inspected unacceptable workmanship	\$80.00 each inspection
Failure to provide any and all required documentation or reports	\$75.00 per day
Failure to pass all inspecting authority re-inspections (within 30 days of initial inspection)	\$250.00 per day

## **RETURN OF MATERIALS**

Upon the request of COUNTY, but in any event upon termination of this Agreement, CONTRACTOR will surrender to COUNTY all memoranda, notes, records, drawings, manuals, computer software, and other documents or materials pertaining to the work hereunder, that were furnished to CONTRACTOR by COUNTY pursuant to this Agreement.

#### RETAINING OTHER CONTRACTORS

Nothing herein will be deemed to preclude COUNTY from retaining the services of other persons or entities undertaking the same or similar services as those undertaken by CONTRACTOR or from independently developing or acquiring materials or programs that are similar to, or competitive with, the work provided under this Agreement. While COUNTY has listed all major items which are utilized by COUNTY'S offices and departments in conjunction with their operations, there may be similar or ancillary items that must be purchased by COUNTY during the term of this Agreement. Under these circumstances, a COUNTY representative will contact CONTRACTOR to obtain a price quote for the similar or ancillary items. COUNTY reserves the right to award these ancillary items to CONTRACTOR, another vendor, or to acquire the items through a separate solicitation.

#### **ACCURACY**

During this Agreement, CONTRACTOR is responsible for the professional quality, technical accuracy, timely completion, and coordination of all work furnished hereunder. CONTRACTOR will, without additional compensation, correct or revise any errors, omissions, or other deficiencies in resulting from work provided herein.

#### **BUSINESS HOURS OF OPERATION**

Unless otherwise specified in the technical specifications, all work performed will be accomplished between the hours of 8:00 A.M. and 5:00 P.M., Monday through Friday, and no work will be performed on Saturdays, Sundays, or COUNTY Holidays, unless permission to work has been requested in writing by CONTRACTOR and approval, in writing, has been granted by COUNTY. Request for permission to work must be received by COUNTY no less than two days prior to the requested workday. The exception to this pre-approval requirement would be in the

case of an emergency in which the emergency specification as outlined in General Terms and Conditions would apply. COUNTY Holidays are as follows: New Year's Day; Martin Luther King, Jr. Day; Presidents' Day; Memorial Day; Independence Day; Labor Day; Veteran's Day; Thanksgiving Day; Day after Thanksgiving; and Christmas Day. Special schedules may be established, if necessary, because of problems with noise or similar difficulties affecting other COUNTY facilities, COUNTY operations, or citizens in homes or buildings/rooms adjacent to the work being completed. When CONTRACTOR requests and is approved for Saturday, Sunday or Holiday work, COUNTY may assess CONTRACTOR the sum of \$250.00 per person per day for each Saturday, Sunday or recognized Holiday worked or planned to work. These fees will be deducted from the final invoice.

#### PROTECTION OF PROPERTY

A. All existing structures, utilities, services, roads, trees, shrubbery, and property in which COUNTY has an interest will be protected against damage or interrupted services at all times by CONTRACTOR during the term of this Agreement, and CONTRACTOR will be held responsible for repairing or replacing damaged property to the satisfaction of COUNTY which is damaged by reason of CONTRACTOR'S operation on the property. In the event CONTRACTOR fails to comply with these requirements, COUNTY reserves the right to secure the required services and charge the costs of such services back to CONTRACTOR. All items damaged because of CONTRACTOR or subcontractor operations belonging to third parties, such as but not limited to: sidewalks, irrigation, curbs, pipes, drains, water mains, pavement, mailboxes, turf, signs, or other property will either be repaired or replaced by CONTRACTOR, at CONTRACTOR'S expense, in a manner prescribed by, and at the sole satisfaction of COUNTY.

B. If work is to be completed within COUNTY facilities, CONTRACTOR will be responsible for repairing or replacing any portion of any COUNTY facility, whether interior or exterior, damaged by reason of CONTRACTOR'S operation within the property. In the event CONTRACTOR fails to comply with these requirements, COUNTY reserves the right to secure the required services and charge the costs of such services back to CONTRACTOR. All items within a facility belonging to third parties, or to commissioners, officers, employees, lessees, invitees, or agents of COUNTY, including but not limited to personal items and furniture will either be repaired or replaced by CONTRACTOR, at CONTRACTOR'S expense, in a manner prescribed by, and at the sole satisfaction of COUNTY.

C. CONTRACTOR will be responsible for re-grading and re-sodding any areas that are disturbed by CONTRACTOR while the work is completed.

#### RISK OF LOSS/ACCIDENT NOTIFICATION

CONTRACTOR assumes the risk of loss of damage to COUNTY's property during possession of such property by CONTRACTOR, and until delivery to and acceptance of that property to COUNTY. CONTRACTOR will immediately repair, replace, or make good on the loss or damage without cost to COUNTY, whether the loss or damage results from acts or omissions, negligent or otherwise, of CONTRACTOR or a third party. If while completing work as part of this Agreement there is an accident that involves the public, CONTRACTOR will as soon as possible inform COUNTY of the incident by telephone. CONTRACTOR will follow up in writing within two business days of the incident. If Law Enforcement was involved and has written a report, CONTRACTOR will forward a copy of the report to COUNTY.

v1.11.23 Page **19** of

# EXHIBIT D – ADDITIONAL TERMS & CONDITIONS

[The remainder of this page is intentionally blank.]



# **CONTRACTOR'S FINAL PAYMENT AFFIDAVIT**

TO BE SUBMITTED WITH ALL FINAL PAYMENT APPLICATIONS

# STATE OF FLORIDA - COUNTY OF LAKE

Before me, the undersigned authority, personally ap who, after being first duly sworn, deposes and says	opeared (Name of affiant)  of his or her personal knowledge the following:
1. Affiant is the (Title)	of (Business Name)
which does business in the State of	Florida, hereinafter called the "Contractor."
2. The Contractor, pursuant to a contract Commissioners, hereinafter referred to as the Owlabor, material, and services for the construction more particularly set forth in said contract(s).	· ·
	tractor accordance with section 713.06 of the Florida final payment in the amount of: \$
4. All work to be performed under the con under the direct contract have been paid in full, exc	stract has been fully completed, and all lienors ept the following listed lienors
NAME OF LIENOR AMO	UNT DUE
Signed and delivered this day of	
BY:	
	Name of Contractor's Business
	Contractor's Name
	Title of Affiant
worn to and subscribed before me this day who is personally known to me or produced driver lice.  My Commission Expires:	
	Print Name:
	Notary Public:

Serial Number:

# **CONTENTS**

A.	EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY
В.	DAVIS-BACON AND RELATED ACT PROVISIONS
C.	COPELAND ANTI-KICKBACK ACT10
	COMPLIANCE WITH THE CONTRACT WORK HOURS AND SAFETY ANDARDS ACT10
E.	CLEAN AIR ACT
F.	FEDERAL WATER POLLUTION CONTROL ACT
G.	SUSPENSION AND DEBARMENT
H.	BYRD ANTI-LOBBYING AMENDMENT
	APPENDIX A, 44 C.F.R. PART 18 -CERTIFICATION REGARDING LOBBYING RTIFICATION FOR CONTRACTS, GRANTS, LOANS, AND COOPERATIVE REEMENTS
	PROCUREMENT OF RECOVERED MATERIALS 14
	ACCESS TO RECORDS
L.	DHS SEAL, LOGO, AND FLAGS1
M.	COMPLIANCE WITH FEDERAL LAW, REGULATIONS, & EXECUTIVE ORDERS 15
N.	NO OBLIGATION BY FEDERAL GOVERNMENT
O.	PROGRAM FRAUD AND FALSE OR FRAUDULENT STATEMENTS OR RELATED
AC	TS

During the performance of this contract, the Contractor agrees as follows:

#### A. EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY

- (1) The Contractor will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, or national origin. The Contractor will take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment without regard to their race, color, religion, sex, or national origin. Such action shall include, but not be limited to the following: Employment, upgrading, demotion, or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. The Contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided setting forth the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.
- (2) The Contractor will, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the Contractor, state that all qualified applicants will receive considerations for employment without regard to race, color, religion, sex, or national origin.
- (3) The Contractor will send to each labor union or representative of workers with which he has a collective bargaining agreement or other contract or understanding, a notice to be provided advising the said labor union or workers' representatives of the Contractor's commitments under this section and shall post copies of the notice in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment.
- (4) The Contractor will comply with all provisions of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and of the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor.
- (5) The Contractor will furnish all information and reports required by Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and by rules, regulations, and orders of the Secretary of Labor, or pursuant thereto, and will permit access to his books, records, and accounts by the administering agency and the Secretary of Labor for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with such rules, regulations, and orders.
- (6) In the event of the Contractor's noncompliance with the nondiscrimination clauses of this contract or with any of the said rules, regulations, or orders, this contract may be canceled, terminated, or suspended in whole or in part and the Contractor may be declared ineligible for further Government contracts or federally assisted construction contracts in accordance with procedures authorized in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and such other sanctions as may be imposed and remedies invoked as provided in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, or by rule, regulation, or order of the Secretary of Labor, or as otherwise provided by law.

(7) The Contractor will include the portion of the sentence immediately preceding paragraph (I) and the provisions of paragraphs (I) through (7) in every subcontract or purchase order unless exempted by rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to section 204 of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, so that such provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor. The Contractor will take such action with respect to any subcontract or purchase order as the administering agency may direct as a means of enforcing such provisions, including sanctions for noncompliance: Provided, however, That in the event a Contractor becomes involved in, or is threatened with, litigation with a subcontractor or vendor as a result of such direction by the administering agency the Contractor may request the United States to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the United States.

#### B. DAVIS-BACON AND RELATED ACT PROVISIONS

This section is applicable to all Federal-aid construction projects exceeding \$2,000 and to all related subcontracts and lower-tier subcontracts (regardless of subcontract size), in accordance with 29 CFR 5.5. The requirements apply to all projects located within the right-of-way of a roadway that is functionally classified as Federal-aid highway. 23 U.S.C. 113. This excludes roadways functionally classified as local roads or rural minor collectors, which are exempt. 23 U.S.C. 101.

Where applicable law requires that projects be treated as a project on a Federal-aid highway, the provisions of this subpart will apply regardless of the location of the project. Examples include: Surface Transportation Block Grant Program projects funded under 23 U.S.C. 133 [excluding recreational trails projects], the Nationally Significant Freight and Highway Projects funded under 23 U.S.C. 117, and National Highway Freight Program projects funded under 23 U.S.C. 167.

The following provisions are from the U.S. Department of Labor regulations in 29 CFR 5.5 "Contract provisions and related matters" with minor revisions to conform to the FHWA- 1273 format and FHWA program requirements.

#### 1. Minimum wages (29 CFR 5.5)

a. All laborers and mechanics employed or working upon the site of the work, will be paid unconditionally and not less often than once a week, and without subsequent deduction or rebate on any account (except such payroll deductions as are permitted by regulations issued by the Secretary of Labor under the Copeland Act (29 CFR part 3)), the full amount of wages and bona fide fringe benefits (or cash equivalents thereof) due at time of payment computed at rates not less than those contained in the wage determination of the Secretary of Labor which is attached hereto and made a part hereof, regardless of any contractual relationship which may be alleged to exist between the contractor and such laborers and mechanics.

b. Contributions made or costs reasonably anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits under section 1(b)(2) of the Davis-Bacon Act on behalf of laborers or mechanics are considered wages paid to such laborers or mechanics, subject to the provisions of paragraph 1.d. of this section; also, regular contributions made or costs incurred for more than a weekly period (but not less often than quarterly) under plans, funds, or programs which cover the particular weekly period, are deemed to be constructively made or incurred during such weekly period.

Such laborers and mechanics shall be paid the appropriate wage rate and fringe benefits on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed, without regard to skill, except as provided in 29 CFR 5.5(a)(4). Laborers or mechanics performing work in more than one classification may be compensated at the rate specified for each classification for the time actually worked therein: Provided, That the employer's payroll records accurately set forth the time spent in each classification in which work is performed. The wage determination (including any additional classification and wage rates conformed under paragraph 1.b. of this section) and the Davis-Bacon poster (WH–1321) shall be posted at all times by the contractor and its subcontractors at the site of the work in a prominent and accessible place where it can be easily seen by the workers.

- b. (1) The contracting officer shall require that any class of laborers or mechanics, including helpers, which is not listed in the wage determination and which is to be employed under the contract shall be classified in conformance with the wage determination. The contracting officer shall approve an additional classification and wage rate and fringe benefits therefore only when the following criteria have been met:
  - (i) The work to be performed by the classification requested is not performed by a classification in the wage determination; and
  - (ii) The classification is utilized in the area by the construction industry; and
  - (iii) The proposed wage rate, including any bona fide fringe benefits, bears a reasonable relationship to the wage rates contained in the wage determination.
- (2) If the contractor and the laborers and mechanics to be employed in the classification (if known), or their representatives, and the contracting officer agree on the classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits where appropriate), a report of the action taken shall be sent by the contracting officer to the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division, U.S. Department of Labor, Washington, DC 20210. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will approve, modify, or disapprove every additional classification action within 30 days of receipt and so advise the contracting officer or will notify the contracting officer within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.
- (3) In the event the contractor, the laborers or mechanics to be employed in the classification or their representatives, and the contracting officer do not agree on the proposed classification and wage

rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits, where appropriate), the contracting officer shall refer the questions, including the views of all interested parties and the recommendation of the contracting officer, to the Administrator for determination. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will issue a determination within 30 days of receipt and so advise the contracting officer or will notify the contracting officer within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.

The wage rate (including fringe benefits where appropriate) determined pursuant to paragraphs 1.b.(2) or 1.b.(3) of this section, shall be paid to all workers performing work in the classification under this contract from the first day on which work is performed in the classification.

- c. Whenever the minimum wage rate prescribed in the contract for a class of laborers or mechanics includes a fringe benefit which is not expressed as an hourly rate, the contractor shall either pay the benefit as stated in the wage determination or shall pay another bona fide fringe benefit or an hourly cash equivalent thereof.
- d. If the contractor does not make payments to a trustee or other third person, the contractor may consider as part of the wages of any laborer or mechanic the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing bona fide fringe benefits under a plan or program, Provided, That the Secretary of Labor has found, upon the written request of the contractor, that the applicable standards of the Davis-Bacon Act have been met. The Secretary of Labor may require the contractor to set aside in a separate account assets for the meeting of obligations under the plan or program.

#### 2. Withholding (29 CFR 5.5)

The contracting agency shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor, withhold or cause to be withheld from the contractor under this contract, or any other Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to Davis-Bacon prevailing wage requirements, which is held by the same prime contractor, so much of the accrued payments or advances as may be considered necessary to pay laborers and mechanics, including apprentices, trainees, and helpers, employed by the contractor or any subcontractor the full amount of wages required by the contract. In the event of failure to pay any laborer or mechanic, including any apprentice, trainee, or helper, employed or working on the site of the work, all or part of the wages required by the contract, the contracting agency may, after written notice to the contractor, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds until such violations have ceased.

# 3. Payrolls and basic records (29 CFR 5.5)

Payrolls and basic records relating thereto shall be maintained by the contractor during the course of the work and preserved for a period of three years thereafter for all laborers and mechanics working at the site of the work. Such records shall contain the name, address, and social security number of each such worker, his or her correct classification, hourly rates of wages paid (including rates of contributions

or costs anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits or cash equivalents thereof of the types described in section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act), daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made and actual wages paid. Whenever the Secretary of Labor has found under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1)(iv) that the wages of any laborer or mechanic include the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing benefits under a plan or program described in section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis- Bacon Act, the contractor shall maintain records which show that the commitment to provide such benefits is enforceable, that the plan or program is financially responsible, and that the plan or program has been communicated in writing to the laborers or mechanics affected, and records which show the costs anticipated or the actual cost incurred in providing such benefits. Contractors employing apprentices or trainees under approved programs shall maintain written evidence of the registration of apprenticeship programs and certification of trainee programs, the registration of the apprentices and trainees, and the ratios and wage rates prescribed in the applicable programs.

b. (1) The contractor shall submit weekly for each week in which any contract work is performed a copy of all payrolls to the contracting agency. The payrolls submitted shall set out accurately and completely all of the information required to be maintained under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(3)(i), except that full social security numbers and home addresses shall not be included on weekly transmittals. Instead the payrolls shall only need to include an individually identifying number for each employee (e.g., the last four digits of the employee's social security number). The required weekly payroll information may be submitted in any form desired. Optional Form WH–347 is available for this purpose from the Wage and Hour Division Web site. The prime contractor is responsible for the submission of copies of payrolls by all subcontractors. Contractors and subcontractors shall maintain the full social security number and current address of each covered worker, and shall provide them upon request to the contracting agency for transmission to the State DOT, the FHWA or the Wage and Hour Division of the Department of Labor for purposes of an investigation or audit of compliance with prevailing wage requirements. It is not a violation of this section for a prime contractor to require a subcontractor to provide addresses and social security numbers to the prime contractor for its own records, without weekly submission to the contracting agency.

Each payroll submitted shall be accompanied by a "Statement of Compliance," signed by the contractor or subcontractor or his or her agent who pays or supervises the payment of the persons employed under the contract and shall certify the following:

- (i) That the payroll for the payroll period contains the information required to be provided under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(3)(ii), the appropriate information is being maintained under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(3)(i), and that such information is correct and complete;
- (ii)That each laborer or mechanic (including each helper, apprentice, and trainee) employed on the contract during the payroll period has been paid the full weekly wages earned, without rebate, either directly or indirectly, and that no deductions have been made either directly or indirectly from the full wages earned, other than permissible deductions as set forth in 29 CFR part 3;

- (iii) That each laborer or mechanic has been paid not less than the applicable wage rates and fringe benefits or cash equivalents for the classification of work performed, as specified in the applicable wage determination incorporated into the contract.
- (3) The weekly submission of a properly executed certification set forth on the reverse side of Optional Form WH–347 shall satisfy the requirement for submission of the "Statement of Compliance" required by paragraph 3.b.(2) of this section.
- (4) The falsification of any of the above certifications may subject the contractor or subcontractor to civil or criminal prosecution under 18 U.S.C. 1001 and 31 U.S.C. 231.
- c. The contractor or subcontractor shall make the records required under paragraph 3.a. of this section available for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the contracting agency, the State DOT, the FHWA, or the Department of Labor, and shall permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job. If the contractor or subcontractor fails to submit the required records or to make them available, the FHWA may, after written notice to the contractor, the contracting agency or the State DOT, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds. Furthermore, failure to submit the required records upon request or to make such records available may be grounds for debarment action pursuant to 29 CFR 5.12.

#### 4. Apprentices and trainees (29 CFR 5.5)

a. Apprentices (programs of the USDOL).

Apprentices will be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work they performed when they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a bona fide apprenticeship program registered with the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration, Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services, or with a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Office, or if a person is employed in his or her first 90 days of probationary employment as an apprentice in such an apprenticeship program, who is not individually registered in the program, but who has been certified by the Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services or a State Apprenticeship Agency (where appropriate) to be eligible for probationary employment as an apprentice.

The allowable ratio of apprentices to journeymen on the job site in any craft classification shall not be greater than the ratio permitted to the contractor as to the entire work force under the registered program. Any worker listed on a payroll at an apprentice wage rate, who is not registered or otherwise employed as stated above, shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any apprentice performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. Where a

contractor is performing construction on a project in a locality other than that in which its program is registered, the ratios and wage rates (expressed in percentages of the journeyman's hourly rate) specified in the contractor's or subcontractor's registered program shall be observed.

Every apprentice must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the registered program for the apprentice's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeymen hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination.

Apprentices shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the apprenticeship program. If the apprenticeship program does not specify fringe benefits, apprentices must be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination for the applicable classification. If the Administrator determines that a different practice prevails for the applicable apprentice classification, fringes shall be paid in accordance with that determination.

In the event the Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services, or a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Office, withdraws approval of an apprenticeship program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize apprentices at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.

#### b. Trainees (programs of the USDOL).

Except as provided in 29 CFR 5.16, trainees will not be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work performed unless they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a program which has received prior approval, evidenced by formal certification by the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration.

The ratio of trainees to journeymen on the job site shall not be greater than permitted under the plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration.

Every trainee must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the approved program for the trainee's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeyman hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Trainees shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the trainee program. If the trainee program does not mention fringe benefits, trainees shall be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination unless the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division determines that there is an apprenticeship program associated with the corresponding journeyman wage rate on the wage determination which provides for less than full fringe benefits for apprentices. Any employee listed on the payroll at a trainee rate who is not registered and participating in a training plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any trainee performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed.

In the event the Employment and Training Administration withdraws approval of a training program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize trainees at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.

- c. Equal employment opportunity. The utilization of apprentices, trainees and journeymen under this part shall be in conformity with the equal employment opportunity requirements of Executive Order 11246, as amended, and 29 CFR part 30.
- d. Apprentices and Trainees (programs of the U.S. DOT).

Apprentices and trainees working under apprenticeship and skill training programs which have been certified by the Secretary of Transportation as promoting EEO in connection with Federal-aid highway construction programs are not subject to the requirements of paragraph 4 of this Section IV. 23 CFR 230.111(e)(2). The straight time hourly wage rates for apprentices and trainees under such programs will be established by the particular programs. The ratio of apprentices and trainees to journeymen shall not be greater than permitted by the terms of the particular program.

- 5. Compliance with Copeland Act requirements. The contractor shall comply with the requirements of 29 CFR part 3, which are incorporated by reference in this contract as provided in 29 CFR 5.5.
- 6. Subcontracts. The contractor or subcontractor shall insert Form FHWA-1273 in any subcontracts and also require the subcontractors to include Form FHWA-1273 in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for the compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with all the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5.
- 7. Contract termination: debarment. A breach of the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5 may be grounds for termination of the contract, and for debarment as a contractor and a subcontractor as provided in 29 CFR 5.12.
- 8. Compliance with Davis-Bacon and Related Act requirements. All rulings and interpretations of the Davis-Bacon and Related Acts contained in 29 CFR parts 1, 3, and 5 are herein incorporated by reference in this contract as provided in 29 CFR 5.5.
- 9. Disputes concerning labor standards. As provided in 29 CFR 5.5, disputes arising out of the labor standards provisions of this contract shall not be subject to the general disputes clause of this contract. Such disputes shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures of the Department of Labor

set forth in 29 CFR parts 5, 6, and 7. Disputes within the meaning of this clause include disputes between the contractor (or any of its subcontractors) and the contracting agency, the U.S. Department of Labor, or the employees or their representatives.

## 10. Certification of eligibility (29 CFR 5.5)

- a. By entering into this contract, the contractor certifies that neither it (nor he or she) nor any person or firm who has an interest in the contractor's firm is a person or firm ineligible to be awarded Government contracts by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- b. No part of this contract shall be subcontracted to any person or firm ineligible for award of a Government contract by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- c. The penalty for making false statements is prescribed in the U.S. Criminal Code, 18 U.S.C. 1001.

#### C. COPELAND ANTI-KICKBACK ACT

# D. COMPLIANCE WITH THE CONTRACT WORK HOURS AND SAFETY STANDARDS ACT

- (1) Overtime requirements. No Contractor or subcontractor contracting for any part of the contract work which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics shall require or permit any such laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of forty hours in such workweek unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such workweek.
- (2) Violation; liability for unpaid wages; liquidated damages. In the event of any violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (I) of this section the Contractor and any subcontractor responsible therefor shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, such Contractor and subcontractor shall be liable to the United States (in the case of work done under contract for the District of Columbia or a territory, to such District or to such territory), for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (1) of this section, in the sum of\$ IO for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by the clause set forth in paragraph (1) of this section.
- (3) Withholding for unpaid wages and liquidated damages. The County shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of

Labor withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the Contractor or subcontractor under any such contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime Contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by the same prime Contractor, such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such Contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the clause set forth in paragraph (2) of this section.

(4) Subcontracts. The Contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in paragraph (1) through (4) of this section and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime Contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with the clauses set forth in paragraphs (1) through (4) of this section.

#### E. CLEAN AIR ACT

- (1) The Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 7401 et seq.
- (2) The Contractor agrees to report each violation to the County and understands and agrees that the County will, in tum, report each violation as required to assure notification to the State of Florida, Federal Emergency Management Agency, and the appropriate Environmental Protection Agency Regional Office.
- (3) The Contractor agrees to include these requirements in each subcontract exceeding \$100,000 final2-ced in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FEMA.

## F. FEDERAL WATER POLLUTION CONTROL ACT

- (1) The Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, as amended, 33 U.S.C. 1251 et seq.
- (2) The Contractor agrees to report each violation to the County and understands and agrees that the County will, in tum, rep01t each violation as required to assure notification to the State of Florida, Federal Emergency Management Agency, and the appropriate Environmental Protection Agency Regional Office.
- (3) The Contractor agrees to include these requirements in each subcontract exceeding \$150,000 financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FEMA.

#### G. SUSPENSION AND DEBARMENT

- (1) This contract is a covered transaction for purposes of 2 C.F.R. pt. 180 and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000. As such the contractor is required to verify that none of the contractor, its principals (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.995), or its affiliates (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.905) are excluded (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.940) or disqualified (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.935).
- (2) The contractor must comply with 2 C.F.R. pt. 180, subpart C and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000, subpart C and must include a requirement to comply with these regulations in any lower tier covered transaction it enters into.
- (3) This certification is a material representation of fact relied upon by the County. If it is later determined that the contractor did not comply with 2 C.F.R. pt. 180, subpart C and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000, subpart C, in addition to remedies available to the State of Florida and, the Federal Government may pursue available remedies, including but not limited to suspension and/or debarment.
- (4) The bidder or proposer agrees to comply with the requirements of 2 C.F.R. pt. 180, subpart C and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000, subpart C while this offer is valid and throughout the period of any contract that may arise from this offer. The bidder or proposer further agrees to include a provision requiring such compliance in its lower tier covered transactions.

# H. BYRD ANTI-LOBBYING AMENDMENT

Contractors who apply or bid for an award of \$100,000 or more shall file the required certification. Each tier certifies to the tier above that it will not and has not used Federal appropriated funds to pay any person or organization for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a member of Congress, officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a member of Congress in connection with obtaining any Federal contract, grant, or any other award covered by 31 U.S.C. § 1352. Each tier shall also disclose any lobbying with non-Federal funds that takes place in connection with obtaining any Federal award. Such disclosures are forwarded from tier to tier up to the recipient.

I. APPENDIX A, 44 C.F.R. PART 18 -CERTIFICATION REGARDING LOBBYING CERTIFICATION FOR CONTRACTS, GRANTS, LOANS, AND COOPERATIVE AGREEMENTS

(To be submitted with each bid or offer exceeding \$100,000)

The undersigned [Contractor] certifies, to the best of his or her knowledge, that:

- 1. No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of an agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.
- 2. If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions.
- 3. The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all subawards at alt tiers (including subcontracts, subgrants, and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all subrecipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

This certification is a material representation of			
transaction was made or entered into. Submiss			
making or entering into this transaction impose	ed by 31, U.S.C. § 1352	2 (as amende	d by the
Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995). Any perso			
shallbe subject to a civil penalty of not less than	\$10,000 and not more th	han \$100,000	for each
such failure. The Contractor,		_, certifies or	affirms
the truthfulness and accuracy of each statement	of its certification and	disclosure, if	any. In
addition, the Contractor understands and agrees t	hat the provisions of 31	U.S.C. § 3801	et seq.,
apply to this certification and disclosure, if any.			

Signature of Contractor's Authorized Official

Name and Title of Contractor's Authorized O	fficial
Date	

## J. PROCUREMENT OF RECOVERED MATERIALS

- (1) In the performance of this contract, the Contractor shall make maximum use of products containing recovered materials that are EPA-designated items unless the product cannot be acquired
  - i. Competitively within a timeframe providing for compliance with the contract performance schedule;
  - ii. Meeting contract performance requirements; or
  - iii. At a reasonable price.
- (2) Information about this requirement, along with the list of EPA-designate items, is available at EPA's Comprehensive Procurement Guidelines web site, Comprehensive Procurement Guideline (CPG) Program | US EPA

#### K. ACCESS TO RECORDS

The following access to records requirements apply to this contract:

- (1) The Contractor agrees to provide the County, the State of Florida, the FEMA Administrator, the Comptroller General of the United States, or any of their authorized representatives' access to any books, documents, papers, and records of the Contractor which are directly pertinent to this contract for the purposes of making audits, examinations, excerpts, and transcriptions.
- (2) The Contractor agrees to permit any of the foregoing parties to reproduce by any means whatsoever or to copy excerpts and transcriptions as reasonably needed.
- (3) The Contractor agrees to provide the FEMA Administrator or his authorized representatives' access to construction or other work sites pertaining to the work being completed under the contract.

## L. DHS SEAL, LOGO, AND FLAGS

The Contractor shall not use the DHS seal(s), logos, crests, or reproductions of flags or likenesses of OHS agency officials without specific FEMA preapproval.

# M. COMPLIANCE WITH FEDERAL LAW, REGULATIONS, & EXECUTIVE ORDERS

This is an acknowledgement that FEMA financial assistance will be used to fund the contract only. The Contractor will comply will all applicable federal law, regulations, executive orders, FEMA policies, procedures, and directives.

# N. NO OBLIGATION BY FEDERAL GOVERNMENT

The Federal Government is not a party to this contract and is not subject to any obligations or liabilities to the non-Federal entity, contractor, or any other party pertaining to any matter resulting from the contract.

# O. PROGRAM FRAUD AND FALSE OR FRAUDULENT STATEMENTS OR RELATED ACTS

The Contractor acknowledges that 31 U.S.C. Chap. 38 (Administrative Remedies for False Claims and Statements) applies to the Contractor's actions pertaining to this contract.



# **CONTRACTOR'S FINAL PAYMENT AFFIDAVIT**

TO BE SUBMITTED WITH ALL FINAL PAYMENT APPLICATIONS

# STATE OF FLORIDA - COUNTY OF LAKE

Before me, the undersigned authority, personally a who, after being first duly sworn, deposes and says	ppeared (Name of affiant), s of his or her personal knowledge the following:
1. Affiant is the (Title)	of (Business Name) Florida, hereinafter called the "Contractor."
2. The Contractor, pursuant to a contract Commissioners, hereinafter referred to as the Ovlabor, material, and services for the construction more particularly set forth in said contract(s).	
	ntractor accordance with section 713.06 of the Florida final payment in the amount of: \$
4. All work to be performed under the counder the direct contract have been paid in full, ex	ntract has been fully completed, and all lienors cept the following listed lienors
NAME OF LIENOR AMO	OUNT DUE
2	
Signed and delivered this day of	
BY:	
	Name of Contractor's Business
	Contractor's Name
	Title of Affiant
Sworn to and subscribed before me this day who is personally known to me or produced driver lice.  My Commission Expires:	of, by cense(s) as identification.
	Print Name:
	Notary Public:

Serial Number:



# Office of Procurement Services

P.O. Box 7800 • 315 W. Main St., Suite 441 • Tavares, FL 32778

Solicitation Number: 23-433

Solicitation Title: VOICE AND DATA SERVICES, ON-CALL

Pre-Bid Conference: See Section 3.0 Last Day to Ask Questions: 02/14/2023

CLOSING DATE: 02/23/2023

CLOSING TIME: 3:00 P.M. Eastern

Vendors shall complete and return all information requested by the specified time and date or Submittal shall be rejected.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.0	PURPOSE OF INVITATION TO BID	2
1.1	EXHIBITS	2
	ATTACHMENTS	
	POINT OF CONTACT	
	PRE-BID CONFERENCE	
	QUESTIONS, EXCEPTIONS, AND ADDENDA	
	METHOD OF AWARD	
	DELIVERY AND SUBMITTAL REQUIREMENTS	

#### 1.0 PURPOSE OF INVITATION TO BID

The purpose of this solicitation is to solicit competitive sealed submittals to furnish **VOICE AND DATA SERVICES, ON-CALL** for Lake County, Florida. This solicitation is officially posted exclusively on the County's website.

#### 1.1 EXHIBITS

Exhibit A – Scope of Work

Exhibit B – Insurance Requirements

Exhibit C – Review General Terms and Conditions for Lake County Florida dated 5/6/21

Exhibit D – Additional Terms and Conditions v.1.11.23

Exhibit E – Contractor's Final Payment Affidavit

Exhibit F – Federally Required Clauses

#### 1.2 ATTACHMENTS

Attachment 1 – Submittal Form

Attachment 2 - Pricing Sheet

Attachment 3 – Reference Form

## 2.0 POINT OF CONTACT

Direct all inquiries to the Contracting Officer (official point of contact) listed:

Sandra Rogers, NIGP-CPP, CPPB, Senior Contracting Officer

Telephone: 352-343-9832

E-mail: Sandra.Rogers@LakeCountyFL.gov

## 3.0 PRE-BID CONFERENCE

Not applicable.

# 4.0 QUESTIONS, EXCEPTIONS, AND ADDENDA

Vendors must examine all solicitation documents including the <u>General Terms and Conditions</u> for <u>Lake County Florida</u>. All communication, inquiries, or requests for exceptions are to be directed to the Contracting Officer listed in Section 2.0. The last day for questions or requests for exceptions is 02/14/2023. An addendum may be issued in response to any inquiry received, which changes or clarifies the terms, provisions, or requirements of the solicitation. No answers given in response to questions submitted will be binding upon this solicitation unless released in writing as an addendum to the solicitation and posted on the <u>Formal Solicitations site</u> (<u>lakecountyfl.gov</u>) for this solicitation. Where there appears to be a conflict between this solicitation and any addenda, the last addendum issued will prevail.

It is the Vendor's responsibility to ensure receipt of all addenda and any accompanying documentation. Failure to acknowledge each addendum may prevent the Submittal from being considered for award. The solicitation due date is static unless notified via addendum.

Process clarification or procedure questions may be asked at any time to the Contracting Officer.

## 5.0 METHOD OF AWARD

Each Submittal will be evaluated for conformance as responsive and responsible using the following criteria:

- A. Proper submittal of ALL documentation as required by this Solicitation. (Responsive)
- B. The greatest benefits to Lake County as it pertains to: (Responsible)
  - 1. Total Cost
  - 2. Delivery
  - 3. Past Performance. In order to evaluate past performance, all Vendors are required to submit at least three verifiable references / relevant projects completed within the last three years that are the same or similar in magnitude to this ITB. County may be listed as a reference. Use Attachment 3 References Form
  - 4. Vendor, or employee of Vendor, shall have and maintain an active Low Voltage Contractor's License certification (ES)
  - 5. Proof of SAM.gov registration
  - 6. All technical specifications associated with this Solicitation
  - 7. Financial Stability: A Dun and Bradstreet report may be used by the County to evaluate Vendor's financial stability. Vendors shall be prepared to supply a financial statement upon request, preferably a certified audit of the last available fiscal year.

Award(s) will be made to the lowest responsive, responsible Vendor(s) (no additional details).

County reserves the right to make awards on a lowest price basis by individual item, group of items, all or none, or a combination; with one or more Vendors; to reject any and all offers or waive any minor irregularity or technicality in submittals received.

Submittals received before the closing date and time listed will be opened, recorded, and accepted for consideration. Vendors' names will be read aloud and recorded. Submittals will be available for inspection during normal business hours from the Office of Procurement Services thirty (30) calendar days after the Solicitation due date or after recommendation of award, whichever occurs first.

## 6.0 DELIVERY AND SUBMITTAL REQUIREMENTS

E. Submittal must include:

- A. Hand delivery of submittals will not be accepted.
- B. RESPONSES MUST BE SUBMITTED THROUGH THE SOLICITATION RESPONSE PORTAL TO BE CONSIDERED Click Here for the Submission Portal.
- C. A response will not be accepted if completed and submitted after the official due date and time.
- D. Submission indicates a binding offer to the County and agreement of the terms and conditions referenced in this Solicitation. Do not make any changes to the content or format of any form without County permission. All information must be legible.

Completed Attachment 1 – Submittal Form
o Submittal must be signed by an official authorized to legally bind the firm to its
provisions. Include a memorandum of authority signed by an officer of the company
if the signor is not listed as a corporate officer on the firm's SunBiz registration.
Proof of Sunbiz.org registration
Proof of SAM.gov registration
Completed W-9 form

	Completed Addenda issued. Failure to include signed addenda may be cause for
	Submittal to be considered non-responsive
	Completed Attachment 2 – Pricing Sheet
	Completed Attachment 3 – Reference Form
	Proof of insurance or evidence of insurability at levels in Exhibit B – Insurance
	Requirements
	Proof of Low Voltage Contractor's License certification (ES)
C	County is not liable or responsible for any costs incurred in responding to this Solicitation

- F. County is not liable or responsible for any costs incurred in responding to this Solicitation including, without limitation, costs for product or service demonstrations if requested.
- G. Interested parties may listen to the 3:01 P.M. solicitation opening by calling 1-321-332-7400, Conference ID 971 920 36# or clicking on this link: *Join Microsoft Teams Meeting*
- H. County owns and retains all proprietary rights in its logos, trademarks, trade names, and copyrighted images (Intellectual Property). Nothing in this solicitation permits or shall be construed as authorization to use or display County's Intellectual Property on Respondent's submittal documents or proposal (including any exhibits attached thereto) in response to this solicitation. Unless expressly authorized in writing by County, a Respondent is not authorized and shall not make use of or display any County Intellectual Property on or in its proposal or submittals. Unauthorized use of County's Intellectual Property may constitute trademark and copyright infringement in violation of federal and state laws. It is a violation of Lake County Code Section 2-1 and deemed a second-degree misdemeanor under Florida Statutes Section 165.043.

[The remainder of this page intentionally left blank]

The undersigned hereby declares that: Click or tap here to enter text. has examined and accepts the specifications, terms, and conditions presented in this Solicitation, satisfies all legal requirements to do business with County, and to furnish VOICE AND DATA CABLING SERVICES for which Submittals were advertised to be received no later than 3:00 P.M. Eastern time on the date stated in the solicitation or as noted in an addenda. Furthermore, the undersigned is duly authorized to execute this document and any contracts or other transactions required by award of this Solicitation.

#### 1. TERM OF CONTRACT

Contract will be awarded for an initial one (1) year term with the option for two (2) subsequent two (2) year renewals. Renewals are contingent upon mutual written agreement.

Contract will commence upon the first day of the next calendar month after approval by the authorized authority. Contract remains in effect until completion of the expressed and implied warranty periods. County reserves the right to negotiate for additional services/items similar in nature not known at time of solicitation.

#### 2. INVOICING

As stated in Exhibit D – Additional Terms and Conditions.

Vendor accepts MasterCard for payment: Choose an item.

## 3. CERTIFICATION REGARDING LAKE COUNTY TERMS AND CONDITIONS

I certify that I have reviewed the <u>General Terms and Conditions for Lake County Florida</u> and accept the Lake County General Terms and Conditions dated 5/6/21 as written including the Proprietary/Confidential Information section. Choose an item.

Failure to acknowledge may result in Submittal being deemed non-responsive.

# 4. CERTIFICATION REGARDING EXHIBIT D – ADDITIONAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

I certify I have reviewed EXHIBIT D – ADDITIONAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS and accept as written.

Choose an item.

Failure to acknowledge may result in Submittal being deemed non-responsive.

## 5. CERTIFICATION REGARDING FELONY CONVICTION

Has any officer, director, or an executive performing equivalent duties, of the bidding entity been convicted of a felony during the past ten (10) years? Choose an item.

#### 6. CONFLICT OF INTEREST DISCLOSURE CERTIFICATION

Except as listed below, no employee, officer, or agent of the firm has any conflicts of interest, real or apparent, due to ownership, other clients, contracts, or interests associated with this project; and, this Submittal is made without prior understanding, agreement, or connection with any corporation, firm, or person submitting a proposal for the same services, and is in all respects fair and without collusion or fraud. Click or tap here to enter text.

## 7. CERTIFICATION REGARDING BACKGROUND CHECKS

Under any County Contract that involves Contractor or subcontractor personnel working in proximity to minors, Vendor hereby confirms that any personnel so employed will have successfully completed an initial, and subsequent annual, Certified Background Check, completed by Contractor at no additional cost to County. County retains the right to request and review any associated records with or without cause, and to require replacement of any Contractor employee found in violation of this requirement. Contractor shall indemnify County in full for any adverse act of any such personnel in this regard. Additional requirements may apply in this regard as included within any specific contract award. Choose an item.

# 8. DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE PROGRAM

County does not establish specific goals for minority set-asides however, participation by minority and non-minority qualified firms is strongly encouraged. If the firm is a minority firm or has obtained certification by the State of Florida, Office of Supplier Diversity, (OSD) (CMBE), please indicate the appropriate classification(s) Choose an item. Choose an item. and enter OSD Certification Number Click or tap here to enter text. and enter effective date Click or tap to enter a date.

## 9. ANTITRUST VIOLATOR VENDOR LISTS

A person or an affiliate who has been placed on the antitrust violator vendor list following a conviction or being held civilly liable for an antitrust violation may not submit a bid, proposal, or reply for any new contract to provide any goods or services to a public entity; may not submit a bid, proposal, or reply for a new contract with a public entity for the construction or repair of a public building or public work; may not submit a bid, proposal, or reply on new leases of real property to a public entity; may not be awarded or perform work as a contractor, supplier, subcontractor, or consultant under a new contract with a public entity; and may not transact new business with a public entity.

## 10. FEDERAL FUNDING REQUIREMENT

10.1. A contract award expected to equal or exceed \$25,000 or a contract award at any tier for a federally required audit (irrespective of the contract amount) must not be made to parties listed on the government-wide exclusions in the System for Award Management (SAM), in accordance with the OMB guidelines at 2 C.F.R. part 180. The Excluded Parties List System in SAM contains the names of parties debarred, suspended, or otherwise excluded by agencies, as well as parties declared ineligible under statutory or regulatory authority other than Executive Order 12549.

Recipients, contractors, and subcontractors (at any level) that enter into covered transactions are required to verify that the entity (as well as its principals and affiliates) with which they propose to contract or subcontract is not excluded or disqualified. This is done by: (a) checking the SAM exclusions; (b) collecting a certification from that person; or (c) adding a clause or condition to the contract or subcontract.

Registration or search can be conducted here: SAM Directory and Registration website

10.2. REQUIRED for this project – The System for Award Management (SAM.gov) Unique Entity ID SAM.gov | Home: Click or tap here to enter text.RECIPROCAL VENDOR PREFERENCE:

#### 11. RECIPROCAL VENDOR PREFERENCE

Not applicable.

#### 12. GENERAL VENDOR INFORMATION

Firm Name: Click or tap here to enter text. Street Address: Click or tap here to enter text.

City: Click or tap here to enter text. State and ZIP Code: Click or tap here to enter text.

Mailing Address (if different): Click or tap here to enter text.

Telephone: Click or tap here to enter text. Fax: Click or tap here to enter text.

Federal Identification Number / TIN: Click or tap here to enter text.

DUNS Number: Click or tap here to enter text.

## 13. SUBMITTAL SIGNATURE

I hereby certify the information indicated for this Submittal is true and accurate and that my electronic signature shall have the same legal effect as if made under oath; that I am an authorized representative of this Vendor and/or empowered to execute this Submittal on behalf of the Vendor. I, individually and on behalf of the Vendor, acknowledge and agree to abide by all terms and conditions contained in this solicitation as well as any attachments, exhibits, or addenda.

Name of Legal Representative Submitting this Proposal: Click or tap here to enter text.

Date: Click or tap to enter a date.

Print Name: Click or tap here to enter text.

Title: Click or tap here to enter text.

Primary E-mail Address: Click or tap here to enter text. Secondary E-mail Address: Click or tap here to enter text.

The individual signing this Submittal affirms that the facts stated herein are true and that the response to this Solicitation has been submitted on behalf of the aforementioned Vendor.

[The remainder of this page is intentionally blank]

# Type Your Firm's Name Here

Lake County is exempt from all taxes (Federal, State, Local). A Tax Exemption Certificate will be furnished upon request for any direct purchasing. Contractor will be responsible for payment of taxes on all materials purchased by the Contractor for incorporation into the project.

This is an indefinite quantity contract with no guarantee services will be required. The County does not guarantee a dollar amount to be expended on any contract(s) resulting from this ITB.

Section 1	Description	Hourly Rate	Estimated Number of Hours	Cost
1	Technician Services hourly rate during business hours	\$0.00	28	\$0.00
2	Helper Services hourly rate during business hours	\$0.00	15	\$0.00
3	Technician Services hourly rate after business hours	\$0.00	28	\$0.00
4	Helper Services hourly rate after business hours	\$0.00	15	\$0.00
Section 2	Description	Box A - Estimated cost for parts, materials and equipment	Box B - Mark- Up Percentage	Box C - Estimated cost and Mark-Up percentage total
5	Percentage Mark-Up charge for cost of parts, materials and equipment	\$20,000.00	0.00%	\$20,000.00
Example: If the estimated cost for parts, materials and equipment is (Box A) \$20,000. and your mark-Up Percentage is five percent: Five percent of \$20,000. is (Box B) \$1,000., then total cost (Box C is \$21,000.				
6	Total cost for Item #'s 1 through 5			20,000.00

The following information is required in order to be considered for a price redetermination.

Assuming prices quoted include costs for vehicles, maintenance, repair, insurance, fuel, wages, insurances, other employee benefits, materials, overhead, operating expenses, etc., what percentage of the rate is directly attributed to the cost of fuel?	
Which does the firm use: Diesel fuel or Gasoline?	
Assuming prices quoted include costs for vehicles, maintenance, repair, insurance, fuel, wages, materials, overhead, operating expenses, etc., what percentage of the rate is directly attributed to the cost of wages?	
Assuming prices quoted include costs for vehicles, maintenance, fuel, wages, insother employee benefits, materials, overhead, operating expenses, etc., what percrate is directly attributed to the cost of materials?	the 0.00%

List no more than five projects which best illustrates qualifications relevant to the Solicitation. References must be less than five years old. LIST no more than two LAKE COUNTY GOVERNMENT PROJECTS (past, current, prime, and subcontractor) FIRST.

## TYPE YOUR FIRM'S NAME HERE

PROJECT NAME: Click or tap here to enter text.

Agency: Click or tap here to enter text. Address: Click or tap here to enter text.

City, State, Zip code: Click or tap here to enter text.

Contact Person: Click or tap here to enter text.

Title: Click or tap here to enter text.

Email: Click or tap here to enter text.

Telephone: Click or tap here to enter text.

Project Cost: Click or tap here to enter text.

Contract Start and End Dates: Click or tap here to enter text.

SCOPE of Project (list tasks, outlines or descriptions of items): Click or tap here to enter text.

PROJECT NAME: Click or tap here to enter text.

Agency: Click or tap here to enter text. Address: Click or tap here to enter text.

City, State, Zip code: Click or tap here to enter text. Contact Person: Click or tap here to enter text.

Title: Click or tap here to enter text.
Email: Click or tap here to enter text.
Telephone: Click or tap here to enter text.
Project Cost: Click or tap here to enter text.

Contract Start and End Dates: Click or tap here to enter text.

SCOPE of Project (list tasks, outlines or descriptions of items): Click or tap here to enter text.

PROJECT NAME: Click or tap here to enter text.

Agency: Click or tap here to enter text. Address: Click or tap here to enter text.

City, State, Zip code: Click or tap here to enter text.

Contact Person: Click or tap here to enter text.

Title: Click or tap here to enter text.
Email: Click or tap here to enter text.
Telephone: Click or tap here to enter text.
Project Cost: Click or tap here to enter text.

Contract Start and End Dates: Click or tap here to enter text.

SCOPE of Project (list tasks, outlines or descriptions of items): Click or tap here to enter text.

PROJECT NAME: Click or tap here to enter text.

Agency: Click or tap here to enter text. Address: Click or tap here to enter text.

City, State, Zip code: Click or tap here to enter text. Contact Person: Click or tap here to enter text.

Title: Click or tap here to enter text.

Email: Click or tap here to enter text.

Telephone: Click or tap here to enter text.

Project Cost: Click or tap here to enter text.

Contract Start and End Dates: Click or tap here to enter text.

SCOPE of Project (list tasks, outlines or descriptions of items): Click or tap here to enter text.

PROJECT NAME: Click or tap here to enter text.

Agency: Click or tap here to enter text. Address: Click or tap here to enter text.

City, State, Zip code: Click or tap here to enter text. Contact Person: Click or tap here to enter text.

Title: Click or tap here to enter text.

Email: Click or tap here to enter text.

Telephone: Click or tap here to enter text.

Project Cost: Click or tap here to enter text.

Contract Start and End Dates: Click or tap here to enter text.

SCOPE of Project (list tasks, outlines or descriptions of items): Click or tap here to enter text.

# EXHIBIT A – SCOPE OF WORK VOICE AND DATA CABLING SERVICES – ON-CALL

#### 1. CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITIES

Contractor shall:

- 1.1. Be licensed and fully competent in all aspects of low voltage and/or data cabling in a safe manner.
  - 1.1.1. Employ only skilled, qualified workers.
- 1.2. Provide all-inclusive quotes to provide 100% turnkey projects that include common installation, repairs, preventative maintenance, and replacement of fixtures/equipment.
  - 1.2.1. Include all required labor, material, equipment, plans, engineering, surveys, permitting and local and state inspections, if required.
  - 1.2.2. Have and maintain an active Low Voltage Contractor's License certification (ES) for the duration of the contract.
  - 1.2.3. Include costs for general housekeeping and work area clean up.
  - 1.2.4. Include travel time.
  - 1.2.5. Change orders shall not be issued for incidental items or tasks that should have been reasonably construed to be part of the project by the Contractor.
- 1.3. Obtain licenses, permits, and fees (including inspection fees) as required to comply with all laws, ordinances, regulations, and code requirements applicable to complete projects. Low voltage permitting is required to be approved by Lake County Building Services. The anticipated fee is under \$100.00 and shall be paid by Contractor. Lake County's low voltage building permit application can be done online here: Apply For A Permit Online here.
- 1.4. Be responsible inspections, penalties, fees, or fines for projects.
- 1.5. Be responsible for damages caused as the result of completing projects.
- 1.6. Furnish all tools and equipment (possibly cranes, lift trucks, boom trucks, cherry pickers, etc.) to complete projects timely.

# 2. GENERAL WORK REQUIREMENTS

Contractor shall perform all work in accordance with applicable codes, local ordinances, and County requirements. Contractor shall be responsible for verification of quantities to ensure a 100% complete project. All copper cables will be tested for connectivity; opens, shorts, reversals, miss-wires, and split pairs. The bid amount for the initial and all subsequent project includes provision of as-built drawing and copies of Category 6 test results upon completion of the project. All cables will be run in the most appropriate and efficient manner possible following all codes and regulations. All fire wall and or building penetrations will be properly sleeved and fire stopped per all local codes and regulations. All Cables will be properly terminated, tested, and labeled for future reference.

# 3. HOURS OF OPERATION

- 3.1 Work shall be performed between the hours of 8:00 am and 5:00 pm, Monday through Friday.
- 3.2 No work may be done on Saturday, Sunday, or on any days between the hours of 5:01 P.M. and 7:59 A.M. except when such work is necessary for the proper care and protection of the work already performed, and when permission to do such work is secured from the County Department representative. No overtime work may be started without prior approval of the immediate project manager or his/her designated representative.

## 4. ACCIDENT PREVENTION AND BARRICADES

Precautions must be always exercised for the protection of persons and property. Contractor performing services must conform to all relevant Federal, State, and County regulations. Any fines levied for failure to

# EXHIBIT A – SCOPE OF WORK VOICE AND DATA CABLING SERVICES – ON-CALL

comply with these requirements will be borne solely by Contractor. Barricades must be provided by Contractor when work is performed in areas traversed by persons, or when deemed necessary by County Project Manager.

# 5. COMPLETION OF WORK FROM DATE OF PURCHASE ORDER

Work must be performed in accordance with good commercial practice. The work schedule and completion dates must be adhered to by Contractor, except in such cases where the completion date will be delayed due to acts of God, strikes, or other causes beyond the control of Contractor. In these cases, Contractor shall notify County of the delays in advance of the original completion so that a revised delivery schedule can be appropriately considered by County.

## 6. FURNISH AND INSTALL REQUIREMENTS

This Exhibit A describes the various functions and classes of work required as necessary for the completion of the project. Any omissions of inherent technical functions or classes of work will not relieve Contractor from furnishing, installing, or performing such work where required for the satisfactory completion of the project. Contractor will also be required to provide adequate general user training to County personnel on the appropriate use of the materials or products as and if necessary.

#### 7. HOURLY RATE

The hourly rate quoted shall be deemed to provide full compensation to Contractor for labor, equipment uses, travel time, and any other element of cost or price. This rate is assumed to be at straight time for all labor, except as otherwise noted.

[The remainder of this page intentionally left blank]

- A. CONTRACTOR will purchase and maintain at all times during the term of this Contract, without cost or expense to the COUNTY, policies of insurance as indicated below, with a company or companies authorized to do business in the State of Florida, and which are acceptable to the COUNTY, insuring the CONTRACTOR against any and all claims, demands, or causes of action, for injuries received or damage to property relating to the performance of duties, services, or obligations of the CONTRACTOR under the terms and provisions of the Contract. An original certificate of insurance, indicating that CONTRACTOR has coverage in accordance with the requirements of this section must be received and accepted by the COUNTY prior to contract execution or before any work begins. It will be furnished by CONTRACTOR to the COUNTY'S Project Manager and Procurement Services Director within five working days of such request. The parties agree that the policies of insurance and confirming certificates of insurance will insure the CONTRACTOR in accordance with the following minimum limits:
- i. General Liability insurance on forms no more restrictive than the latest edition of the Occurrence Form Commercial General Liability policy (CG 00 01) of the Insurance Services Office or equivalent without restrictive endorsements, with the following minimum limits and coverage:

Each Occurrence/General Aggregate \$1,000,000/2,000,000
Products-Completed Operations \$2,000,000
Personal & Adv. Injury \$1,000,000
Fire Damage \$50,000
Medical Expense \$5,000
Contractual Liability Included

- ii. Automobile liability insurance, including owned, non-owned, and hired autos with the minimum Combined Single Limit of \$1,000,000
- iii. Workers' compensation insurance based on proper reporting of classification codes and payroll amounts in accordance with Chapter 440, Florida Statutes, and any other applicable law requiring workers' compensation (Federal, maritime, etc.). If not required by law to maintain workers compensation insurance, the CONTRACTOR must provide a notarized statement that if he or she is injured, he or she will not hold the COUNTY responsible for any payment or compensation.
  - iv. Employers Liability with the following minimum limits and coverage:

Each Accident \$1,000,000 Disease-Each Employer \$1,000,000 Disease-Policy Limit \$1,000,000

- v. Specialty insurance (cyber) with minimum limits of \$1,000,000 and annual aggregate of \$2,000,000.
- B. Lake County, a Political Subdivision of the State of Florida, and the Board of County Commissioners, will be named as additional insured as their interest may appear all applicable policies. Certificates of insurance must identify the RFP or ITB number in the Description of Operations section on the Certificate.

- C. CONTRACTOR must provide a minimum of 30 days prior written notice to the County of any change, cancellation, or nonrenewal of the required insurance.
- D. Certificates of insurance must evidence a waiver of subrogation in favor of the COUNTY, that coverage must be primary and noncontributory, and that each evidenced policy includes a Cross Liability or Severability of Interests provision, with no requirement of premium by the COUNTY.
- E. CONTRACTOR must provide a copy of all policy endorsements, reflecting the required coverage, with Lake County listed as an additional insured along with all required provisions to include waiver of subrogation. Contracts cannot be completed without this required insurance documentation. A certificate of insurance (COI) will not be accepted in lieu of the policy endorsements.
  - F. Certificate holder must be:

LAKE COUNTY, A POLITICAL SUBDIVISION OF THE STATE OF FLORIDA, AND THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS.

P.O. BOX 7800

TAVARES, FL 32778-7800

- G. All self-insured retentions will appear on the certificates and will be subject to approval by the COUNTY. At the option of the COUNTY, the insurer will reduce or eliminate such self-insured retentions; or CONTRACTOR will be required to procure a bond guaranteeing payment of losses and related claims expenses.
- H. The COUNTY will be exempt from, and in no way liable for, any sums of money, which may represent a deductible or self-insured retention in any insurance policy. The payment of such deductible or self-insured retention will be the sole responsibility of the CONTRACTOR or subcontractor providing such insurance.
- I. CONTRACTOR will be responsible for subcontractors and their insurance. Subcontractors are to provide Certificates of Insurance to the COUNTY evidencing coverage and terms in accordance with the CONTRACTOR'S requirements.
- J. Failure to obtain and maintain such insurance as set out above will be considered a breach of contract and may result in termination of the contract for default.
- K. Neither approval by the COUNTY of any insurance supplied by CONTRACTOR, nor a failure to disapprove that insurance, will relieve CONTRACTOR of full responsibility of liability, damages, and accidents as set forth herein.

[The remainder of this page is intentionally left blank.]

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

TABLE OF CONTENTS	1
DEFINITIONS	
INSTRUCTIONS TO VENDORS	1
PREPARATION OF PROPOSALS	2
COLLUSION	
PROHIBITION AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES	2
CONTRACTING WITH COUNTY EMPLOYEES	3
INCURRED EXPENSES	3
AWARD	
GRANT FUNDING	3
STATE REGISTRATION REQUIREMENTS	
PRIME CONTRACTOR	4
SUBCONTRACTING	
DISADVANTAGED BUSINESSES	
GENERAL CONTRACT CONDITIONS	4
GOVERNING LAW	
COMPLIANCE OF LAWS, REGULATIONS, AND LICENSES	4
CONTRACT EXTENSION	5
MODIFICATION OF CONTRACT	5
ASSIGNMENT	5
NON-EXCLUSIVITY	5
OTHER AGENCIES	5
CONTINUATION OF WORK	5
WARRANTY	5
DEFICIENCIES IN WORK TO BE CORRECTED BY THE CONTRACTOR	5
COUNTY IS TAX-EXEMPT	6
SHIPPING TERMS, F.O.B. DESTINATION	6
ACCEPTANCE OF GOODS OR SERVICES	6
ESTIMATED QUANTITIES	6
PURCHASE OF OTHER ITEMS	7
SAFETY	7
MATERIAL SAFETY DATA SHEET (MSDS)	7
TOBACCO PRODUCTS	7
CLEAN-UP	7
PROTECTION OF PROPERTY	8
CERTIFICATE OF COMPETENCY/LICENSURE, PERMITS, AND FEES	8
TRUTH IN NEGOTIATION CERTIFICATE	8
COMPETENCY OF VENDORS AND ASSOCIATED SUBCONTRACTORS	8
RESPONSIBILITY AS EMPLOYER	8
MINIMUM WAGES	9
PRICE REDETERMINATIONS	9
INDEMNIFICATION	9
TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE	9

TERMINATION DUE TO UNAVAILABILITY OF CONTINUING FUNDING	
TERMINATION FOR DEFAULT	9
FRAUD AND MISREPRESENTATION	10
RIGHT TO AUDIT	10
PROPRIETARY/CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION	10
PUBLIC RECORDS LAW	10
COPYRIGHTS	
SOVEREIGN IMMUNITY	12
COMPLIANCE WITH FEDERAL STANDARDS	12
E-VERIFY	12
HEALTH INSURANCE PORTABILITY AND ACCOUNTABILITY ACT (HIPPA)	12
FORCE MAJEURE	
NO CLAIM FOR DAMAGES	13
CERTIFICATION REGARDING SCRUTINIZED COMPANIES	13
ANTI-TRAFFICKING RELATED ACTIVITIES	13
NOTICES	14

#### **DEFINITIONS**

**Contract:** The agreement to perform the services set forth in a document signed by both parties with any attachments specifically incorporated.

**Contractor:** The Vendor to whom award has been made.

**County:** Lake County, Florida, a political subdivision of the State of Florida.

**Proposal:** Any offer submitted in response to a solicitation.

Solicitation: The written document requesting bids, quotes, or proposals from the marketplace.

**Vendor:** Any entity responding to a solicitation or performing under any resulting contract.

#### INSTRUCTIONS TO VENDORS

- A. <u>Vendor Qualification</u>: The County requires Vendors provide evidence of compliance with the requirements below upon request:
  - 1. Disclosure of Employment.
  - 2. Disclosure of Ownership.
  - 3. Drug-Free Workplace.
  - 4. W-9 and 8109 Forms as required by the Internal Revenue Service.
  - 5. Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA).
  - 6. Conflict of Interest.
  - 7. Debarment Disclosure Affidavit.
  - 8. Nondiscrimination.
  - 9. Family Leave.
  - 10. Antitrust Laws By acceptance of any contract, the Vendor agrees to comply with all applicable antitrust laws.
- B. <u>Public Entity Crimes</u>: Pursuant to Section 287.133, Florida Statutes, a person or affiliate who has been placed on the convicted vendor list following a conviction of a public entity crime may not be awarded or perform work as a contractor, supplier, subcontractor, or contractor under a contract with any public entity in excess of the threshold amount provided in Section 287.017, Florida Statutes, for Category Two for a period of thirty-six (36) months from the date of being placed on the convicted vendor list.
- C. <u>Contents of Solicitation and Vendors' Responsibilities</u>: The Vendor shall be thoroughly familiar with the requirements of this solicitation. Ignorance of these matters by the Vendor will not be accepted as a basis for varying the requirements of the County, or the compensation to be paid.
- E. <u>Restricted Discussions</u>: From the date of solicitation issuance until final County action, Vendors will not discuss any part of the solicitation with any employee, agent, or other representative of the County except as expressly authorized by the designated procurement representative. The only communications that will be considered pertinent to a solicitation are appropriately signed written documents from the Vendor to the designated procurement representative and any relevant written document promulgated by the designated procurement representative.
- F. <u>Changes to Proposal</u>: Prior to the scheduled due date, a Vendor may change its Proposal by submitting a new proposal with a letter on the firm's letterhead, signed by an authorized agent stating that the new submittal replaces the original. The new submittal must contain the letter and all information as required in the solicitation.
- G. <u>Withdrawal of Proposal</u>: A Proposal will be irrevocable unless it is withdrawn as provided in a solicitation. A Proposal may be withdrawn, either physically or by written notice, at any time prior to solicitation award. If withdrawn by written notice, that notice must be addressed to, and received

TOC Page 1 of 14

- by, the designated procurement representative. The letter must be on company letterhead and signed by an authorized agent of the Vendor.
- H. Conflicts within the Solicitation: Where there appears to be a conflict between the General Terms and Conditions, Special Conditions, the Technical Specifications, the Pricing Section, or any addendum issued, the order of precedence will be: the last addendum issued, the Proposal Price Section, the Technical Specifications, the Special Conditions, and then the General Terms and Conditions. It is incumbent upon the Vendor to identify such conflicts to the designated procurement representative prior to the Proposal due date.
- I. <u>Prompt Payment Terms</u>: Payment for all purchases by County agencies will be made in a timely manner and interest payments will be made on late payments in accordance with Part VII, Chapter 218, Florida Statutes, known as the Florida Prompt Payment Act. The Vendor may offer cash discounts for prompt payments; however, such discounts will not be considered in determining the lowest price during Proposal evaluation.

## PREPARATION OF PROPOSALS

- A. The pricing section of a solicitation defines requirements of items to be purchased and must be completed and submitted with the Proposal. Use of any other form or alteration of the form may result in rejection of the Proposal.
- B. The Proposal submitted must be legible. Vendors shall type or use an ink to complete the Proposal. All changes must be crossed out and initialed in ink. Failure to comply with these requirements may cause the bid to be rejected.
- C. An authorized agent of the Vendor's firm must sign the Proposal. The County may reject any Proposal not signed by an authorized agent.
- D. The Vendor may submit alternate Proposals for the same solicitation provided that such offer is allowable under the terms and conditions. The alternate Proposal must meet or exceed the minimum requirements and be submitted as a separate Proposal marked "Alternate Proposal."
- E. When there is a discrepancy between the unit prices and any extended prices, the unit prices will prevail. The County reserves the right to allow for clarification of questionable entries and the correction of obvious mistakes.
- F. Any Proposal received after the designated receipt date will be considered late and will not be considered for award.

#### **COLLUSION**

Where two (2) or more related parties each submit a Proposal for the same contract, such Proposals will be presumed to be collusive. Furthermore, any prior understanding, agreement, or connection between two (2) or more corporations, firms, or persons submitting a Proposal for the same materials, supplies, services, or equipment will also be presumed to be collusive. Proposals found to be collusive will be rejected. Vendors which have been found to have engaged in collusion may be considered non-responsible and may be suspended or debarred. Any contract resulting from collusive bidding may be terminated for default.

#### PROHIBITION AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES

The Vendor warrants that they have not employed or retained any company or person, other than a bona fide employee working solely for the Vendor to solicit or secure the Contract and that they have not paid or agreed to pay any person, company, corporation, individual, or firm, other than a bona fide employee working solely for the Vendor, any consideration contingent upon or resulting from the award or making of the Contract.

TOC Page 2 of 14

#### CONTRACTING WITH COUNTY EMPLOYEES

Any County employee or immediate family member seeking to contract with the County shall seek a conflict of interest opinion from the County Attorney prior to submittal of a Proposal. The affected employee shall disclose the employee's assigned function within the County and interest or the interest of his or her immediate family in the proposed contract and the nature of the intended contract.

## **INCURRED EXPENSES**

A solicitation does not commit the County to make an award nor will the County be responsible for any cost or expense which may be incurred by any Vendor in preparing and submitting a Proposal, or any cost or expense incurred by any Vendor prior to the execution of a purchase order or contract.

#### **AWARD**

- A. The Contract resulting from a solicitation may be awarded to the responsible Vendor which submits a Proposal determined to provide the best value to the County with price, technical, and other applicable factors considered. The County reserves the right to reject any and all Proposals, to waive irregularities or technicalities, and to re-advertise for all or any part of this solicitation as deemed in its best interest. The County will be the sole judge of its best interest.
- B. When there are multiple line items in a solicitation, the County reserves the right to award on an individual item basis, any combination of items, total low bid, or in whichever manner deemed in the best interest of the County. This provision specifically supersedes any method of award criteria stated in the solicitation when such action is necessary to protect the best interests of the County.
- C. The County reserves the right to reject any and all Proposals if it is determined that prices are excessive or determined to be unreasonable, or it is otherwise determined to be in the County's best interest to do so.
- D. The County reserves the right to reject offers containing terms or conditions contradictory to the County's.
- E. Award of a solicitation will be made to firms satisfying all necessary legal requirements to do business with the County. The County may conduct a pre-award inspection of the Vendor's site or hold a pre-award qualification hearing to determine if the Vendor can perform the requirements of a solicitation.
- F. The Vendor's performance as a Contractor or subcontractor on previous County contracts will be considered in evaluating the responsibility of the Vendor.
- G. Any tie situations will be resolved in consonance with current written County procedure.
- H. The County has imposed a reciprocal match local vendor preference practice to ensure an equal procurement environment for all potential vendors unless prohibited by the funding source. More information is available on <u>Section 2-222 Local Vendor Preference</u>.
- I. Award of the contract resulting from this solicitation may be predicated on compliance with and submittal of all required documents as stipulated in the solicitation.
- J. A Vendor wishing to protest any award decision resulting from a solicitation may do so per the <u>Lake County Protest Procedures</u>.

# **GRANT FUNDING**

In the event any part of a Contract is to be funded by federal, state, or other local agency monies, the Vendor hereby agrees to comply with all requirements of the funding entity applicable to the use of the monies, including full application of requirements involving the use of minority firms, women's business enterprises, and labor surplus area firms. Contractors are advised that payments under the Contract may

be withheld pending completion and submission of all required forms and documents required of the Contractor pursuant to the grant funding requirements.

# STATE REGISTRATION REQUIREMENTS

Any entity conducting business in Florida shall either be registered or have applied for registration with the Florida Department of State in accordance with Florida law, unless exempt from registration. A copy of the registration may be required prior to award of a Contract. Additional information is available by visiting the Florida Department of State home page.

## PRIME CONTRACTOR

The Vendor awarded a Contract shall act as the Prime Contractor and will assume full responsibility for the successful performance under the Contract. The Awarded Vendor (Contractor) will be considered the sole point of contact regarding meeting all requirements of the Contract. All subcontractors may be subject to advance review by the County regarding competency and security concerns. No change in subcontractors may be made without the consent of the County after the award of the Contract. Contractor will be responsible for all insurance, permits, licenses, and related matters for any and all subcontractors. County may require the Contractor to provide any insurance certificates required by the work to be performed even if the subcontractor is self-insured.

## **SUBCONTRACTING**

Unless otherwise stipulated in a solicitation, the Contractor shall not subcontract any portion of the work without the prior written consent of the County. Subcontracting without the prior consent of the County may result in termination of the Contract for default.

## DISADVANTAGED BUSINESSES

The County has adopted policies which assure and encourage the full participation of Disadvantaged Business Enterprises (DBE) in the provision of goods and services. The County encourages joint ventures between majority-owned firms and qualified disadvantaged/minority/women-owned firms.

#### GENERAL CONTRACT CONDITIONS

The Contract will be binding upon and will inure to the benefit of each of the parties and respective successors and permitted assigns. The Contract may not be amended, released, discharged, rescinded or abandoned, except by a written instrument duly executed by the parties. The failure of any party at any time to enforce any of the provisions of the Contract will in no way constitute or be construed as a waiver of such provision or of any other provision of the Contract, nor in any way affect the validity of, or the right to enforce, each and every provision of the Contract. Any dispute arising during Contract performance that is not readily rectified by coordination between the Contractor and the County user department will be referred to Procurement Services.

# **GOVERNING LAW**

The interpretation, effect, and validity of any contract will be governed by the laws and regulations of the State of Florida, and Lake County, Florida. Venue of any court action will be solely in Lake County, Florida. The Contractor hereby waives its right to a jury trial.

# COMPLIANCE OF LAWS, REGULATIONS, AND LICENSES

The Contractor shall comply with all federal, state, and local laws and regulations applicable to provision of the goods or services specified in a solicitation. During the term of a Contract, the Contractor assures that it is in compliance with Title VII of the 1964 Civil Rights Act, as amended, and the Florida Civil Rights Act of 1992, in that the Contractor does not on the grounds of race, color, national origin, religion, sex, age, disability or marital status, discriminate in any form or manner against its employees or

TOC Page 4 of 14

# LAKE COUNTY, FLORIDA – GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

applicants for employment. The Contractor understands that any Contract is conditioned upon the veracity of this statement.

## **CONTRACT EXTENSION**

The County has the unilateral option to extend a Contract for up to ninety (90) calendar days beyond the current Contract period. In such event, the County will notify the Contractor in writing of such extensions. The Contract may be extended beyond the initial ninety (90) day extension upon mutual agreement between the County and the Contractor. Exercise of the above options requires the prior approval of the Procurement Services Director.

## MODIFICATION OF CONTRACT

Any Contract resulting from a solicitation may be modified by mutual consent of duly authorized parties, in writing through the issuance of a modification to the Contract or purchase order as appropriate. This presumes the modification itself complies with all applicable County procedures.

## **ASSIGNMENT**

The Contractor shall not assign or transfer any Contract resulting from a solicitation, including any rights, title or interest in the Contract, or its power to execute such Contract to any entity without the prior written consent of the County. This provision includes any acquisition or hostile takeover of the Contractor. Failure to comply may result in termination of the Contract for default.

#### NON-EXCLUSIVITY

It is the intent of the County to enter into an agreement that will satisfy its needs as described within a solicitation. However, the County reserves the right to perform, or cause to be performed, all or any of the work and services described in a solicitation in the manner deemed to represent its best interests. In no case will the County be liable for billings in excess of the quantity of goods or services provided under the Contract.

#### **OTHER AGENCIES**

Other governmental agencies may make purchases in accordance with the Contract with Contractor consent. Purchases are governed by the Contract's terms and conditions except for the change in agency name. Each agency will be responsible and liable for its own purchases for materials or services received.

## **CONTINUATION OF WORK**

Any work that commences prior to, and will extend, beyond the expiration date of any Contract period must, unless terminated by mutual written agreement between the County and the Contractor, continue until completion without change to the then current prices, terms and conditions.

#### WARRANTY

All warranties express and implied, must be made available to the County for goods and services covered by a solicitation. All goods furnished must be fully guaranteed by the Contractor against factory defects and workmanship. They will be covered by the most favorable commercial warranty given for comparable quantities of products or services and the rights and remedies provided in the Contract will be in addition to the warranty and do not limit any right afforded to the County by any other provision of a solicitation. Contractor shall correct any and all apparent and latent defects that may occur within the manufacturer's standard warranty period at no expense to the County. The special conditions of a solicitation may supersede the manufacturer's standard warranty.

# DEFICIENCIES IN WORK TO BE CORRECTED BY THE CONTRACTOR

Contractor shall promptly correct all apparent and latent deficiencies or defects in work, or any work that fails to conform to the Contract documents regardless of project completion status. All corrections

must be made within seven (7) calendar days after such rejected defects, deficiencies, or non-conformances are verbally reported to the Contractor by the County's project administrator. Contractor must bear all costs of correcting such rejected work. If the Contractor fails to correct the work within the period specified, the County may, at its discretion, notify the Contractor, in writing, that the Contractor is subject to contractual default provisions if the corrections are not completed to the satisfaction of the County within seven (7) calendar days of receipt of the notice. If the Contractor fails to correct the work within the period specified in the notice, the County may place the Contractor in default, obtain the services of another Contractor to correct the deficiencies, and charge the incumbent Contractor for these costs, either through a deduction from the final payment owed to the Contractor or through invoicing. If the Contractor fails to honor this invoice or credit memo, the County may terminate the contract for default.

#### **COUNTY IS TAX-EXEMPT**

When purchasing on a direct basis, the County is generally exempt from Federal Excise Taxes and all State of Florida sales and use taxes (85-8013874700C-1). Visit <u>Lake County Tax Exemption Certificate page</u> to print a copy of the certificate. Except for items specifically identified by the Contractor and accepted by the County for direct County purchase under the Sales Tax Recovery Program, Contractors doing business with the County are not exempt from paying sales tax to their suppliers for materials to fulfill contractual obligations with the County, nor will any Contractor be authorized to use any of the County's Tax Exemptions in securing such materials.

## SHIPPING TERMS, F.O.B. DESTINATION

The F.O.B. point for any product ordered will be F.O.B.: DESTINATION – Inside Delivery, FREIGHT ALLOWED. The County will not consider any Proposal showing a F.O.B. point other than F.O.B.: Destination – Inside Delivery.

#### ACCEPTANCE OF GOODS OR SERVICES

The products delivered as a result of a solicitation will remain the property of the Contractor, and services rendered under the Contract will not be deemed complete, until a physical inspection and actual usage of the products or services is accepted by the County and is in compliance with the terms in the contract.

Any goods or services purchased as a result of a solicitation or Contract may be tested/inspected for compliance with specifications. In the event that any aspect of the goods or services provided is found to be defective or does not conform to the specifications, the County reserves the right to terminate the Contract or initiate corrective action on the part of the Contractor, to include return of any non-compliant goods to the Contractor at the Contractor's expense, requiring the Contractor to either provide a direct replacement for the item, or a full credit for the returned item. The Contractor shall not assess any additional charges for any conforming action taken by the County under this clause. The County will not be responsible to pay for any product or service that does not conform to the Contract specifications.

In addition, any defective product or service or any product or service not delivered or performed by the date specified in a purchase order or Contract, may be procured by the County on the open market, and any increase in cost may be charged against the Contractor. Any cost incurred by the County in any reprocurement plus any increased product or service cost will be withheld from any monies owed to the Contractor by the County for any Contract or financial obligation.

# **ESTIMATED QUANTITIES**

Estimated quantities or dollars are for the Vendor's guidance only and may be used in the award evaluation process. No guarantee is expressed or implied as to quantities or dollar value that will be used during the Contract period. The County is not obligated to place any order for a given amount subsequent

# LAKE COUNTY, FLORIDA - GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

to the award of a solicitation. In no event will the County be liable for payments in excess of the amount due for quantities of goods or services actually ordered.

## **PURCHASE OF OTHER ITEMS**

While the County has listed all major items within a solicitation, there may be ancillary or similar items purchased by the County during the term of a Contract. The Contractor will provide a price quote for the ancillary items. The County may request price quotes from all Contractors under Contract if there are multiple Contracts. The County reserves the right to award these ancillary items to the primary Contractor, another Contract Contractor based on the lowest price quoted, or to acquire the items through a separate solicitation.

Although a Contract may identify specific locations to be serviced, it is hereby agreed and understood that any County department or facility may be added or deleted to the Contract at the option of the County. The location change will be addressed by formal Contract modification. The County may obtain price quotes for the additional facilities from other Vendors if fair and reasonable pricing is not obtained from the Contractor, or for other reasons at the County's discretion. It is hereby agreed and understood that the County may delete service locations when such service is no longer required, upon fourteen (14) calendar days' written notice to the Contractor.

#### **SAFETY**

The Contractor will be responsible for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the work and for complying with all requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Administration Act (OSHA). The Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss to persons or property.

The Contractor shall provide all standard equipment, work operations, safety equipment, personal protective equipment, and lighting required or mandated by State, Federal, OSHA, or Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA) regulations.

The Contractor shall designate a competent person of its organization whose duty will be the prevention of accidents at the site. This person must be literate and able to communicate fully in the English language because of the necessity to read job instructions and signs, as well as the need for conversing with County personnel. This person must be the Contractor's superintendent unless otherwise designated in writing by the Contractor to the Contract Manager.

# MATERIAL SAFETY DATA SHEET (MSDS)

The Contractor is responsible to ensure the County has received the latest version of any MSDS required by 29 C.F.R. Section 1910.1200 with the first shipment of any hazardous material. The Contractor shall promptly provide a new MSDS to the County with the new information relevant to the specific material at any time the content of an MSDS is revised.

#### TOBACCO PRODUCTS

Tobacco use, including both smoke and smokeless tobacco, is prohibited on County owned property.

## **CLEAN-UP**

If applicable, all unusable materials and debris must be removed from the premises at the end of each workday and disposed of in an appropriate manner. The Contractor shall thoroughly clean up all areas where work has been involved as mutually agreed with the associated user department's project manager upon final completion.

# PROTECTION OF PROPERTY

All existing structures, utilities, services, roads, trees, shrubbery, and property in which the County has an interest must always be protected against damage or interrupted services by the Contractor during the term of a Contract. The Contractor will be held responsible for repairing or replacing property to the satisfaction of the County which is damaged by reason of the Contractor's operation on the property. In the event the Contractor fails to comply with these requirements, the County reserves the right to secure the required services and charge the costs of such services back to the Contractor.

# CERTIFICATE OF COMPETENCY/LICENSURE, PERMITS, AND FEES

Any Vendor that submits an offer in response to a County solicitation shall, at the time of such offer if required, hold a valid Certificate of Competency or appropriate current license issued by the State or County Examining Board qualifying the Vendor to perform the work proposed. If work for other trades is required in conjunction with a solicitation, and such work will be performed by subcontractors hired by the Vendor, an applicable Certificate of Competency/license issued to the subcontractors must be submitted with the Vendor's offer. The County may at its option and in its best interest, allow the Vendor to supply the subcontractors certificate/license to the County during the offer evaluation period. The Contractor is responsible to ensure that all required licenses, permits, and fees (to include any inspection fees) required for a project are obtained and paid for, and shall comply with all laws, ordinances, regulations, and building or other code requirements applicable to the work contemplated in a solicitation. Damages, penalties, or fines imposed on the County or the Contractor for failure to obtain required licenses, permits, inspection or other fees, or inspections will be borne by the Contractor.

## TRUTH IN NEGOTIATION CERTIFICATE

Any organization awarded a Contract must execute a truth-in-negotiation certificate stating that the wage rates and other factual unit costs are accurate, complete, and current, at the time of contracting for each Contract that exceeds \$195,000.00. Any Contract requiring this certificate will contain a provision that the original Contract price and any additions will be adjusted to exclude any significant sums by which the County determines the Contract price was increased due to inaccurate, incomplete, or non-current wage rates and other factual unit costs. All such Contract adjustments will be made within one (1) year following the end of the Contract.

# COMPETENCY OF VENDORS AND ASSOCIATED SUBCONTRACTORS

Proposals will be considered from firms which are regularly engaged in the business of providing or distributing the goods or services described in the solicitation, and who can produce evidence of a consistent satisfactory record of performance. The County may consider any evidence available to it of the financial, technical, and other qualifications and abilities of any Vendor responding under a solicitation, including past performance with the County. Vendors must have sufficient financial support and organization to ensure satisfactory delivery under the stated solicitation terms and conditions of any Contract awarded. In the event the Vendor intends to subcontract any part of its work or will obtain the goods specifically offered under the Contract from another source of supply, the Vendor may be required to verify the competency of its subcontractor or supplier. The County reserves the right, before awarding the Contract, to require a Vendor to submit such evidence of its or its subcontractor's qualifications.

# RESPONSIBILITY AS EMPLOYER

The employees of the Contractor will always be considered its employees, and not an employees or agents of the County. The Contractor shall provide employees capable of performing the work as required. The County may require the Contractor to remove any employee it deems unacceptable. All employees of the Contractor may be required to wear appropriate identification.

# LAKE COUNTY, FLORIDA - GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

#### MINIMUM WAGES

Under the Contract, the wage rate paid to all laborers, mechanics and apprentices employed by the Contractor for the work under the Contract, must not be less than the prevailing wage rates for similar classifications of work as established by the Federal Government and enforced by the U.S. Department of Labor, Wages and Hours Division, and Florida's Minimum Wage requirements in Article X, Section 24 (f) of the Florida Constitution and enforced by the Florida Legislature by statute or the State Agency for Workforce Innovation by rule, whichever is higher.

## PRICE REDETERMINATIONS

Contractor may petition for a price redetermination with documented increases in the cost of wages, fuel, or materials within 30 calendar days of the anniversary date of the Contract. Price redeterminations will be based upon changes documented by the applicable Employment Cost Index (ECI) or Producer Price Index (PPI) as published on the <u>Bureau of Labor Statistics site here</u>. Contractor may petition for price redetermination for Contractor's minimum wage employees should the minimum wage increase during the Contract. Upon verification, the County may grant an increase matching the minimum wage increase.

#### INDEMNIFICATION

To the extent permitted by law, the Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless the County and its officers, employees, agents and instrumentalities from any and all liability, losses or damages, including attorneys' fees and costs of defense, which the County or its officers, employees, agents or instrumentalities may incur as a result of claims, demands, suits, causes of actions or proceedings of any kind or nature arising out of, relating to or resulting from the performance of the Contract by the Contractor or its employees, agents, servants, partners, principals or subcontractors. The Contractor shall pay all claims and losses in connection with those claims and losses, and shall investigate and defend all claims, suits or actions of any kind or nature in the name of the County, where applicable, including appellate proceedings, and shall pay all costs, judgments, and attorneys' fees which may be incurred. The Contractor expressly understands and agrees that any insurance protection required by the Contract or otherwise provided by the Contractor will in no way limit the responsibility to indemnify, keep and hold harmless and defend the County or its officers, employees, agents and instrumentalities as provided in a solicitation or any Contract arising from a solicitation.

## TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE

The County, at its sole discretion, reserves the right to terminate the Contract upon thirty (30) days' written notice. Upon receipt of such notice, the Contractor shall not incur any additional costs under the Contract. The County will be liable only for reasonable costs incurred by the Contractor prior to notice of termination. The County will be the sole judge of "reasonable costs."

# TERMINATION DUE TO UNAVAILABILITY OF CONTINUING FUNDING

When funds are not appropriated or otherwise made available to support continuation of performance in a current or subsequent fiscal year, the Contract will be cancelled, and the Contractor will be reimbursed for the reasonable value of any non-recurring costs incurred amortized in the price of the supplies or services/tasks delivered under the contract.

#### TERMINATION FOR DEFAULT

The County reserves the right to terminate any Contract arising from a solicitation, in part or in whole, or affect other appropriate remedy in the event the Contractor fails to perform in accordance with the terms and conditions stated in the Contract. The County further reserves the right to suspend or debar the Contractor in accordance with the County's ordinances, resolutions and administrative orders. The Contractor will be notified by letter of the County's intent to terminate and the Contractor will be given

ten (10) calendar days to cure the breach. In the event of termination for default, the County may procure the required goods and services from any source and use any method deemed in its best interest. All reprocurement costs will be borne by the Contractor.

# FRAUD AND MISREPRESENTATION

Any individual, corporation or other entity that attempts to meet its contractual obligations through fraud, misrepresentation or other material misstatement, may be debarred for up to five (5) years. The County as a further sanction may terminate or cancel any other Contracts with such individual, corporation or entity with such Contractor held responsible for all direct or indirect costs associated with termination or cancellation, including attorneys' fees.

## **RIGHT TO AUDIT**

The County reserves the right to require the Contractor to submit to an audit, by any auditor of the County's choosing. The Contractor shall provide access to all of its records, which relate directly or indirectly to the contract at its place of business during regular business hours. The Contractor shall retain all records pertaining to the contract and upon request make them available to the County for three (3) complete calendar years following expiration of the contract. The Contractor agrees to provide such assistance as may be necessary to facilitate the review or audit by the County to ensure compliance with applicable accounting and financial standards.

If the Contractor provides technology services, the Contractor must provide Statement of Standards for Attestations Engagements (SSAE) 16 or 18 and System and Service Organization Control (SOC) reports upon request by the County. The SOC reports must be full Type II reports that include the Contractor's description of control processes, and the independent auditor's evaluation of the design and operating effectiveness of controls. The cost of the reports will be paid by the Contractor.

If an audit inspection or examination pursuant to this section discloses overpricing or overcharges of any nature by the Contractor to the County in excess of one percent (1%) of the total contract billings, in addition to making adjustments for the overcharges, the reasonable actual cost of the County's audit must be reimbursed to the County by the Contractor. Any adjustments or payments which must be made as a result of any such audit or inspection of the Contractor's invoices or records must be made within a reasonable amount of time, but in no event may the time exceed ninety (90) calendar days, from presentation of the County's audit findings to the Contractor.

This provision is hereby considered to be included within, and applicable to, any subcontractor agreement entered into by the Contractor in performance of any work under the contract.

#### PROPRIETARY/CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION

Vendors are hereby notified that all information submitted as part of a Proposal will be available for public inspection in compliance with Chapter 119 of the Florida Statutes (the "Public Record Act"). The Vendor should not submit any information in response to a solicitation which the Vendor considers proprietary or confidential. The submission of any information to the County in connection with a solicitation will be deemed a waiver from release of the submitted information unless such information is exempt or confidential under the Public Records Act.

## PUBLIC RECORDS LAW

Pursuant to section 119.0701(2)(a), Florida Statutes, the County is required to provide Contractor with this statement and establish the following requirements as contractual obligations pursuant to the contract:

IF THE CONTRACTOR HAS QUESTIONS REGARDING THE APPLICATION OF CHAPTER 119, FLORIDA STATUTES, TO THE CONTRACTOR'S DUTY

TOC Page 10 of 14

TO PROVIDE PUBLIC RECORDS RELATING TO THIS SOLICITATION, CONTACT THE CUSTODIAN OF PUBLIC RECORDS AT 352-343-9839, PURCHASING@LAKECOUNTYFL.GOV, BY MAIL, OFFICE OF PROCUREMENT SERVICES, ATTN: RON FALANGA, P.O. BOX 7800 TAVARES, FL 32778.

By entering into the Contract, Contractor acknowledges and agrees that any records maintained, generated, received, or kept in connection with, or related to the performance of services provided under, the Contract are public records subject to the public records disclosure requirements of section 119.07(1), Florida Statutes, and Article I, section 24 of the Florida Constitution. Pursuant to section 119.0701, Florida Statutes, any Contractor entering into a contract for services with the County is required to:

- A. Keep and maintain public records required by the County to perform the services and work provided pursuant to the Contract.
- B. Upon request from the County's custodian of public records, provide the County with a copy of the requested records or allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time at a cost that does not exceed the cost provided in Chapter 119, Florida Statutes, or as otherwise provided by law.
- C. Ensure that public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements are not disclosed except as authorized by law for the duration of the Contract term and following completion or termination of the Contract if the Contractor does not transfer the records to the County.
- D. Upon completion or termination of the Contract, transfer, at no cost, to the County all public records in the possession of the Contractor or keep and maintain public records required by the County to perform the service. If the Contractor transfers all public records to the County upon completion or termination of the Contract, the Contractor shall destroy any duplicate public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements. If the Contractor keeps and maintains public records upon completion or termination of the Contract, the Contractor shall meet all applicable requirements for retaining public records. All records stored electronically must be provided to the County, upon request from the County's custodian of public records, in a format that is compatible with the information technology systems of the County.

Requests to inspect or copy public records relating to the County's Contract for services must be made directly to the County. If Contractor receives any such request, Contractor shall instruct the requestor to contact the County. If the County does not possess the records requested, the County shall immediately notify the Contractor of such request, and the Contractor must provide the records to the County or otherwise allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time.

Contractor acknowledges that failure to provide the public records to the County within a reasonable time may be subject to penalties under section 119.10, Florida Statutes. Contractor further agrees not to release any records that are statutorily confidential or otherwise exempt from disclosure without first receiving prior written authorization from the County. Contractor shall indemnify, defend, and hold the County harmless for and against any and all claims, damage awards, and causes of action arising from the Contractor's failure to comply with the public records disclosure requirements of section 119.07(1), Florida Statutes, or by Contractor's failure to maintain public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from the public records disclosure requirements, including, but not limited to, any third party claims or awards for attorney's fees and costs arising therefrom. Contractor authorizes County to seek

declaratory, injunctive, or other appropriate relief against Contractor from a Circuit Court in Lake County on an expedited basis to enforce the requirements of this section.

## **COPYRIGHTS**

Any copyright derived from a Contract will belong to the author. The author and the Contractor shall expressly assign to the County nonexclusive, royalty free rights to use any and all information provided by the Contractor in any deliverable or report for the County's use which may include publishing in County documents and distribution as the County deems to be in its best interests. If anything included in any deliverable limits the rights of the County to use the information, the deliverable will be considered defective and not acceptable and the Contractor will not be eligible for any compensation.

The County owns and retains all proprietary rights in its logos, trademarks, trade names, and copyrighted images (Intellectual Property). As such, nothing in any solicitation permits or shall be construed as authorizing Vendor or Contractor to use or display County's Intellectual Property. The County has the right to redact the County Logo displayed on any submission.

## **SOVEREIGN IMMUNITY**

County expressly retains all rights, benefits and immunities of sovereign immunity in accordance with Section 768.28, Florida Statutes. Nothing will be deemed as a waiver of immunity or the limitations of liability of County beyond any statutory limited waiver of immunity or limits of liability. Nothing will inure to the benefit of any third party for the purpose of allowing any claim against County, which would otherwise be barred under the law.

#### COMPLIANCE WITH FEDERAL STANDARDS

All items to be purchased under a Contract must be in accordance with all governmental standards to include, but not be limited to, those issued by the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA), the National Institute of Occupational Safety Hazards (NIOSH), and the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA).

#### **E-VERIFY**

Upon award of a Contract, the Contractor shall utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify system in accordance with the terms governing use of the system to confirm the employment eligibility of all new persons hired by the Contractor during the term of the Contract.

The Contractor shall include in all contracts with subcontractors performing work pursuant to any Contract, an express requirement that subcontractors utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify system in accordance with the terms governing use of the system to confirm the employment eligibility of all new employees hired by subcontractors during the term of the subcontract.

# HEALTH INSURANCE PORTABILITY AND ACCOUNTABILITY ACT (HIPPA)

The Contractor may be required to execute a Business Associate Agreement, pursuant to the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (P.L. 104-191) (codified at 42 U.S.C. Section 1320d, et. seq.), and regulations contained in 45 C.F.R. Parts 160 and 164.

If the Contractor obtains any information governed by 42 U.S.C. Section 290dd-2 and the regulations implemented by the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration at 42 C.F.R. Part 2 (collectively referred to as the "SAMHSA regulations"), whether from the County or another source, while providing services to the County under the contract, the Contractor shall only use or disclose that information pursuant to the SAMHSA regulations.

The Contractor will also comply with any and all laws under the State of Florida governing the confidentiality of health information, including but not limited to records or other documents containing medical, mental health, or substance abuse information.

#### FORCE MAJEURE

The parties will exercise every reasonable effort to meet respective obligations under the Contract but will not be liable for delayed performance or nonperformance resulting from a force majeure. A party that becomes aware of a force majeure that will significantly delay performance will notify the other party promptly, within 15 calendar days, after if discovers the force majeure. If a force majeure occurs, the parties may execute a contract modification or change order to extend the performance schedule or make accommodations that are reasonable under the circumstances.

#### NO CLAIM FOR DAMAGES

No claim for damages or any claim other than for an extension of time may be made or asserted against the County because of any delays. No interruption, interference, inefficiency, suspension, or delay in the commencement or progress of the work will relieve the Contractor of duty to perform or give rise to any right to damages or additional compensation from the County. The Contractor's sole remedy will be the right to seek an extension to the Contract time. However, this provision will not preclude recovery of damages by the Contractor for hindrances or delays due solely to fraud, bad faith, or active interference on the part of the County.

## CERTIFICATION REGARDING SCRUTINIZED COMPANIES

The Contractor hereby certifies that, pursuant to Section 287.135, Florida Statutes, it is not listed on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel and is not participating in a boycott of Israel. The Contractor understands that pursuant to Section 287.135, Florida Statutes, the submission of a false certification may subject it to civil penalties, attorneys' fees, and costs. The Contractor further understands that any contract with the County for goods or services may be terminated at the option of the County if the Contractor is found to have submitted a false certification or has been listed on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel list or is participating in a boycott of Israel.

For purchases of \$1 million or more:

By submitting a response to any solicitation, the Contractor hereby certifies that, pursuant to Section 287.135, Florida Statutes, it is not listed on the Scrutinized Companies with activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List, or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List, is not listed on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel and is not participating in a boycott of Israel, and is not engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria. The Contractor understands that pursuant to Section 287.135, Florida Statutes, the submission of a false certification may subject it to civil penalties, attorneys' fees, and costs. The Contractor further understands that any contract with the County for goods or services of \$1 million or more may be terminated at the option of the County if the Contractor is found to have submitted a false certification or has been listed on the Scrutinized Companies with activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List, is listed on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel list or is participating in a boycott of Israel, or is engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria.

## ANTI-TRAFFICKING RELATED ACTIVITIES

The U.S. Government has adopted a policy prohibiting trafficking in persons including the trafficking-related activities listed below. These prohibitions specifically apply to come federally funded contracts and prohibit contractors, contractor employees, and their agents from:

A. Engaging in severe forms of trafficking in persons during the period of performance of the contract;

- B. Procuring commercial sex acts during the period of performance of the contract;
- C. Using forced labor in the performance of the contract;
- D. Destroying, concealing, confiscating, or otherwise denying access by an employee to the employee's identity or immigration documents, such as passports or drivers' licenses, regardless of issuing authority;
- E. Using misleading or fraudulent practices during the recruitment of employees;
- F. Charging employees or potential employees recruitment fees;
- G. Failing to provide return transportation or paying for the cost of return transportation upon the end of employment for certain employees;
- H. Providing or arrange housing that fails to meet the host country housing and safety standards; or
- I. Failing to provide an employment contract, recruitment agreement, or other required work documents in writing, as required by law or contract.

#### **NOTICES**

All notices given by one party to the other party under a contract must be delivered to the receiving party's address set forth on the Contract either by hand, qualified courier, or e-mail and will be deemed received the day after it is transmitted. For County, it must be addressed to the Office of Procurement Services, Post Office Box 7800, 315 West Main Street, Suite 441, Tavares, Florida, 32778 or emailed to purchasing@lakecountyfl.gov.

[The remainder of this page intentionally left blank]

EXHIBIT D – ADDITIONAL TERMS & CONDITIONS	23-433
TABLE OF CONTENTS	
INVOICES	
LICENSES AND PERMITS	2
CONDITIONS	2
RENTAL	3
SUBCONTRACTOR	3
COUNTY RESPONSIBILITIES	3
AGREEMENT DOCUMENTS	3
CONTRACTOR PERSONNEL	4
SAFETY	7
FACILITIES PROVISIONS	9
SERVICE MATERIALS AND STORAGE	10
TIME FOR COMPLETION AND EXTENSIONS	11
CHANGES IN THE SCOPE OF SERVICES	11
SALES TAX RECOVERY PROGRAM	12
CLAIMS AND DISPUTES	13
ACCEPTANCE OF THE WORK AND FINAL PAYMENT	14
FINAL INSPECTION	14
MAINTENANCE OF WORK	14
FINAL ACCEPTANCE	15
WAIVER OF CLAIMS	15
TERMINATION OF CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES	15
RECOVERY RIGHTS SUBSEQUENT TO FINAL PAYMENT	15
WARRANTIES	15
SANITATION	17
SUBMITTALS AND EQUAL PRODUCTS	17
FEES	17
RETURN OF MATERIALS	18
RETAINING OTHER CONTRACTORS	18
ACCURACY	18
BUSINESS HOURS OF OPERATION	
PROTECTION OF PROPERTY	19
RISK OF LOSS/ACCIDENT NOTIFICATION	19

#### **INVOICES**

CONTRACTOR shall submit an original invoice to COUNTY after work has been completed via email (FacilitiesInvoices@LakeCountyFL.gov). Invoice submission shall not exceed ten (10) calendar days beyond the date the work was completed. Under no circumstances shall the invoices be submitted to COUNTY in advance of the delivery and acceptance of the work. All invoices shall be accompanied by the PDF documentation including but not limited to service tickets, suppliers' invoices, purchase orders, time sheets, approved proposals, and any other pertinent backup documentation in COUNTY's discretion. COUNTY will make payment on all undisputed invoices in accordance with the Florida Prompt Payment Act, Part VII, Chapter 218, Florida Statutes.

Work proposals shall be based on either time and material rates, or lump sum rate based as indicated in Exhibit A – Scope of Work. When time and material rates are specified in a contract rather than a lump sum the pricing section shall include the hours of labor, labor rate (based on the bid price), and total cost for the hours worked. CONTRACTOR shall be allowed to charge a minimum of one (1) hour of labor time whether or not the technician is on site for the entire first hour. Time after the first hour shall be calculated into fifteen (15) minutes increments.

The invoice shall be itemized to show the price of the part to CONTRACTOR, the percentage of markup, the total percentage markup cost, and the total of the part.

A. Work \$25,000 and Under: COUNTY will provide a lump sum payment when all work tasks are completed by CONTRACTOR and approved by COUNTY Project Manager. For COUNTY to provide payment, CONTRACTOR will submit a documented invoice that provides the basic information set forth herein.

B. Work Greater than \$25,000: CONTRACTOR may receive periodic payments on a 30-day interval for Work tasks completed during that period by CONTRACTOR and approved by COUNTY Project Manager. Retention of funds will be held in accordance with Florida Prompt Payment Act. In order for COUNTY to provide payment, CONTRACTOR will submit a documented invoice that provides the basic information set forth in this Section.

#### LICENSES AND PERMITS

CONTRACTOR will be solely responsible for obtaining all necessary approvals and permits to complete the Work. When time and material rates are used, CONTRACTOR shall be allowed to invoice for actual permit cost plus 15% markup. CONTRACTOR will remain appropriately licensed throughout the course of the Work. Failure to maintain all required licenses will entitle COUNTY to terminate this Agreement.

# **CONDITIONS**

CONTRACTOR acknowledges that it has sufficient understanding of the nature and conditions of the work, including but not limited to, those bearing upon transportation, disposal, handling and storage of materials, availability of water, electric power, and roads, uncertainties of weather, physical conditions, character of equipment and facilities, quality and quantity of surface and subsurface materials, obstacles, or conditions of the site. Any failure by CONTRACTOR to acquaint itself with any aspect of the work or with any of the applicable conditions will not relieve CONTRACTOR from responsibility for adequately evaluating the difficulty or cost of successfully performing the work required, nor will it be considered a basis for any claim for additional time or compensation.

v1.11.23 Page **2** of **20** 

#### RENTAL

Should CONTRACTOR need to rent equipment to complete the assigned work, prior approval from the Project Manager shall be required. The cost of the rental shall be indicated on the estimate and the invoice. CONTRACTOR shall be allowed to assess a percentage of up to fifteen percent (15%) over the cost of the rental. A copy of the rental invoice to CONTRACTOR shall accompany the invoice being submitted to COUNTY. There will be no allowance for rental if it is reasonably ascertained that the equipment is needed to complete the work as outlined in the scope of work and was not included in the original estimate.

#### **SUBCONTRACTOR**

When time and material rates are specified in a contract rather than a lump sum and CONTRACTOR uses a subcontractor to complete the assigned work, the cost of the subcontractor shall be indicated on the estimate and the invoice. CONTRACTOR shall be allowed to assess a percentage of up to fifteen percent (15%) over the cost of the subcontractor. A copy of the subcontractor invoice to CONTRACTOR shall accompany the invoice submitted to COUNTY. Within five (5) calendar days after award of any subcontract, CONTRACTOR shall deliver to COUNTY a statement setting forth the name and address of the subcontractor, a summary of the work subcontracted and a copy of the subcontract.

#### **COUNTY RESPONSIBILITIES**

A. Project Manager: COUNTY will designate a COUNTY staff member to act as COUNTY Project Manager. It is agreed to by the parties that COUNTY Project Manager will decide all questions, difficulties, or disputes, of whatever nature, which may arise relative to the interpretation of the plans, construction, prosecution, and fulfillment of the Scope of Services, and about the character, quality, amount, and value of any work done, and materials furnished, under or by reason of this Agreement. COUNTY Project Manager may appoint representatives as desired that will be authorized to inspect all work done and all materials furnished.

B. COUNTY will pay in accordance with the provisions set forth in this Agreement. COUNTY retains the right to inspect all work to verify compliance with the agreement documents. Such inspection may extend to all or any part of the work and to the manufacture, preparation, or fabrication of the materials to be used.

#### AGREEMENT DOCUMENTS

A. Definitions: For purposes of this Agreement, the term "agreement documents" includes all bid documents, drawings, the Scope of Services, attachments to this Agreement, and provisions within this Agreement, along with any change orders or amendments to this Agreement. It is the intent of the agreement documents to describe a functionally complete Service which defines the scope of work. Any work, materials, or equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the agreement documents as being required to produce the intended result will be supplied whether or not specifically called for. When words which have a well-known technical or trade meaning are used to describe work, material or equipment, such words will be interpreted in accordance with that meaning. Reference to standard specifications, manuals, or codes of any technical society, organization, or association or to the laws or regulations of any governmental authority having jurisdiction, whether such reference be specified or by implication, will mean the latest standard specification, manual, code, law or regulation in effect at the time the work performed, unless specifically stated otherwise herein.

v1.11.23 Page **3** of **20** 

- B. Agreement Documents: The agreement documents and all referenced standards cited therein are essential parts of the agreement requirements. A requirement occurring in one is binding as though occurring in all. Drawings and specifications are intended to agree and be mutually complete. Any item not contained within the drawings, but contained in the specifications, or viceversa, will be provided or executed as shown in either the drawing or specification at no extra costs to COUNTY. Should anything not included in either the drawing or the specifications be necessary for the proper construction or operation as herein specified, or should any error or disagreement between the specifications and drawings exist or appear to exist, CONTRACTOR will not derive unjust benefit thereby, or use such disagreement counter to the best interests of COUNTY. CONTRACTOR will immediately notify COUNTY Project Manager of any discrepancy and await the Project Manager's direction before proceeding with the work in question.
- C. Completion of the Scope of Services: CONTRACTOR will give the work the attention necessary to assure the scheduled progress and will cooperate with COUNTY and with other contractors on the job site. All work will be done in accordance with the agreement documents. When not specifically identified in the technical specifications, such materials and equipment will be of a suitable type and grade for the purpose. All material, workmanship, and equipment will be subject to the inspection and approval of COUNTY.
- D. Errors and Omissions: CONTRACTOR will not take advantage of any apparent error or omission in the agreement documents. If any error or omission appears in the agreement documents, CONTRACTOR will immediately notify COUNTY in writing of such errors or omissions. In the event CONTRACTOR knows or should have known of any error or omission and failed to provide such notification, CONTRACTOR will be deemed to have waived any claim for increased time or compensation CONTRACTOR may have had and CONTRACTOR will be responsible for the results and the costs of rectifying any such error or omission.

#### CONTRACTOR PERSONNEL

- A. Personnel: CONTRACTOR will assure that all personnel are competent, careful, and reliable. All personnel must have sufficient skill and experience to perform their assigned task properly and satisfactorily, to operate any equipment involved, and will make do and proper effort to execute the work in the manner prescribed in the agreement documents. When COUNTY determines that any person is incompetent, unfaithful, intemperate, disorderly, or insubordinate, such person will be immediately discharged and will not again be employed without the written consent of COUNTY. Should CONTRACTOR fail to remove such person or persons, COUNTY may withhold all payments which are or may become due or may suspend the work with approval of COUNTY until such orders are complied with. No alcoholic beverages or drugs are permitted on any COUNTY properties. Evidence of alcoholic beverages or drug use by an individual will result in immediate termination from the job site.
- B. E-Verify: CONTRACTOR will utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify system to verify the employment eligibility of all new employees hired by CONTRACTOR during the term of this agreement; and will expressly require any contractor and subcontractors performing work or providing services pursuant to this agreement to likewise utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify system to verify the employment eligibility of all new employees hired by the subcontractor during the agreement term.
- C. Employment: CONTRACTOR acknowledges and agrees that, in accordance with Section 255.099, Florida Statutes, if assigned to CONTRACTOR is being supported in whole or in part by State funding CONTRACTOR will give preference to the employment of state residents in the performance of the work if state residents have substantially equal qualifications to those of non-

v1.11.23 Page **4** of **20** 

residents. If CONTRACTOR is required to employ state residents, CONTRACTOR will contact the Department of Economic Opportunity to post the employment needs in the State's job bank system. However, in work involving the expenditure of federal aid funds, this section may not be enforced in such a manner that would conflict with or be contrary to federal law prescribing a labor preference to honorably discharged soldiers, sailors, or marines, or prohibiting as unlawful any other preference or discrimination among the citizens of the United States.

- D. Superintendent: CONTRACTOR will have at the site as its agent a competent superintendent capable and thoroughly experienced in the type of work being performed, who will receive instructions from COUNTY. The superintendent will supervise all trades, direct all Service activities, establish, and maintain installation schedules, and provide COUNTY Project Manager with progress reports as requested. The superintendent will have full authority to execute the orders or directions of COUNTY, and if applicable to supply promptly any materials, tools, equipment, labor, and incidentals which may be required. Such superintendent will be furnished regardless of the amount of work sublet. CONTRACTOR'S superintendent will speak, write, and understand English and will be on the job site during all working hours.
- E. Dress Code: CONTRACTOR will maintain a dress code for its employees with a minimum of shirts, pants, and work shoes/boots, in decent condition, always while the work is being performed. In the event COUNTY determines ID badges are necessary, COUNTY will provide CONTRACTOR with ID badges and CONTRACTOR agrees to enforce that its employees, whether employed by CONTRACTOR or a subcontractor, wear such ID badge while working on site.
- F. Employee Documentation: If required by COUNTY for a Service, CONTRACTOR will provide COUNTY Project Manager with all requested documentation for all personnel, subcontractors, and representatives of CONTRACTOR that will be utilized. Documentation will be provided within five working days of request and will be submitted electronically in PDF format. This information will also be provided when new personnel, subcontractors, and representatives of CONTRACTOR are hired at any time during the agreement period. The information supplied will be used to run background checks and to provide identification badging, proximity cards, and keys. All required documentation will be supplied in one PDF attachment that will be titled with the Company's name, the person's name, and the person's birthdate.

Example: ACME Plumbing - John H. Smith - 10/10/96. The documentation will include Full name, Address, Email address, Telephone number, copy of driver's license/state of Florida identification card/valid passport/valid work visa, current color photo (head shot) taken with a plain background, building name(s) and address(s) of the facilities where the individual will be working, and any additional information that may be requested by the Lake COUNTY Sheriff's Office.

- G. Criminal Justice Information Services (CJIS): When advised by COUNTY Project Manager, CONTRACTOR'S personnel, subcontractors, and representatives will be required to complete an online training class that includes testing in order to have access to some secure areas of COUNTY facilities. Finger printing may also be required and will be performed by the Lake COUNTY Sheriff's Office at no expense to CONTRACTOR.
- H. Background Check: Background checks may be performed by the Lake COUNTY Sheriff's Office for projects or services being done at the Lake COUNTY Courthouse at no expense to CONTRACTOR. On sites other than the Lake COUNTY Courthouse, all personnel, subcontractors, and representatives of CONTRACTOR will be required to submit to the Florida Department of Law Enforcement (1-850-410-8109) for a "Certified Background Check." CONTRACTOR will be responsible for all costs associated with the "Certified Background v1.11.23

Check." A copy of the "Certified Background Check" will be supplied to COUNTY Project Manager prior to any work starting. COUNTY Project Manager will notify CONTRACTOR electronically of approved and denied background checks. Reasons for denials will not be provided.

- I. Identification Badging / Proximity Cards / Keys: CONTRACTOR'S personnel, subcontractors, and representatives that are approved to work in restricted areas will receive an identification badge which may also act as a proximity card. All approved personnel, subcontractors, and representatives of CONTRACTOR will be issued identification badge(s) and will be required to wear them at all times while on COUNTY property. Personnel, subcontractors, and representatives of CONTRACTOR will not be allowed to work on COUNTY property prior to being given approval by the Office of Facilities Management and the assignment of a CONTRACTOR identification badge. For facilities that do not have proximity card readers, keys may be issued to or approved personnel, subcontractors, and representatives of CONTRACTOR. The Office of Facilities Management will notify CONTRACTOR that identification badges, proximity cards, or keys are ready for pickup, and will have CONTRACTOR complete a release form(s) and then distribute them to CONTRACTOR for disbursement to their personnel, subcontractors, and representatives.
- J. Lost/Stolen/Damaged Identification Badges / Proximity Cards / Keys: Should an identification badge, proximity card or key is lost, stolen, or damaged, CONTRACTOR will immediately notify COUNTY Project Manager. Personnel, subcontractors, and representatives of CONTRACTOR will be temporarily substituted by CONTRACTOR until a new identification badge/proximity card is provided. CONTRACTOR will be assessed a \$25.00 fee for each lost, stolen, or damaged card or key. All fees due will be deducted from CONTRACTOR'S next invoice.
- K. Reports: CONTRACTOR will provide an initial report within 30 business days of the start date and then an annual report due each anniversary of the initial report date for all employees currently being utilized for Projects or Services for COUNTY. All additions or changes will be highlighted in yellow. Reports will be provided for the duration. The report will be delivered electronically in PDF format to the Lake COUNTY Sheriff's Office Representative, the Facilities Maintenance Division Supervisor, and COUNTY Project Manager. Reports will include the following information for each employee: individual's name, birthdate, and driver's license number; identification badge/proximity card number, all facilities where the employee works, all facilities accessible by proximity card or key, the date the identification badge/proximity card was issued, dates of subsequently issued identification badges/proximity cards due to loss, theft, or damage; and the date that the individual left employment of CONTRACTOR and the date the identification badge/proximity card was returned.
- L. Leave Reporting and Project Completion: CONTRACTOR will immediately contact COUNTY Project Manager upon the dismissal or permanent leave of any personnel, subcontractors, and representatives of CONTRACTOR that are utilized for Service for COUNTY. CONTRACTOR will contact COUNTY Project Manager to arrange to drop off identification badge(s), proximity card(s), and key(s) of a dismissed worker(s) within three business days of dismissal or leave. At completion, CONTRACTOR will, within three business days, arrange to meet with the Facilities Maintenance Division Manager to return all identification badges, proximity cards, and keys.

#### M. Subcontractors:

CONTRACTOR will be responsible to COUNTY for the acts and omissions of CONTRACTOR'S subcontractors and of persons either directly or indirectly employed by them.

v1.11.23 Page **6** of **20** 

All subcontractors, for as long as the subcontractor is working on the job site, will have at least one supervisor/foreman on the job site that will speak and understand English.

CONTRACTOR will cause its subcontractors and suppliers to comply with the schedule and applicable sub-schedules.

CONTRACTOR will include with the final invoice a completed CONTRACTOR'S FINAL PAYMENT AFFIDAVIT, which will be provided by COUNTY to CONTRACTOR. A copy of the Affidavit may be provided by request to COUNTY.

- N. Emergency Contact: Dependent on COUNTY needs, CONTRACTOR will have a responsible person available at, or reasonably nearby, on a 24-hour basis, seven days a week, who may be contacted in emergencies and in cases where immediate action must be taken to handle any problem that might arise. CONTRACTOR will submit to COUNTY Project Manager, the phone numbers and names of personnel designated to be contacted in cases of emergencies. This list will contain the name of their supervisors responsible for work pertaining to this Agreement.
- O. Notification of Emergency: In the event of an emergency affecting the safety or protection of persons, or the work or property at the site or adjacent thereto, CONTRACTOR, without special instruction or authorization from COUNTY, is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. CONTRACTOR will contact COUNTY as soon as possible by telephone and with written notice as soon as feasible thereafter, but no later than 24 hours after the occurrence of the emergency, if CONTRACTOR believes that any significant changes in the work or variations from the agreement documents has occurred. If COUNTY determines that a change in the agreement documents is required of the action taken in response to an emergency, a change order request will be issued to document the consequences of the changes or variations. If CONTRACTOR fails to provide written notice within the 24-hour limitation noted above, CONTRACTOR will be deemed to have waived any right it otherwise may have had to seek an adjustment to the agreed amount or an extension to the agreed time.

#### SAFETY

- A. CONTRACTOR will be responsible for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the work and for complying with all requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) and any other industry, federal, state, or local government standards, including the National Institute of Occupational Safety Hazards (NIOSH), and the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA). CONTRACTOR will take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and will provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to, persons or property. CONTRACTOR will be aware that while working for COUNTY, representatives from agencies such as OSHA are invitees and need not have warrants or permission to enter the work site. Any fines levied by the above-mentioned authorities for failure to comply with these requirements will be borne solely by CONTRACTOR.
- B. CONTRACTOR certifies that all material, equipment, etc. to be used in an individual Service meets all Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) requirements. CONTRACTOR certifies that if any of the material, equipment, etc. is found to be deficient in any OSHA requirement in effect on the date of delivery, all costs necessary to bring the material, equipment, etc. into compliance with the requirements will be borne by CONTRACTOR. All standard equipment, work operations, safety equipment, personal protective equipment, and lighting required or mandated by State, Federal, OSHA, or Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) regulations must be provided and used by CONTRACTOR and its employees.

v1.11.23 Page **7** of **20** 

- C. All safety devices installed by the manufacturer on equipment utilized by CONTRACTOR on the jobsite will be in place and in proper working order at all times. If COUNTY determines that the equipment is deficient in safety devices, CONTRACTOR will be notified immediately. CONTRACTOR will immediately repair or remove the equipment from service until the deficiency is corrected to the satisfaction of COUNTY.
- D. COUNTY may periodically monitor the work site for safety. Should there be safety or health violations, COUNTY will have the authority, but not the duty, to require CONTRACTOR to correct the violation in an expeditious manner. If there is any situation that is deemed unsafe by COUNTY, work will be shut down immediately upon notice and will not resume until the unsafe condition has been remedied.
- E. Should the work site be in a hazardous area, COUNTY will take reasonable actions to furnish CONTRACTOR with information concerning hazards such as the types or the identification of known toxic material, machine hazards, Safety Data Sheets (SDS), or any other information that would assist CONTRACTOR in the planning of a safe work site.
- F. CONTRACTOR retains the ultimate responsibility to ensure all work is performed in a manner consistent with all applicable safety standards and directives.
- G. CONTRACTOR will erect and maintain, as required by existing conditions and agreement performance, safeguards for safety and protection such as barricades, danger signs, a construction fence, and other warnings against hazardous conditions.
- H. CONTRACTOR will be responsible for the removal of all surplus material and debris from the site at the end of each workday. All costs associated with clean-up and debris removal will be included in the lump sum price stated elsewhere herein. CONTRACTOR will leave the site clean and neat. All work must be cleaned up prior to the next day of business. The specified work will not interfere with the regular operating hours of COUNTY.
- I. CONTRACTOR must have sufficient and Service site appropriate cleaning supplies and equipment, including vacuum cleaners, on-site for clean-up. CONTRACTOR will not use COUNTY cleaning supplies or equipment. Upon final completion, CONTRACTOR will thoroughly clean-up all areas where work has been involved as mutually agreed with COUNTY Project Manager. If at any time CONTRACTOR fails to clean up the work area to acceptable levels COUNTY will retain outside cleaning services and the actual costs for this service will be deducted from CONTRACTOR'S final payment with the minimum cost of \$50.00 to offset COUNTY time for securing services to properly clean and inspect the site.
- J. CONTRACTOR will confine all equipment, materials and operations to the site and areas identified in the agreement documents. CONTRACTOR will assume all responsibility for any damage to any such area resulting from the performance of the work.
- K. CONTRACTOR is responsible for notifying COUNTY of any hazardous materials used on the work site and providing COUNTY a copy of the Safety Data Sheets (SDS). Any spillage of hazardous chemicals or wastes by CONTRACTOR will be reported immediately to COUNTY and cleaned up in accordance with all State and Federal Regulations. The cost of cleanup of any spillage of hazardous chemicals or wastes caused by CONTRACTOR will be the sole responsibility of CONTRACTOR and COUNTY will share no responsibility of these costs. A copy of the complete report showing compliance with local, state, and federal agencies will be given to COUNTY. If any hazardous chemicals or conditions are discovered during the normal operation, it is the responsibility of CONTRACTOR to immediately contact COUNTY with a description and location of the condition. The SDS must meet the requirements of 29 C.F.R. 1910.1200(g), and include the following information:

v1.11.23 Page **8** of **20** 

- i. Section 1: Identification
- ii. Section 2: Hazard(s) identification;
- iii. Section 3: Composition/information on ingredients;
- iv. Section 4: First-aid measures;
- v. Section 5: Fire-fighting measures:
- vi. Section 6: Accidental release measures;
- vii. Section 7: Handling and storage;
- viii. Section 8: Exposure controls / personal protection;
- ix. Section 9: Physical and chemical properties;
- x. Section 10: Stability and reactivity;
- xi. Section 11: Toxicological information;
- xii. Section 12: Ecological information;
- xiii. Section 13: Disposal considerations;
- xiv. Section 14: Transport information;
- xv. Section 15: Regulatory information; and
- xvi. Section 16: Other information, including date of preparation or last revision.

#### **FACILITIES PROVISIONS**

A. Underground Utilities: Any required digging or subsurface work will be done in accordance with Chapter 556, Florida Statutes. It will be the responsibility of CONTRACTOR to have all underground utilities located before any work begins (Sunshine State One Call 1-800-432-4770). The repairs of any damaged underground utilities because of the work being performed by CONTRACTOR will be the responsibility of CONTRACTOR. The proper utility company will be contacted immediately to expedite the repairs if damage has occurred. CONTRACTOR will notify COUNTY and provide a written explanation of the incident within two days of the damage to any underground utilities.

#### B. General Inspection Requirements:

- i. CONTRACTOR will furnish COUNTY with every reasonable accommodation for finding out whether the work performed, and materials used are in accordance with the requirements and intent of the agreement documents. If COUNTY so requests, CONTRACTOR will, at any time before final acceptance of the work, remove or uncover such portions of the finished work as may be directed. After examination, CONTRACTOR will restore the uncovered portions of the work to the standard required by the specifications. Should the work so exposed or examined prove unacceptable to COUNTY, the uncovering or removal, and the replacing of the covering or making good of the parts removed, will be at CONTRACTOR'S expense. However, should the work exposed or examined prove acceptable in the opinion of COUNTY, the uncovering or removing and the replacing or the covering or making good of the parts removed, will be paid for as unforeseen work.
- ii. If COUNTY fails to reject defective work or materials, whether from lack of discovery of such defect or for any other reason, such initial failure to reject will in no way prevent COUNTY'S later rejection when such defect is discovered, nor obligate COUNTY to final acceptance or payment, and CONTRACTOR will make no claim for losses suffered due to any necessary removals or repairs of such defects.
- iii. If, during or prior to construction operations, COUNTY rejects any portion of the work on the grounds that the work or materials are defective, COUNTY will give CONTRACTOR notice of the defect, which notice may be confirmed in writing. CONTRACTOR will then have seven calendar days from the date the notice is given to correct the defective condition. If

v1.11.23 Page **9** of **20** 

CONTRACTOR fails to correct the deficiency within the seven calendar days, COUNTY may take any action necessary, including correcting the deficient work utilizing another contractor, returning any non-compliant goods to CONTRACTOR at CONTRACTOR expense or terminating this Agreement. CONTRACTOR will not assess any additional charges for any conforming action taken by COUNTY. COUNTY will not be responsible to pay for any product or service that does not conform to the agreement documents.

- iv. Should CONTRACTOR fail to remove and renew any defective materials used or work performed, or to make any necessary corrections in an acceptable manner and in accordance with the agreement documents, within the time indicated in writing, COUNTY may direct CONTRACTOR to correct the unacceptable or defective materials or work at CONTRACTOR'S expense. Any expense incurred by COUNTY, whether direct, indirect, or consequential, in making said repairs, removals, or renewals will be paid for out of any monies due or which may become due to CONTRACTOR. A change order will be issued, incorporating the necessary revisions to the agreement documents, including an appropriate decrease to the agreement amount. Such costs will include, but not be limited to, costs of repair and replacement of work destroyed or damaged by correction, removal or replacement of CONTRACTOR'S defective work and additional compensation due COUNTY. CONTRACTOR will not be allowed an extension of the term of this Agreement because of any delay in performance attributable to the exercise by COUNTY of COUNTY'S rights and remedies hereunder.
- v. If CONTRACTOR fails to honor the change order, COUNTY may terminate this Agreement. In the event COUNTY Project Manager finds the materials or the finished product in which the materials are used and not within reasonably close conformity to the specifications, COUNTY Project Manager will then make a determination if the work will be accepted and remain in place. In this event, COUNTY Project Manager will document the basis of acceptance by a change order that will provide for an appropriate deduction as needed in the agreement price for such work or materials necessary to conform to the determination based on COUNTY Project Manager's professional judgment.
- vi. When all or a portion of the cost of Services is to be paid by federal, state or another governmental agency, the work will be subject to such inspection by federal, state, or other governmental agency representative, but such inspections will not make the government or agency a party to this agreement.

## SERVICE MATERIALS AND STORAGE

A. Unless otherwise specified within the agreement documents, all materials to be used to complete work, except where recycled content is specifically requested, will be new, unused, of recent manufacture, and suitable for its intended purpose. All goods will be assembled, serviced, and ready for operation when delivered. In the event any of the materials supplied by CONTRACTOR are found to be defective or do not conform to specifications: (1) the materials may be returned to CONTRACTOR at CONTRACTOR'S expense and this Agreement may be terminated, or (2) COUNTY may require CONTRACTOR to replace the materials at CONTRACTOR'S expense.

B. Materials will be placed to permit easy access for proper inspection and identification of each shipment. Any material which has deteriorated, become damaged, or is otherwise unfit for use, as determined by COUNTY, will not be used in the work, and will be removed from the site by CONTRACTOR at CONTRACTOR'S expense. Until incorporated into the work, materials will

v1.11.23 Page **10** of

be the sole responsibility of CONTRACTOR and CONTRACTOR will not be paid for such materials until incorporated into the work. If any chemicals, materials, or products containing toxic substances are to be used at any time, CONTRACTOR will furnish a Safety Data Sheet to COUNTY prior to commencing such use.

- C. When not specifically identified in the technical specifications, such materials and equipment will be of a suitable type and grade for the purpose.
- D. All unusable materials and debris will be removed from the premises at the end of each workday and disposed of in an appropriate manner.

#### TIME FOR COMPLETION AND EXTENSIONS

- A. A written notice to proceed or a Purchase Order with instruction is required for CONTRACTOR to schedule or begin work. CONTRACTOR will diligently pursue the completion of the work and coordinate the work being done by its subcontractors and material suppliers, as well as coordinate CONTRACTOR'S work with the work of other contractors so that CONTRACTOR'S work or the work of others will not be delayed or impaired. CONTRACTOR will be solely responsible for all means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures, as well as coordination of all portions of the work under the agreement documents.
- B. Should CONTRACTOR be obstructed or delayed in the completion of the work because of unforeseeable causes beyond the control of CONTRACTOR, and not due to CONTRACTOR'S fault or neglect, CONTRACTOR will notify COUNTY in writing within 24 hours after the commencement of such delay, stating the cause or causes thereof, or be deemed to have waived any right which CONTRACTOR may have had to request a time extension.
- C. If CONTRACTOR complies with the 24-hour notice requirement, COUNTY will ascertain the facts and the extent of the delay being claimed and recommend an extension to the agreement time when, in COUNTY'S sole judgment, the findings of fact justify such an extension. CONTRACTOR will cooperate with COUNTY'S investigation of the delays by providing any schedules, correspondence or other data that may be required to complete the findings of fact. Extensions to the agreement time may be granted only for those delays which impact CONTRACTOR'S construction schedule. Extensions of agreement time, if approved by COUNTY, must be authorized by written change order.

#### CHANGES IN THE SCOPE OF SERVICES

- A. COUNTY may, by written change order, in accordance with COUNTY Purchasing Policy and Procedures, modify the Scope of Services. For changes requested by CONTRACTOR, CONTRACTOR will prepare and submit change order requests for COUNTY approval. Each change order will include time and monetary impacts of the change, whether the change order is considered alone or with all other changes. Both COUNTY and CONTRACTOR will execute the change order. The value of such extra work or change will be determined by the agreement unit values if applicable unit values are set forth in this Agreement. The amount of the change will be computed from such values and added to or deducted from the agreement price.
- B. If COUNTY and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on the change order for a requested change, CONTRACTOR agrees to promptly perform the change as directed in writing by COUNTY. If CONTRACTOR disagrees with COUNTY'S adjustment determination, CONTRACTOR must make a claim pursuant to the Claims and Disputes section herein, or else be deemed to have waived any claim on this matter CONTRACTOR might have otherwise had.

v1.11.23 Page **11** of

For work not contemplated by the original agreement, the amount of an increase will be limited to CONTRACTOR'S reasonable direct labor and material costs and reasonable actual equipment costs as a result of the change (including allowance for labor burden costs) plus a maximum ten percent (10%) markup for all overhead and profit, unless otherwise agreed to in writing by COUNTY. In such case, CONTRACTOR will keep and present to COUNTY an itemized accounting together with appropriate supporting data.

- C. COUNTY will not be liable to CONTRACTOR for any increased compensation in the absence of a written change order executed in accordance with COUNTY policy. The payment authorized by such a change order will represent full and complete compensation to CONTRACTOR for labor, materials, incidental expenses, overhead, profit, costs, and time associated with the work authorized by such change order.
- D. Execution by CONTRACTOR of a properly authorized change order will be considered a waiver of all claims or requests for additional time or compensation for any activities prior to the time of execution related to items included in the change order.
- E. Upon receipt of an approved change order, changes in the Scope of Services will be promptly performed. All changes in work will be performed under the terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- F. Change orders will not be issued for incidental items or tasks that should have been reasonably construed to be part of the project by CONTRACTOR.

# SALES TAX RECOVERY PROGRAM

In accordance with Section 212.08(6), Florida Statutes, and Rule 12A-1.094, Florida Administrative Code, COUNTY is tax exempt when it purchases tangible personal property for use in public works projects, subject to certain restrictions. In the event this project is declared a sales tax recovery project by COUNTY, the following procedures will apply:

- A. COUNTY, through the Office of Facilities Management, shall determine whether COUNTY will directly purchase certain materials required. CONTRACTOR shall prepare a list of proposed items that may be desirable for COUNTY direct purchasing. Proposed items will be items that are purchased in a single order from a single vendor with a value greater than \$10,000. Upon reviewing this list, COUNTY will determine whether it will directly purchase certain materials. COUNTY shall notify CONTRACTOR in writing of the specific materials which are intended to be purchased.
- B. Within ten (10) calendar days from receipt of the written notice described above, CONTRACTOR shall advise COUNTY in writing of: (a) the date upon which the materials must be on-site according to the Construction Schedule approved at that time, (b) the date that CONTRACTOR directs that COUNTY place the order for the described materials, (c) the location to which the materials are to be delivered, and (d) any other particular details of the order which CONTRACTOR requests that COUNTY include in the Purchase Order to the vendor.
- C. COUNTY may, but is not required to, provide CONTRACTOR with the proposed Purchase Order for the materials. In that case, CONTRACTOR shall review the Purchase Order for compliance with the Agreement, including, without limitation, the plans, specifications, and Construction Schedule. Within the earlier of five (5) calendar days from the receipt of the proposed Purchase Order or the day prior to the date provided by CONTRACTOR as defined hereinabove, CONTRACTOR shall provide COUNTY with written approval of the Purchase Order or shall provide written revisions to the Purchase Order, in order that the materials and the delivery will

v1.11.23 Page **12** of

comply with the Agreement Documents, including, without limitation, the plans, specifications and Construction Schedule.

- D. COUNTY, through the Office of Facilities Management, will place the Order for the materials with the vendor.
- E. COUNTY will take title to those materials directly from the vendor and will bear the risk of loss or damage to the materials which are delivered by the vendor through the time that the materials are delivered to the location designated by CONTRACTOR. After the materials are delivered to the location designated by CONTRACTOR, CONTRACTOR will have full responsibility for storage, protection, risk-of-loss, and installation pursuant to the Agreement, including, without limitation, the plans, specifications, and Construction Schedule.
- F. The vendor will invoice COUNTY directly for the materials purchased from the vendor. COUNTY shall pay the invoices for the materials directly, presenting its sales tax exemption certificate to each vendor at the time of payment.

With respect to the materials specifically designated by this Section, CONTRACTOR will be relieved only of its responsibilities to place the order for the subject materials, to pay for the materials and to insure the materials against loss through the date that they are delivered to the location designated by CONTRACTOR. Nothing in this Agreement will revise or modify CONTRACTOR'S responsibilities set forth in this Agreement, including, without limitation, the responsibility to schedule the timely ordering and delivery of the materials purchased, the management of the materials once delivered or the incorporation of the materials into the Work, as provided in the Agreement Documents, including, without limitation, the plans, specifications, and Construction Schedule.

THE PURPOSE OF THE SALES TAX RECOVERY PROGRAM IS TO ACHIEVE COST SAVINGS FOR COUNTY. THE COST OF ANY MATERIALS PURCHASED THROUGH THE SALES TAX RECOVERY PROGRAM WILL BE DEDUCTED FROM THE AGREEMENT AMOUNT. ALL SAVINGS REALIZED BY THE SALES TAX RECOVERY PROGRAM WILL INURE TO THE BENEFIT OF COUNTY.

COUNTY and CONTRACTOR shall execute a written change order described in this Agreement and approved in accordance with COUNTY policy and the Change Order will become a part of the Agreement Documents. CONTRACTOR'S fee will be calculated on the basis that CONTRACTOR, rather than COUNTY, procured the materials. Therefore, for purpose of calculating the fee, the total of subcontractor and supplier costs will include payments made by COUNTY under this program.

#### CLAIMS AND DISPUTES

- A. Claims by CONTRACTOR will be made in writing to COUNTY within two business days after the commencement of the event giving rise to such claim or CONTRACTOR will be deemed to have waived the claim. All claims will be priced in accordance with the Section in this Agreement entitled "Changes in Work."
- B. CONTRACTOR will proceed diligently with its performance as directed by COUNTY, regardless of any pending claim, action, suit, or administrative proceeding, unless otherwise agreed to by COUNTY in writing. COUNTY will continue to make payments on the undisputed portion of the agreement in accordance with the agreement documents during the pendency of any claim.
- C. Claims by CONTRACTOR will be resolved in the following manner:

v1.11.23 Page **13** of

Upon receiving the claim and supporting data, COUNTY will within 15 calendar days respond to the claim in writing stating that the claim is either approved or denied. If denied, COUNTY will specify the grounds for denial. CONTRACTOR will then have 15 calendar days in which to provide additional supporting documentation, or to notify COUNTY that the original claim stands as is.

If the claim is not resolved, COUNTY may, at its option, choose to submit the matter to mediation. A mediator will be mutually selected by the parties and each party will pay one-half (1/2) the expense of mediation. If COUNTY declines to mediate the dispute, CONTRACTOR may bring an action in a court of competent jurisdiction in and for Lake COUNTY, Florida.

Claims by COUNTY against CONTRACTOR will be made in writing to CONTRACTOR as soon as the event leading to the claim is discovered by COUNTY. CONTRACTOR will respond in writing within 15 calendar days of receipt of the claim. If the claim cannot be resolved, COUNTY will have the option to submit the matter to mediation as set forth in the preceding paragraph above.

Arbitration will not be considered as a means of dispute resolution.

No claim for damages or any claim other than for an extension of time will be made or asserted against COUNTY by reason of any delays. No interruption, interference, inefficiency, suspension or delay in the commencement or progress of the work will relieve CONTRACTOR of its duty to perform or give rise to any right to damages or additional compensation from COUNTY. CONTRACTOR expressly acknowledges and agrees that CONTRACTOR will receive no damages for delay. This provision will not preclude recovery or damages by CONTRACTOR for hindrances or delays due solely to fraud, bad faith, or active interference on the part of COUNTY. Otherwise, CONTRACTOR will be entitled to extensions of the agreement time as the sole and exclusive remedy for such resulting delay, in accordance with and to the extent specifically provided above.

# ACCEPTANCE OF THE WORK AND FINAL PAYMENT

The work and services rendered under this Agreement will remain the property of CONTRACTOR and will not be deemed complete until a physical inspection and actual usage of the product(s) or service(s) is (are) accepted by COUNTY and will comply with the terms herein, in accord with the specifications and of the highest quality. Any goods or services purchased under this Agreement may be tested/inspected for compliance with the specifications listed.

# FINAL INSPECTION

When all materials have been furnished, all work has been performed, and the construction contemplated by this Agreement has been satisfactorily completed, COUNTY will make the final inspection. The final inspection will be completed within five business days of receipt of notification from CONTRACTOR. COUNTY will notify CONTRACTOR, if necessary, of any deficiencies, and CONTRACTOR will correct all deficiencies before final acceptance and payment is made.

#### MAINTENANCE OF WORK

CONTRACTOR will maintain all work in as-new condition until the final inspection is completed and the work is accepted by COUNTY. All insurance will be maintained until final acceptance by COUNTY.

v1.11.23 Page **14** of

#### FINAL ACCEPTANCE

When work or any portion thereof, as designated by COUNTY, is ready for its intended use, COUNTY and any other invited parties will inspect to verify its completeness and develop a punch list of items needing completion or correction before final payment will be made. CONTRACTOR will have 10 calendar days to correct all deficiencies. An \$80.00 re-inspection fee will be applied for the third inspection and any required re-inspection thereafter. COUNTY will have the right to exclude CONTRACTOR from those portions of the work designated as complete after the inspection; provided, however, that CONTRACTOR will have reasonable access for the time allotted by COUNTY to complete or correct items on the punch list.

When the work provided for under this Agreement has been completely performed by CONTRACTOR, and the final inspection has been made by COUNTY, a final invoice will be prepared by CONTRACTOR and submitted with Exhibit E – Final Payment Affidavit. The amount of this invoice, less any sums that may have been deducted or retained under the provisions of this Agreement, will be paid to CONTRACTOR in accordance with this Agreement, and after CONTRACTOR has agreed in writing to accept the balance due, as determined by COUNTY, as full settlement of the account under the agreement and of all claims in connection therewith. Occupancy by COUNTY alone does not constitute final acceptance.

#### WAIVER OF CLAIMS

CONTRACTOR'S acceptance of final payment will constitute a full waiver of any and all claims by CONTRACTOR against COUNTY arising out of the Agreement or otherwise related work, except those previously made in writing and identified by CONTRACTOR as unsettled at the time the final estimate is prepared. Neither the acceptance of the work nor payment by COUNTY will be deemed a waiver of COUNTY'S rights to enforce any continuing obligations of CONTRACTOR or to the recovery of damages for defective work not discovered by COUNTY at the time of final inspection.

#### TERMINATION OF CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

This Agreement will be considered complete when all work has been completed and accepted by COUNTY and all warranty periods have expired. CONTRACTOR will then be released from further obligation except as set forth in this Agreement.

#### RECOVERY RIGHTS SUBSEQUENT TO FINAL PAYMENT

COUNTY reserves the right, should an error be discovered in the invoice, or should proof of defective work or materials used by or on the part of CONTRACTOR be discovered after the final payment has been made, to claim and recover from CONTRACTOR by process of law, such sums as may be sufficient to correct the error or make good the defects in the work and materials, including any fees or costs associated with the additional services of COUNTY.

## WARRANTIES

A. All warranties will begin on the date of COUNTY'S acceptance which will be the date final payment is issued to CONTRACTOR and will last for a period of 12 months unless otherwise specified in the Scope of Services, plans or specifications. CONTRACTOR will obtain and assign to COUNTY all express warranties given to CONTRACTOR or any subcontractors by any material suppliers, equipment, or fixtures to be incorporated.

v1.11.23 Page **15** of

- B. CONTRACTOR warrants to COUNTY that any materials and equipment furnished under the Agreement Documents will be new unless otherwise specified, and that all work will be of good quality, free from defects and in conformance with the Agreement Documents. CONTRACTOR warrants to COUNTY that all materials and equipment furnished under the Agreement Documents will be applied, installed, connected, erected, used, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with the instructions of the applicable manufacturers, fabricators, suppliers, or processors except as otherwise provided for the agreement documents. This warranty requirement will remain in force for the full period identified above, regardless of whether CONTRACTOR is still under agreement at the time of the defect. These warranties are in addition to those implied warranties to which COUNTY is entitled as a matter of law.
- C. If sod is used as part of an individual Service, it will be warranted to be free of noxious and invasive weeds, disease, and insects. If pests or noxious weeds manifest themselves within 60 days of placement of the sod, CONTRACTOR will treat the affected areas. The process for treating these areas will be approved by COUNTY. If the sod does not meet any of the required specifications, CONTRACTOR will be responsible to replace it at no expense to COUNTY. It will be the responsibility of CONTRACTOR to ensure the sod is sufficiently established as described as specified in the Scope of Services, plans, or specifications. This will include watering the sod on a regular basis as needed to keep it alive until established. Established will be considered as being sufficiently rooted, as determined by COUNTY Project Manager, into the surface that it was installed. If the sod dies or does not become established CONTRACTOR will be responsible for the replacement at no cost to COUNTY.
- D. CONTRACTOR will be responsible for promptly correcting any deficiency, at no cost to COUNTY, within five (5) calendar days after COUNTY notifies CONTRACTOR of such deficiency in writing. If CONTRACTOR fails to honor the warranty or fails to correct or replace the defective work or items within the period specified, COUNTY may, at its discretion, notify CONTRACTOR in writing that CONTRACTOR may be debarred as a COUNTY vendor, and become subject to contractual default if the corrections or replacements are not completed to the satisfaction of COUNTY within five calendar days of receipt of the notice. If CONTRACTOR fails to satisfy the warranty within the period specified in the notice, COUNTY may (a) place CONTRACTOR in default of its agreement and (b) procure the products or services from another source and charge CONTRACTOR for any additional costs that are incurred by COUNTY for this work or items, either through a credit memorandum or through invoicing.
- E. Liquidated Damages: If the deficiencies have been noted and the remedies have not been completed within the contracted time, COUNTY may send out a notification notifying CONTRACTOR of an assessment of Liquidated Damages. COUNTY and CONTRACTOR recognize that, since time is of the essence for this Agreement, COUNTY will suffer financial loss if the work is not completed within the time specified. COUNTY will be entitled to assess Liquidated Damages, not a penalty, for each calendar day. Work will be deemed to be completed on the date the work is considered complete to the satisfaction of COUNTY. CONTRACTOR hereby expressly waives and relinquishes any right which it may have to seek to characterize the Liquidated Damages as a penalty. The parties agree that the Liquidated Damages sum represents a fair and reasonable estimate of COUNTY'S actual damages at the time of contracting if CONTRACTOR fails to complete the work in a timely manner. The Liquidated Damages will be as set forth in the following table:

Service/Project Amount	Daily Charge (Per Calendar Day)
\$5,000 and under	\$25

Page 16 of v1.11.23

Over \$5,000 but less than \$10,000	\$65
\$10,000 or more but less than \$20,000	\$91
\$20,000 or more but less than \$30,000	\$121
\$30,000 or more but less than \$40,000	\$166
\$40,000 or more but less than \$50,000	\$228
\$50,001 or more	\$250

F. COUNTY will retain from the compensation to be paid to CONTRACTOR the above-described sum. If CONTRACTOR is in default for not completing work within the time specified, COUNTY may require CONTRACTOR to stop work on any other project or service to COUNTY until the work specified in this Agreement is complete and the Liquidated damages Sum is satisfied.

#### **SANITATION**

If work does not involve interior work, CONTRACTOR will be required to provide and maintain adequate sanitary conveniences for the use of persons employed. These conveniences will be always maintained without nuisance, and the use will be strictly enforced. The location of these conveniences will be subject to COUNTY Project Manager's approval. All such facilities will be installed and maintained by CONTRACTOR in accordance with applicable federal, state, and local laws.

#### SUBMITTALS AND EQUAL PRODUCTS

- A. Submittals of products required hereunder, will be supplied to COUNTY by CONTRACTOR for pre-approval prior to the start of the work. These documents will be provided to COUNTY at least one week before the installation.
- B. If a product or service requested by COUNTY has been identified in the specifications by a brand name and has not been notated as a "No Substitute" item, such identification is intended to be descriptive and not restrictive and is to indicate the quality and characteristics of product or service that will be acceptable. If CONTRACTOR offers an alternate product or service for consideration, such product must be clearly identified by CONTRACTOR to COUNTY. COUNTY will decide whether the alternate meets the salient characteristics of the specifications. An alternate product will not be considered for any item notated "No Substitute."
- C. Unless CONTRACTOR clearly indicates in its response that it is proposing an alternate product, the response will be considered as offering the same brand name referenced in the specifications. If CONTRACTOR proposes to furnish an alternate product or service, the brand name of the product or service to be furnished will be clearly identified. A formal submittal for the alternate/shop drawings will be submitted. The evaluation of the alternate and the determination on acceptability of the alternate product or service will be the responsibility of COUNTY and will be based upon information furnished by CONTRACTOR. COUNTY will not be responsible for locating or securing any information which is not included in CONTRACTOR'S response. To ensure that sufficient information is available, CONTRACTOR will furnish as part of the bid or proposal all descriptive material by providing the manufacturer specification sheets so COUNTY can make an informed determination whether the product offered meets the salient characteristics required by the specifications. Failure to do so will require the use of the specified products.

#### **FEES**

The following is a list of fees that may be assessed to CONTRACTOR during the term of this Agreement. These fees are assessed to help offset the additional costs associated with COUNTY'S

v1.11.23 Page **17** of

labor and vehicle usage required for unnecessary inspections or missed appointments. The \$80.00 fee shown below is a re-inspection fee for uncorrected workmanship. The fee will be applied to the third inspection and for any subsequent inspections. Any re-inspection fee charged to COUNTY by other agencies having jurisdiction, will additionally be charged back to CONTRACTOR. The fees, if any, will be deducted from the final invoices.

Missing scheduled appointments	\$70.00 each occurrence
Failure to respond to emergency calls	\$250.00 per day
Late to emergency calls	\$36.00 per hour
Inspected unacceptable workmanship	\$80.00 each inspection
Failure to provide any and all required documentation or reports	\$75.00 per day
Failure to pass all inspecting authority	\$250.00 per day
re-inspections (within 30 days of initial inspection)	

#### RETURN OF MATERIALS

Upon the request of COUNTY, but in any event upon termination of this Agreement, CONTRACTOR will surrender to COUNTY all memoranda, notes, records, drawings, manuals, computer software, and other documents or materials pertaining to the work hereunder, that were furnished to CONTRACTOR by COUNTY pursuant to this Agreement.

#### RETAINING OTHER CONTRACTORS

Nothing herein will be deemed to preclude COUNTY from retaining the services of other persons or entities undertaking the same or similar services as those undertaken by CONTRACTOR or from independently developing or acquiring materials or programs that are similar to, or competitive with, the work provided under this Agreement. While COUNTY has listed all major items which are utilized by COUNTY'S offices and departments in conjunction with their operations, there may be similar or ancillary items that must be purchased by COUNTY during the term of this Agreement. Under these circumstances, a COUNTY representative will contact CONTRACTOR to obtain a price quote for the similar or ancillary items. COUNTY reserves the right to award these ancillary items to CONTRACTOR, another vendor, or to acquire the items through a separate solicitation.

#### **ACCURACY**

During this Agreement, CONTRACTOR is responsible for the professional quality, technical accuracy, timely completion, and coordination of all work furnished hereunder. CONTRACTOR will, without additional compensation, correct or revise any errors, omissions, or other deficiencies in resulting from work provided herein.

# **BUSINESS HOURS OF OPERATION**

Unless otherwise specified in the technical specifications, all work performed will be accomplished between the hours of 8:00 A.M. and 5:00 P.M., Monday through Friday, and no work will be performed on Saturdays, Sundays, or COUNTY Holidays, unless permission to work has been requested in writing by CONTRACTOR and approval, in writing, has been granted by COUNTY. Request for permission to work must be received by COUNTY no less than two days prior to the requested workday. The exception to this pre-approval requirement would be in the

v1.11.23 Page **18** of

case of an emergency in which the emergency specification as outlined in General Terms and Conditions would apply. COUNTY Holidays are as follows: New Year's Day; Martin Luther King, Jr. Day; Presidents' Day; Memorial Day; Independence Day; Labor Day; Veteran's Day; Thanksgiving Day; Day after Thanksgiving; and Christmas Day. Special schedules may be established, if necessary, because of problems with noise or similar difficulties affecting other COUNTY facilities, COUNTY operations, or citizens in homes or buildings/rooms adjacent to the work being completed. When CONTRACTOR requests and is approved for Saturday, Sunday or Holiday work, COUNTY may assess CONTRACTOR the sum of \$250.00 per person per day for each Saturday, Sunday or recognized Holiday worked or planned to work. These fees will be deducted from the final invoice.

#### PROTECTION OF PROPERTY

A. All existing structures, utilities, services, roads, trees, shrubbery, and property in which COUNTY has an interest will be protected against damage or interrupted services at all times by CONTRACTOR during the term of this Agreement, and CONTRACTOR will be held responsible for repairing or replacing damaged property to the satisfaction of COUNTY which is damaged by reason of CONTRACTOR'S operation on the property. In the event CONTRACTOR fails to comply with these requirements, COUNTY reserves the right to secure the required services and charge the costs of such services back to CONTRACTOR. All items damaged because of CONTRACTOR or subcontractor operations belonging to third parties, such as but not limited to: sidewalks, irrigation, curbs, pipes, drains, water mains, pavement, mailboxes, turf, signs, or other property will either be repaired or replaced by CONTRACTOR, at CONTRACTOR'S expense, in a manner prescribed by, and at the sole satisfaction of COUNTY.

B. If work is to be completed within COUNTY facilities, CONTRACTOR will be responsible for repairing or replacing any portion of any COUNTY facility, whether interior or exterior, damaged by reason of CONTRACTOR'S operation within the property. In the event CONTRACTOR fails to comply with these requirements, COUNTY reserves the right to secure the required services and charge the costs of such services back to CONTRACTOR. All items within a facility belonging to third parties, or to commissioners, officers, employees, lessees, invitees, or agents of COUNTY, including but not limited to personal items and furniture will either be repaired or replaced by CONTRACTOR, at CONTRACTOR'S expense, in a manner prescribed by, and at the sole satisfaction of COUNTY.

C. CONTRACTOR will be responsible for re-grading and re-sodding any areas that are disturbed by CONTRACTOR while the work is completed.

#### RISK OF LOSS/ACCIDENT NOTIFICATION

CONTRACTOR assumes the risk of loss of damage to COUNTY's property during possession of such property by CONTRACTOR, and until delivery to and acceptance of that property to COUNTY. CONTRACTOR will immediately repair, replace, or make good on the loss or damage without cost to COUNTY, whether the loss or damage results from acts or omissions, negligent or otherwise, of CONTRACTOR or a third party. If while completing work as part of this Agreement there is an accident that involves the public, CONTRACTOR will as soon as possible inform COUNTY of the incident by telephone. CONTRACTOR will follow up in writing within two business days of the incident. If Law Enforcement was involved and has written a report, CONTRACTOR will forward a copy of the report to COUNTY.

v1.11.23

# 23-433

[The remainder of this page is intentionally blank.]

v1.11.23 Page **20** of **20** 

# **CONTENTS**

A.	EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY	2
В.	DAVIS-BACON AND RELATED ACT PROVISIONS	3
C.	COPELAND ANTI-KICKBACK ACT	10
	COMPLIANCE WITH THE CONTRACT WORK HOURS AND SAFETY ANDARDS ACT	10
E.	CLEAN AIR ACT	11
F.	FEDERAL WATER POLLUTION CONTROL ACT	11
G.	SUSPENSION AND DEBARMENT	12
Н.	BYRD ANTI-LOBBYING AMENDMENT	12
	APPENDIX A, 44 C.F.R. PART 18 -CERTIFICATION REGARDING LOBBYING RTIFICATION FOR CONTRACTS, GRANTS, LOANS, AND COOPERATIVE REEMENTS	
	PROCUREMENT OF RECOVERED MATERIALS	
K.	ACCESS TO RECORDS	14
L.	DHS SEAL, LOGO, AND FLAGS	14
M.	COMPLIANCE WITH FEDERAL LAW, REGULATIONS, & EXECUTIVE ORDERS 15	S
N.	NO OBLIGATION BY FEDERAL GOVERNMENT	15
O.	PROGRAM FRAUD AND FALSE OR FRAUDULENT STATEMENTS OR RELATED	
AC	TS	-15

During the performance of this contract, the Contractor agrees as follows:

#### A. EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY

- (1) The Contractor will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, or national origin. The Contractor will take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment without regard to their race, color, religion, sex, or national origin. Such action shall include, but not be limited to the following: Employment, upgrading, demotion, or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. The Contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided setting forth the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.
- (2) The Contractor will, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the Contractor, state that all qualified applicants will receive considerations for employment without regard to race, color, religion, sex, or national origin.
- (3) The Contractor will send to each labor union or representative of workers with which he has a collective bargaining agreement or other contract or understanding, a notice to be provided advising the said labor union or workers' representatives of the Contractor's commitments under this section and shall post copies of the notice in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment.
- (4) The Contractor will comply with all provisions of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and of the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor.
- (5) The Contractor will furnish all information and reports required by Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and by rules, regulations, and orders of the Secretary of Labor, or pursuant thereto, and will permit access to his books, records, and accounts by the administering agency and the Secretary of Labor for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with such rules, regulations, and orders.
- (6) In the event of the Contractor's noncompliance with the nondiscrimination clauses of this contract or with any of the said rules, regulations, or orders, this contract may be canceled, terminated, or suspended in whole or in part and the Contractor may be declared ineligible for further Government contracts or federally assisted construction contracts in accordance with procedures authorized in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and such other sanctions as may be imposed and remedies invoked as provided in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, or by rule, regulation, or order of the Secretary of Labor, or as otherwise provided by law.

(7) The Contractor will include the portion of the sentence immediately preceding paragraph (I) and the provisions of paragraphs (I) through (7) in every subcontract or purchase order unless exempted by rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to section 204 of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, so that such provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor. The Contractor will take such action with respect to any subcontract or purchase order as the administering agency may direct as a means of enforcing such provisions, including sanctions for noncompliance: Provided, however, That in the event a Contractor becomes involved in, or is threatened with, litigation with a subcontractor or vendor as a result of such direction by the administering agency the Contractor may request the United States to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the United States.

#### B. DAVIS-BACON AND RELATED ACT PROVISIONS

This section is applicable to all Federal-aid construction projects exceeding \$2,000 and to all related subcontracts and lower-tier subcontracts (regardless of subcontract size), in accordance with 29 CFR 5.5. The requirements apply to all projects located within the right-of-way of a roadway that is functionally classified as Federal-aid highway. 23 U.S.C. 113. This excludes roadways functionally classified as local roads or rural minor collectors, which are exempt. 23 U.S.C. 101.

Where applicable law requires that projects be treated as a project on a Federal-aid highway, the provisions of this subpart will apply regardless of the location of the project. Examples include: Surface Transportation Block Grant Program projects funded under 23 U.S.C. 133 [excluding recreational trails projects], the Nationally Significant Freight and Highway Projects funded under 23 U.S.C. 117, and National Highway Freight Program projects funded under 23 U.S.C. 167.

The following provisions are from the U.S. Department of Labor regulations in 29 CFR 5.5 "Contract provisions and related matters" with minor revisions to conform to the FHWA- 1273 format and FHWA program requirements.

#### 1. Minimum wages (29 CFR 5.5)

a. All laborers and mechanics employed or working upon the site of the work, will be paid unconditionally and not less often than once a week, and without subsequent deduction or rebate on any account (except such payroll deductions as are permitted by regulations issued by the Secretary of Labor under the Copeland Act (29 CFR part 3)), the full amount of wages and bona fide fringe benefits (or cash equivalents thereof) due at time of payment computed at rates not less than those contained in the wage determination of the Secretary of Labor which is attached hereto and made a part hereof, regardless of any contractual relationship which may be alleged to exist between the contractor and such laborers and mechanics.

b. Contributions made or costs reasonably anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits under section 1(b)(2) of the Davis-Bacon Act on behalf of laborers or mechanics are considered wages paid to such laborers or mechanics, subject to the provisions of paragraph 1.d. of this section; also, regular contributions made or costs incurred for more than a weekly period (but not less often than quarterly) under plans, funds, or programs which cover the particular weekly period, are deemed to be constructively made or incurred during such weekly period.

Such laborers and mechanics shall be paid the appropriate wage rate and fringe benefits on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed, without regard to skill, except as provided in 29 CFR 5.5(a)(4). Laborers or mechanics performing work in more than one classification may be compensated at the rate specified for each classification for the time actually worked therein: Provided, That the employer's payroll records accurately set forth the time spent in each classification in which work is performed. The wage determination (including any additional classification and wage rates conformed under paragraph 1.b. of this section) and the Davis-Bacon poster (WH–1321) shall be posted at all times by the contractor and its subcontractors at the site of the work in a prominent and accessible place where it can be easily seen by the workers.

- b. (1) The contracting officer shall require that any class of laborers or mechanics, including helpers, which is not listed in the wage determination and which is to be employed under the contract shall be classified in conformance with the wage determination. The contracting officer shall approve an additional classification and wage rate and fringe benefits therefore only when the following criteria have been met:
  - (i) The work to be performed by the classification requested is not performed by a classification in the wage determination; and
  - (ii) The classification is utilized in the area by the construction industry; and
  - (iii) The proposed wage rate, including any bona fide fringe benefits, bears a reasonable relationship to the wage rates contained in the wage determination.
- (2) If the contractor and the laborers and mechanics to be employed in the classification (if known), or their representatives, and the contracting officer agree on the classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits where appropriate), a report of the action taken shall be sent by the contracting officer to the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division, U.S. Department of Labor, Washington, DC 20210. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will approve, modify, or disapprove every additional classification action within 30 days of receipt and so advise the contracting officer or will notify the contracting officer within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.
- (3) In the event the contractor, the laborers or mechanics to be employed in the classification or their representatives, and the contracting officer do not agree on the proposed classification and wage

rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits, where appropriate), the contracting officer shall refer the questions, including the views of all interested parties and the recommendation of the contracting officer, to the Administrator for determination. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will issue a determination within 30 days of receipt and so advise the contracting officer or will notify the contracting officer within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.

The wage rate (including fringe benefits where appropriate) determined pursuant to paragraphs 1.b.(2) or 1.b.(3) of this section, shall be paid to all workers performing work in the classification under this contract from the first day on which work is performed in the classification.

- c. Whenever the minimum wage rate prescribed in the contract for a class of laborers or mechanics includes a fringe benefit which is not expressed as an hourly rate, the contractor shall either pay the benefit as stated in the wage determination or shall pay another bona fide fringe benefit or an hourly cash equivalent thereof.
- d. If the contractor does not make payments to a trustee or other third person, the contractor may consider as part of the wages of any laborer or mechanic the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing bona fide fringe benefits under a plan or program, Provided, That the Secretary of Labor has found, upon the written request of the contractor, that the applicable standards of the Davis-Bacon Act have been met. The Secretary of Labor may require the contractor to set aside in a separate account assets for the meeting of obligations under the plan or program.

#### 2. Withholding (29 CFR 5.5)

The contracting agency shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor, withhold or cause to be withheld from the contractor under this contract, or any other Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to Davis-Bacon prevailing wage requirements, which is held by the same prime contractor, so much of the accrued payments or advances as may be considered necessary to pay laborers and mechanics, including apprentices, trainees, and helpers, employed by the contractor or any subcontractor the full amount of wages required by the contract. In the event of failure to pay any laborer or mechanic, including any apprentice, trainee, or helper, employed or working on the site of the work, all or part of the wages required by the contract, the contracting agency may, after written notice to the contractor, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds until such violations have ceased.

#### 3. Payrolls and basic records (29 CFR 5.5)

Payrolls and basic records relating thereto shall be maintained by the contractor during the course of the work and preserved for a period of three years thereafter for all laborers and mechanics working at the site of the work. Such records shall contain the name, address, and social security number of each such worker, his or her correct classification, hourly rates of wages paid (including rates of contributions

or costs anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits or cash equivalents thereof of the types described in section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act), daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made and actual wages paid. Whenever the Secretary of Labor has found under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1)(iv) that the wages of any laborer or mechanic include the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing benefits under a plan or program described in section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis- Bacon Act, the contractor shall maintain records which show that the commitment to provide such benefits is enforceable, that the plan or program is financially responsible, and that the plan or program has been communicated in writing to the laborers or mechanics affected, and records which show the costs anticipated or the actual cost incurred in providing such benefits. Contractors employing apprentices or trainees under approved programs shall maintain written evidence of the registration of apprenticeship programs and certification of trainee programs, the registration of the apprentices and trainees, and the ratios and wage rates prescribed in the applicable programs.

b. (1) The contractor shall submit weekly for each week in which any contract work is performed a copy of all payrolls to the contracting agency. The payrolls submitted shall set out accurately and completely all of the information required to be maintained under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(3)(i), except that full social security numbers and home addresses shall not be included on weekly transmittals. Instead the payrolls shall only need to include an individually identifying number for each employee (e.g., the last four digits of the employee's social security number). The required weekly payroll information may be submitted in any form desired. Optional Form WH–347 is available for this purpose from the Wage and Hour Division Web site. The prime contractor is responsible for the submission of copies of payrolls by all subcontractors. Contractors and subcontractors shall maintain the full social security number and current address of each covered worker, and shall provide them upon request to the contracting agency for transmission to the State DOT, the FHWA or the Wage and Hour Division of the Department of Labor for purposes of an investigation or audit of compliance with prevailing wage requirements. It is not a violation of this section for a prime contractor to require a subcontractor to provide addresses and social security numbers to the prime contractor for its own records, without weekly submission to the contracting agency.

Each payroll submitted shall be accompanied by a "Statement of Compliance," signed by the contractor or subcontractor or his or her agent who pays or supervises the payment of the persons employed under the contract and shall certify the following:

- (i) That the payroll for the payroll period contains the information required to be provided under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(3)(ii), the appropriate information is being maintained under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(3)(i), and that such information is correct and complete;
- (ii) That each laborer or mechanic (including each helper, apprentice, and trainee) employed on the contract during the payroll period has been paid the full weekly wages earned, without rebate, either directly or indirectly, and that no deductions have been made either directly or indirectly from the full wages earned, other than permissible deductions as set forth in 29 CFR part 3;

- (iii) That each laborer or mechanic has been paid not less than the applicable wage rates and fringe benefits or cash equivalents for the classification of work performed, as specified in the applicable wage determination incorporated into the contract.
- (3) The weekly submission of a properly executed certification set forth on the reverse side of Optional Form WH–347 shall satisfy the requirement for submission of the "Statement of Compliance" required by paragraph 3.b.(2) of this section.
- (4) The falsification of any of the above certifications may subject the contractor or subcontractor to civil or criminal prosecution under 18 U.S.C. 1001 and 31 U.S.C. 231.
- c. The contractor or subcontractor shall make the records required under paragraph 3.a. of this section available for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the contracting agency, the State DOT, the FHWA, or the Department of Labor, and shall permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job. If the contractor or subcontractor fails to submit the required records or to make them available, the FHWA may, after written notice to the contractor, the contracting agency or the State DOT, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds. Furthermore, failure to submit the required records upon request or to make such records available may be grounds for debarment action pursuant to 29 CFR 5.12.

#### 4. Apprentices and trainees (29 CFR 5.5)

a. Apprentices (programs of the USDOL).

Apprentices will be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work they performed when they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a bona fide apprenticeship program registered with the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration, Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services, or with a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Office, or if a person is employed in his or her first 90 days of probationary employment as an apprentice in such an apprenticeship program, who is not individually registered in the program, but who has been certified by the Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services or a State Apprenticeship Agency (where appropriate) to be eligible for probationary employment as an apprentice.

The allowable ratio of apprentices to journeymen on the job site in any craft classification shall not be greater than the ratio permitted to the contractor as to the entire work force under the registered program. Any worker listed on a payroll at an apprentice wage rate, who is not registered or otherwise employed as stated above, shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any apprentice performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. Where a

contractor is performing construction on a project in a locality other than that in which its program is registered, the ratios and wage rates (expressed in percentages of the journeyman's hourly rate) specified in the contractor's or subcontractor's registered program shall be observed.

Every apprentice must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the registered program for the apprentice's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeymen hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination.

Apprentices shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the apprenticeship program. If the apprenticeship program does not specify fringe benefits, apprentices must be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination for the applicable classification. If the Administrator determines that a different practice prevails for the applicable apprentice classification, fringes shall be paid in accordance with that determination.

In the event the Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services, or a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Office, withdraws approval of an apprenticeship program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize apprentices at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.

#### b. Trainees (programs of the USDOL).

Except as provided in 29 CFR 5.16, trainees will not be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work performed unless they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a program which has received prior approval, evidenced by formal certification by the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration.

The ratio of trainees to journeymen on the job site shall not be greater than permitted under the plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration.

Every trainee must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the approved program for the trainee's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeyman hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Trainees shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the trainee program. If the trainee program does not mention fringe benefits, trainees shall be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination unless the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division determines that there is an apprenticeship program associated with the corresponding journeyman wage rate on the wage determination which provides for less than full fringe benefits for apprentices. Any employee listed on the payroll at a trainee rate who is not registered and participating in a training plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any trainee performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed.

In the event the Employment and Training Administration withdraws approval of a training program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize trainees at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.

- c. Equal employment opportunity. The utilization of apprentices, trainees and journeymen under this part shall be in conformity with the equal employment opportunity requirements of Executive Order 11246, as amended, and 29 CFR part 30.
- d. Apprentices and Trainees (programs of the U.S. DOT).

Apprentices and trainees working under apprenticeship and skill training programs which have been certified by the Secretary of Transportation as promoting EEO in connection with Federal-aid highway construction programs are not subject to the requirements of paragraph 4 of this Section IV. 23 CFR 230.111(e)(2). The straight time hourly wage rates for apprentices and trainees under such programs will be established by the particular programs. The ratio of apprentices and trainees to journeymen shall not be greater than permitted by the terms of the particular program.

- 5. **Compliance with Copeland Act requirements.** The contractor shall comply with the requirements of 29 CFR part 3, which are incorporated by reference in this contract as provided in 29 CFR 5.5.
- 6. **Subcontracts.** The contractor or subcontractor shall insert Form FHWA-1273 in any subcontracts and also require the subcontractors to include Form FHWA-1273 in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for the compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with all the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5.
- 7. **Contract termination: debarment.** A breach of the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5 may be grounds for termination of the contract, and for debarment as a contractor and a subcontractor as provided in 29 CFR 5.12.
- 8. Compliance with Davis-Bacon and Related Act requirements. All rulings and interpretations of the Davis-Bacon and Related Acts contained in 29 CFR parts 1, 3, and 5 are herein incorporated by reference in this contract as provided in 29 CFR 5.5.
- 9. **Disputes concerning labor standards.** As provided in 29 CFR 5.5, disputes arising out of the labor standards provisions of this contract shall not be subject to the general disputes clause of this contract. Such disputes shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures of the Department of Labor

set forth in 29 CFR parts 5, 6, and 7. Disputes within the meaning of this clause include disputes between the contractor (or any of its subcontractors) and the contracting agency, the U.S. Department of Labor, or the employees or their representatives.

#### 10. Certification of eligibility (29 CFR 5.5)

- a. By entering into this contract, the contractor certifies that neither it (nor he or she) nor any person or firm who has an interest in the contractor's firm is a person or firm ineligible to be awarded Government contracts by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- b. No part of this contract shall be subcontracted to any person or firm ineligible for award of a Government contract by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- c. The penalty for making false statements is prescribed in the U.S. Criminal Code, 18 U.S.C. 1001.

#### C. COPELAND ANTI-KICKBACK ACT

# D. COMPLIANCE WITH THE CONTRACT WORK HOURS AND SAFETY STANDARDS ACT

- (1) Overtime requirements. No Contractor or subcontractor contracting for any part of the contract work which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics shall require or permit any such laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of forty hours in such workweek unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such workweek.
- (2) Violation; liability for unpaid wages; liquidated damages. In the event of any violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (I) of this section the Contractor and any subcontractor responsible therefor shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, such Contractor and subcontractor shall be liable to the United States (in the case of work done under contract for the District of Columbia or a territory, to such District or to such territory), for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (1) of this section, in the sum of\$ IO for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by the clause set forth in paragraph (1) of this section.
- (3) Withholding for unpaid wages and liquidated damages. The County shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of

Labor withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the Contractor or subcontractor under any such contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime Contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by the same prime Contractor, such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such Contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the clause set forth in paragraph (2) of this section.

(4) Subcontracts. The Contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in paragraph (1) through (4) of this section and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime Contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with the clauses set forth in paragraphs (1) through (4) of this section.

#### E. CLEAN AIR ACT

- (1) The Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 7401 et seq.
- (2) The Contractor agrees to report each violation to the County and understands and agrees that the County will, in tum, report each violation as required to assure notification to the State of Florida, Federal Emergency Management Agency, and the appropriate Environmental Protection Agency Regional Office.
- (3) The Contractor agrees to include these requirements in each subcontract exceeding \$100,000 final2-ced in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FEMA.

#### F. FEDERAL WATER POLLUTION CONTROL ACT

- (1) The Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, as amended, 33 U.S.C. 1251 et seq.
- (2) The Contractor agrees to report each violation to the County and understands and agrees that the County will, in tum, rep01t each violation as required to assure notification to the State of Florida, Federal Emergency Management Agency, and the appropriate Environmental Protection Agency Regional Office.
- (3) The Contractor agrees to include these requirements in each subcontract exceeding \$150,000 financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FEMA.

#### G. SUSPENSION AND DEBARMENT

- (1) This contract is a covered transaction for purposes of 2 C.F.R. pt. 180 and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000. As such the contractor is required to verify that none of the contractor, its principals (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.995), or its affiliates (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.905) are excluded (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.940) or disqualified (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.935).
- (2) The contractor must comply with 2 C.F.R. pt. 180, subpart C and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000, subpart C and must include a requirement to comply with these regulations in any lower tier covered transaction it enters into.
- (3) This certification is a material representation of fact relied upon by the County. If it is later determined that the contractor did not comply with 2 C.F.R. pt. 180, subpart C and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000, subpart C, in addition to remedies available to the State of Florida and, the Federal Government may pursue available remedies, including but not limited to suspension and/or debarment.
- (4) The bidder or proposer agrees to comply with the requirements of 2 C.F.R. pt. I80, subpart C and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000, subpart C while this offer is valid and throughout the period of any contract that may arise from this offer. The bidder or proposer further agrees to include a provision requiring such compliance in its lower tier covered transactions.

#### H. BYRD ANTI-LOBBYING AMENDMENT

Contractors who apply or bid for an award of \$100,000 or more shall file the required certification. Each tier certifies to the tier above that it will not and has not used Federal appropriated funds to pay any person or organization for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a member of Congress, officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a member of Congress in connection with obtaining any Federal contract, grant, or any other award covered by 31 U.S.C. § 1352. Each tier shall also disclose any lobbying with non-Federal funds that takes place in connection with obtaining any Federal award. Such disclosures are forwarded from tier to tier up to the recipient.

# I. APPENDIX A, 44 C.F.R. PART 18 -CERTIFICATION REGARDING LOBBYING CERTIFICATION FOR CONTRACTS, GRANTS, LOANS, AND COOPERATIVE AGREEMENTS

(To be submitted with each bid or offer exceeding \$100,000)

The undersigned [Contractor] certifies, to the best of his or her knowledge, that:

- 1. No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of an agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.
- 2. If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions.
- 3. The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all subawards at alt tiers (including subcontracts, subgrants, and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all subrecipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this
transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for
making or entering into this transaction imposed by 31, U.S.C. § 1352 (as amended by the
Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995). Any person who fails to file the required certification
shallbe subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each
such failure. The Contractor,, certifies or affirms
the truthfulness and accuracy of each statement of its certification and disclosure, if any. In
addition, the Contractor understands and agrees that the provisions of 31 U.S.C. § 3801 et seq.,
apply to this certification and disclosure, if any.
Signature of Contractor's Authorized Official

Name and Title of Contractor's Authorized Official
Date

#### J. PROCUREMENT OF RECOVERED MATERIALS

- (1) In the performance of this contract, the Contractor shall make maximum use of products containing recovered materials that are EPA-designated items unless the product cannot be acquired
  - i. Competitively within a timeframe providing for compliance with the contract performance schedule;
  - ii. Meeting contract performance requirements; or
  - iii. At a reasonable price.
- (2) Information about this requirement, along with the list of EPA-designate items, is available at EPA's Comprehensive Procurement Guidelines web site, <u>Comprehensive</u> Procurement Guideline (CPG) Program | US EPA

#### K. ACCESS TO RECORDS

The following access to records requirements apply to this contract:

- (1) The Contractor agrees to provide the County, the State of Florida, the FEMA Administrator, the Comptroller General of the United States, or any of their authorized representatives' access to any books, documents, papers, and records of the Contractor which are directly pertinent to this contract for the purposes of making audits, examinations, excerpts, and transcriptions.
- (2) The Contractor agrees to permit any of the foregoing parties to reproduce by any means whatsoever or to copy excerpts and transcriptions as reasonably needed.
- (3) The Contractor agrees to provide the FEMA Administrator or his authorized representatives' access to construction or other work sites pertaining to the work being completed under the contract.

# L. DHS SEAL, LOGO, AND FLAGS

The Contractor shall not use the DHS seal(s), logos, crests, or reproductions of flags or likenesses of OHS agency officials without specific FEMA preapproval.

# M. COMPLIANCE WITH FEDERAL LAW, REGULATIONS, & EXECUTIVE ORDERS

This is an acknowledgement that FEMA financial assistance will be used to fund the contract only. The Contractor will comply will all applicable federal law, regulations, executive orders, FEMA policies, procedures, and directives.

#### N. NO OBLIGATION BY FEDERAL GOVERNMENT

The Federal Government is not a party to this contract and is not subject to any obligations or liabilities to the non-Federal entity, contractor, or any other party pertaining to any matter resulting from the contract.

# O. PROGRAM FRAUD AND FALSE OR FRAUDULENT STATEMENTS OR RELATED ACTS

The Contractor acknowledges that 31 U.S.C. Chap. 38 (Administrative Remedies for False Claims and Statements) applies to the Contractor's actions pertaining to this contract.



# CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

8/19/2024

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must have ADDITIONAL INSURED provisions or be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on this certificate does not confer rights to the certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s).

th	nis certificate does not confer rights to	the	cert	ificate holder in lieu of si			)				
PRODUCER						CONTACT NAME:					
Stahl Morse & Associates 1000 Wekiva Springs Road					PHONE (A/C, No, Ext): 407-869-4200 FAX (A/C, No): 407-862-7656					-7656	
Longwood FL 32779					F-MAH			inbotham.net			
								RDING COVERAGE			NAIC#
				License#: L004874	INSUREI		ners Insuran				18988
INSL	JRED			CENTFLO-50			st Insurance				10700
	ntral Florida Wiring, Inc.				INSURE		ot modranoo	Company			10700
120	036 Howey Cross Road ermont FL 34715										
Oic	SINORE 1 E 347 13				INSURER D:						
					INSURE						
<u></u>	VERAGES CER	TIEI	ATE	NUMBER: 507849777	INSURE	KF:		REVISION NUM	ADED.		
	HIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES				VE BEEN	V ISSUED TO				4E POLI	CV PERIOD
C	IDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY RE ERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY F XCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH I	QUIF PERT	REMEI AIN,	NT, TERM OR CONDITION THE INSURANCE AFFORD	OF ANY ED BY	CONTRACT	OR OTHER I	DOCUMENT WITH D HEREIN IS SUI	H RESPEC	CT TO V	HICH THIS
INSR LTR			SUBR	POLICY NUMBER		POLICY EFF (MM/DD/YYYY)	POLICY EXP (MM/DD/YYYY)		LIMIT	5	
	COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY	INSO	WVD	, CEICT NOMBER		(MINI/OD/1111)	THIMIDOLLLLL)	EACH OCCURRENC		\$	
	CLAIMS-MADE OCCUR							DAMAGE TO RENTE PREMISES (Ea occu	ED	\$	
	3330,1							MED EXP (Any one		\$	
								PERSONAL & ADV I	,	\$	
	GEN'L AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER:							GENERAL AGGREG		\$	
	POLICY PRO- JECT LOC							PRODUCTS - COMP		\$	
	OTHER:							FRODUCTS - COMP	-/OF AGG	\$	
Α	AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY			4995352201		8/11/2024	8/11/2025	COMBINED SINGLE	LIMIT	\$ 1,000.	000
	X ANY AUTO			,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		0/11/2021	0,11,2020	(Ea accident) BODILY INJURY (Pe	er nerson)	\$	
	OWNED SCHEDULED							BODILY INJURY (Pe		\$	
	AUTOS ONLY HIRED X NON-OWNED X AUTOS							PROPERTY DAMAG		\$	
	AUTOS ONLY AUTOS ONLY							(Per accident)		\$	
	UMBRELLA LIAB OCCUP	_									
	- OCCOR							EACH OCCURRENC	CE	\$	
	CEAING-MADE							AGGREGATE		\$	
В	DED RETENTION \$ WORKERS COMPENSATION			052050042		10/00/0000	40/00/0004	v PER	OTH-	\$	
D	AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY Y/N			052059813		12/22/2023	12/22/2024	X PER STATUTE	OTH- ER		
		N/A						E.L. EACH ACCIDEN		\$ 1,000,	
	(Mandatory in NH)  If yes, describe under							. E.L. DISEASE - EA E			
_	DÉSCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below							E.L. DISEASE - POL	ICY LIMIT	\$ 1,000,	000
DEC	CDIDTION OF ODERATIONS (LOCATIONS (VEHICL	FD //	0000	404 4 1 277 1 1 5 1 6 1 1							
DEG	DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICLES (ACORD 101, Additional Remarks Schedule, may be attached if more space is required)										
051	DIFICATE HOLDER										
CE	RTIFICATE HOLDER				CANC	ELLATION					
Polk County Building Division 330 W Church Street					ACC	EXPIRATION ORDANCE WI	N DATE THE	ESCRIBED POLIC EREOF, NOTICE Y PROVISIONS.			
Bartow FL 33831 USA				AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE							



#### CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY) 7/18/2024

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on this certificate does not confer rights to the certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s).

	_						
PRODUCER		y and the second se	CONTACT Jennifer Leroy				
El Dorado Insurance Age	ncy,	Inc	PHONE (A/C, No. Ext): (713) 521-9251 FAX (A/C, No): (713) 521-0125				
El Dorado Sec Srvs Ins	Agy		E-MAIL ADDRESS: jleroy@eldoradoinsurance.com				
3673 Westcenter Drive			INSURER(S) AFFORDING COVERAGE	NAIC #			
Houston	TX	77042	INSURER A: Allied World Surplus Lines 1	Insurance Co	24319		
INSURED			INSURER B:				
Central Florida Wiring,	Inc		INSURER C:				
12036 Howey Cross Road			INSURER D:				
			INSURER E :				
Clermont	FL	34715	INSURER F:				
COVERAGES		CERTIFICATE NUMBER: Special En	dorsement 7/24 REVISION NUM	MBER:			

THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN ISSUED TO THE INSURED NAMED ABOVE FOR THE POLICY PERIOD INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT, TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CONTRACT OR OTHER DOCUMENT WITH RESPECT TO WHICH THIS CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PERTAIN, THE INSURANCE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES DESCRIBED HEREIN IS SUBJECT TO ALL THE TERMS, EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH POLICIES. LIMITS SHOWN MAY HAVE BEEN REDUCED BY PAID CLAIMS.

NSR LTR		TYPE OF INSURANCE	ADDL	SUBR	POLICY NUMBER	POLICY EFF (MM/DD/YYYY)	POLICY EXP (MM/DD/YYYY)	LIMIT	s	
,	Х	COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY						EACH OCCURRENCE DAMAGE TO RENTED	\$	1,000,000
A	х	CLAIMS-MADE X OCCUR Errors & Omissions	х		5200-2676-05	7/23/2024	7/23/2025	PREMISES (Ea occurrence)  MED EXP (Any one person)	\$	10,000
[								PERSONAL & ADV INJURY	\$	1,000,000
	GEN'	LAGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER:						GENERAL AGGREGATE	\$	3,000,000
	Х	POLICY PRO- JECT LOC						PRODUCTS - COMP/OP AGG	\$	3,000,000
		OTHER:							\$	
	AUT	OMOBILE LIABILITY						COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT (Ea accident)	\$	
l		ANY AUTO						BODILY INJURY (Per person)	\$	
Į		ALL OWNED SCHEDULED AUTOS AUTOS						BODILY INJURY (Per accident)	\$	
Į		HIRED AUTOS NON-OWNED AUTOS						PROPERTY DAMAGE (Per accident)	\$	
									\$	
		UMBRELLA LIAB X OCCUR						EACH OCCURRENCE	\$	5,000,000
A	Х	EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE						AGGREGATE	\$	5,000,000
		DED RETENTION \$			5201-1024-05	7/23/2024	7/23/2025		\$	
		KERS COMPENSATION EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY						PER OTH- STATUTE ER		
		PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE CER/MEMBER EXCLUDED?	N/A					E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	\$	
	(Mano	datory in NH)						E.L. DISEASE - EA EMPLOYEE	\$	
		CRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below						E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT	\$	

DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS/LOCATIONS/VEHICLES (ACORD 101, Additional Remarks Schedule, may be attached if more space is required)
Subject to a signed and dated written contract or written agreement that includes an additional insured requirement, certificate holder is an additional insured (CG 20 10 04/13). The General Liability policy includes a blanket automatic waiver of subrogation endorsement that provides this feature only when there is a written contract between the named insured and the certificate holder that requires it. RE: For all work performed for the County.

CERTIFICATE HOLDER	CANCELLATION
SERTIFICATE HOLDER	CANC

AndrewGilchrist@polk-county.r

Polk County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida 330 W Church St, Rm 150 Bartow, FL 33830 SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.

**AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE** 

R.L. Ring, Jr./JL03



© 1988-2014 ACORD CORPORATION. All rights reserved.

# Central Florida Wiring Inc.

Lake County is exempt from all taxes (Federal, State, Local). A Tax Exemption Certificate will be furnished upon request for any direct purchasing. Contractor will be responsible for payment of taxes on all materials purchased by the Contractor for incorporation into the project.

This is an indefinite quantity contract with no guarantee services will be required. The County does not guarantee a dollar amount to be expended on any contract(s) resulting from this ITB.

Section 1	Description	Hourly Rate	Estimated Number of Hours	Cost
1	Technician Services hourly rate during business hours	\$60.00	28	\$1,680.00
2	Helper Services hourly rate during business hours	\$60.00	15	\$900.00
3	Technician Services hourly rate after business hours	\$90.00	28	\$2,520.00
4	Helper Services hourly rate after business hours	\$90.00	15	\$1,350.00
Section 2	Description	Box A - Estimated cost for parts, materials and equipment	Box B - Mark- Up Percentage	Box C - Estimated cost and Mark-Up percentage total
5	Percentage Mark-Up charge for cost of parts, materials and equipment	\$20,000.00	10.00%	\$22,000.00
	If the estimated cost for parts, materials and equipment is (ve percent of \$20,000. is (Box B) \$1,000., then total cost (			Percentage is five
	ve percent of \$20,000. is (Dox D) \$1,000., then total cost (	(2011 0 10 411,000.		

The following information is required in order to be considered for a price redetermination.

Assuming prices quoted include costs for vehicles, maintenance, repair, insurance, fuel, wages, insurances, other employee benefits, materials, overhead, operating expenses, etc., what percentage of the rate is directly attributed to the cost of fuel?			
Which does the firm use: Diesel fuel or Gasoline?	Both		
Assuming prices quoted include costs for vehicles, maintenance, repair, insurance, fuel, wages, materials, overhead, operating expenses, etc., what percentage of the rate is directly attributed to the cost of wages?			
Assuming prices quoted include costs for vehicles, maintenance, fuel, wages, insurances, other employee benefits, materials, overhead, operating expenses, etc., what percentage of the rate is directly attributed to the cost of materials?			



# MODIFICATION OF CONTRACT

MODIFICATION OF CONTRACT					
Modification Number:One (1)	Contract Number: 23-433A				
Effective Date: 5/17/2024	Title: Voice and Date Infrastructure, On-Call				
	Effective Date: May 17, 2023				
OFFICE OF PROCUREMENT SERVICES  Contracting Officer: Sandra Rogers, NIGP-CPP, CPPB E-mail: Sandra.Rogers@LakeCountyFL.gov Telephone Number: 352-343-9832	CONTRACTOR Name: Central Florida Wiring, Inc. Address: 12036 Howey Cross Rd. City: Clermont, FL 34715 ATTENTION: Jerry Rivera, President				
INSTRUCTIONS: Contractor to sign Signature Block showing acceptance of this written modification and return to Procurement Services within ten (10) days after receipt. An executed copy will be sent to the Contractor for Contract inclusion.					
<b>DESCRIPTION OF MODIFICATION</b> : This Contract Modification is issued to extend agreement for Two (2) years, to expire on May 16, 2026.					
CONTRACTOR SIGNATURE BLOCK	LAKE COUNTY SIGNATURE BLOCK				
Signature:	Signature: Sandra hoes				
Print Name: Jerry Rivera	Print Name: Sandra Rogers				
Title: President	Title: Contracting Officer				
Date: 2/8/2024	Date: 02-12-2024				
E-mail: Jrivera@cfwiring.com					
Secondary E-mail: Jmichaud@cfwiring.com					
Distribution: Original – Bid File Copy – Contractor Contracting Officer					